# The JOURNAL of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to the Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology Incorporating the Year-Book of Pharmacy

# **VOLUME X, 1958**

#### WITH THE

TRANSACTIONS

# OF THE

# **BRITISH PHARMACEUTICAL**

## **CONFERENCE**

# HELD AT

# **LLANDUDNO**

SEPTEMBER 15 to 19, 1958

# LONDON: THE PHARMACEUTICAL PRESS 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, W.C.1

แผนคเอ็ก (ดูดู การสาสตร์ กระวัน อำณา 3 -6. A.W. \_....

# Editor:

# G. Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S.

### Assistant Editor:

# J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., H. TREVES BROWN, B.SC., F.F.S., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., E. F. HERSANT, B.Pharm., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.SC., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.SC., G. PATERSON, M.SC., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, D.Sc., LL.B., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.SC., F.R.I.C.

# The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology

17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S.

Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

	Vol	. X.	No.	1
--	-----	------	-----	---

January, 1958

CONTENTS

PAGE

**Review Article** 

THE MECHANISM OF HISTAMINE LIBERATION. By Börje Uvnäs, M.D. . 1

[Continued on page ii



The Ransom story is a *continuing* story. It had its beginnings more than a hundred years ago, and important new chapters are added with every year that passes. Who writes the Ransom story? The research teams on the Company's drug growing farms at St. Ives, always seeking new strains of medicinal plants... the horticulturists, always investigating new methods of cultivation... and the production specialists at Ransom's Hitchin factory always striving for still more efficient methods of raw-material processing. Yes, these are the men who make the Ransom story — a success story.

EXTRACTS · TINCTURES · ESSENTIAL OILS · RESINS · CHLOROPHYLL



Actual growers of **BELLADONNA · HENBANE · FOXGLOVE · PEPPERMINT · LAVENDER** Samples and quotations gladly supplied Specialists in the manufacture of products to customers' own formulas.

Established 1846

WILLIAM RANSOM & SON LTD HITCHIN HERTFORDSHIRE ENGLAND

#### CONTENTS

PAGE

# **Research** Papers

A NEW SERIES OF POTENT ANALGESICS; <i>Dextro</i> -2:2-DIPHENYL-3- METHYL-4-MORPHOLINOBUTYRYLPYRROLIDINE AND RELATED BASIC AMIDES. Part II. Comparative Analgesic Activity, Acute Toxicity and Tolerance Development in Rats for R875, Morphine, Pethidine and Methadone. By Paul A. J. Janssen and Anton H. Jageneau	14
MORPHINE AND HISTAMINE RELEASE. By S. Gershon and F. H. Shaw	22
WATER-SOLUBLE CELLULOSE DERIVATIVES. Part II. Factors Affecting the Viscosity of Aqueous Dispersions. By R. E. M. Davies and J. M. Rowson	30
THE DIETHYLAMINOETHOXYETHYL ESTER OF DIETHYLPHENYLACETIC ACID. A NEW ANTITUSSIVE AGENT. By V. Petrow, O. Stephenson and A. M. Wild	40
ANALGESICS. PART I. SOME ARYLOXYPROPANOLAMINES. By (Miss) Y. M. Beasley, V. Petrow and O. Stephenson	47
Analgesic and other Pharmacological Properties of $1 - \triangle^3$ -piperideino-3- <i>o</i> -toloxy propan-2-ol Hydrochloride (Tolpronine). By A. David, Fiona Leith-Ross and D. K. Vallance	60
Abstracts	
Рнакмасу	71
PHARMACOLOGY AND THERAPEUTICS	71

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, M.Sc.Tech., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.

SECRETARY: F. W. ADAMS, B.Sc., F.P.S., A.R.I.C.

ii

January, 1958

# NOTICE TO CONTRIBUTORS

GENERAL. Original research papers or review articles are accepted on the understanding that the material has not been previously published. The title page should bear the name of the contributor and the name and address of the laboratory where the work was done.

PREPARATION OF TEXT. Authors should consult a current issue of the Journal and conform to the typographical conventions, use of headings, lay-out of tables, and citation of references. Texts must be typewritten in double spacing on quarto or foolscap sheets with a one-and-a-half inch margin. The top copy and one carbon copy should be sent. The following style should be used: Summary, introduction, experimental methods, results, discussion, acknowledgements, references. The summary should be brief but self-explanatory, giving results and conclusions described in the paper, and should be in the form of an abstract suitable for use as such by abstracting journals.

REFERENCES. These should be indicated by index figures in the order in which they occur in the text. At the end of the paper the references should be arranged in numerical order giving the authors' surnames only, the title of the journal abbreviated in accordance with the system used in the *World List of Scientific Periodicals*, the year of publication, volume number of the journal and the page, e.g.

Glover and Leat, Biochem. J., 1957, 66, 209.

Boox and monograph references should include the edition, the name of the publisher and the place and date of publication. Thus:—

Gaddum, Pharmacology, 4th Ed. Oxford University Press, London, 1953.

TABLES (for each copy of the text) should be typed on separate sheets, their headings should describe their content and they should be understandable without reference to the text.

ILLUSTRATIONS. Illustrations, which need not be duplicated, are usually limited to 6 in number. They will normally appear in print either 2 in. or 4 in. in width (base line). Line illustrations such as graphs or apparatus should be clearly and boldly drawn at least twice the size of the reproduction required, in black waterproof ink on white paper, Bristol Board, faintly blue-lined paper or blue tracing cloth, at a thickness which will produce a suitable line when the scale is reduced. Kymograph records and photographs should be selected to allow for similar reductions. Lettering and numbering should be reduced to the minimum and inserted lightly and clearly in pencil. Curves based on experimental data should carry clear and bold indications of the experimentally determined points, which should be marked by using, preferably, circles, crosses, triangles or squares. Legends, descriptions or captions for all figures should be typed on separate sheets of paper and fastened to the typescript of the paper or attached to the individual figures. The author's name, the title of the paper and the number of the figure should be written on the back of each illustration. The approximate position of each illustration should be marked in the text. All illustrations should be understandable without reference to the text.

SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS. Authors should refer to the current number of the Journal for information. The attention of authors is drawn particularly to the following symbols:  $m = (milli) = 10^{-3}$  and  $\mu = (micro) = 10^{-6}$ ; ml. (millilitres) should always be used and not c.c.;  $\mu g$ . (micrograms) and not  $\gamma$ ; per cent and not %.

NOMENCLATURE OF PLANTS, ANIMALS AND MICRO-ORGANISMS. Binominal Latin names, the generic names only with an initial capital letter, should be used in accordance with international usage. They should be underlined in the text. The first mention should be in full and the subsequent references abbreviated, but@ambiguities should be avoided.

**REPRINTS.** 50 reprints are supplied free of charge to the author. A further 10 reprints are supplied free to each co-author. Additional reprints may be purchased.

COPYRIGHT. Contributions are accepted for publication on the condition that an exclusive licence to publish in any periodical form is granted by the contributor, in so far as he can grant the same, to the *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*.

The proper abbreviation for this Journal is J. Pharm. Pharmacol.



The 5th Edition of "ANALAR Standards for Laboratory Chemicals", formulated and issued jointly by The British Drug Houses Ltd., and Hopkin & Williams Ltd., is now available.

Outstanding features of the new edition are:-

- \* Fourteen new reagents are included in the 'ANALAR' range.
- \* Many improvements have been incorporated in the methods of test for individual items.
- \* New practices have been adopted for certain tests.
- \* In general the "Recommended Names for Chemicals used in Industry" of British Stand#d 2474—1954 has been followed.

# 'ANALAR' STANDARDS FOR LABORATORY CHEMICALS

5th Edition 1957

21s. net.

Available from the joint publishers

### THE BRITISH DRUG HOUSES LTD.,

B.D.H. LABORATORY CHEMICALS DIVISION, POOLE, DORSET

HOPKIN & WILLIAMS LTD., FRESHWATER ROAD, CHADWELL HEATH, ESSEX The Journal of

PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology

17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S.

Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B. Pharm., F.P S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X. No. 2 Februar	y, 1958
CONTENTS	PAGE
Research Papers	
THE FLOW PROPERTIES OF STARCH POWDERS AND MIXTURI	es.
By D. J. Craik	73
The Analgesic Action of Normorphine Administered Intr	A-
CISTERNALLY TO MICE. By Mary F. Lockett and M. M. Dav	/is 80

[Continued on page ii



PAGE

**CONTENTS** 

Research Papers—(continued)	
ANALGESICS. PART II. SOME ARYLOXYALKYL OXAALKYLAMINES. By V. Petrow, O. Stephenson, A. J. Thomas and A. M. Wild	86
ANALGESICS. PART III. SALICYLAMIDE DERIVATIVES. By V. Petrow and O. Stephenson	96
ANALGESICS. PART IV. SOME 3-ARYLOXY-1- $\Delta^3$ -PIPERIDEINO- PROPAN-2-OL DERIVATIVES. By (Miss) Y. M. Beasley, V. Petrow and O. Stephenson	103
THE PHARMACOGNOSY OF THE ASPIDOSPERMA BARKS OF BRITISH GUIANA. PART VI. THE MICROSCOPY OF THE BARK OF Aspidosperma oblongum A.DC. AND SUMMARY OF PARTS I-VI. By J. D. Kulkarni, J. M. Rowson and G. E. Trease	112
A COMPARATIVE In Vitro EVALUATION OF A NEW BISMUTH SALT BISMUTH ALUMINATE. By Peter R. Bateson	123
Abstracts	
Chemistry	132
BIOCHEMISTRY	133
Pharmacology and Therapeutics	135
Applied Bacteriology	142
Pharmacopoeias and Formularies	143

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.SC., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.S., G. PATERSON, M.SC., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, M.SC.Tech., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.SC., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.



# DIAGNOSTIC AND LABORATORY MATERIALS

# **MICROMETER SYRINGE**

A precision instrument capable of measuring volumes of fluid as small as 0.01 mil. with an accuracy of +0.00005 mil.

★Also available: AGGLUTINABLE SUSPENSIONS • AGGLUTINATING AND PRECIPITATING SERA • CULTURE MEDIA • OLD TUBERCULIN, Human (T) • PENICILLINASE • OPACITY TUBES • SERA FOR IDENTIFICATION OF ANAEROBES • REAGENTS FOR COMPLEMENT FIXATION AND FLOCCULATION TESTS

Details and Price List on application



The Journal of

# PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology

17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S.

Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X. No. 3

March, 1958

CONTENTS

PAGE

## **Review Article**

THE STORY OF MUSCARINE.	By	K. Bow	den, B	Sc., Ph	n.D., D	.I.C.	
and G. A. Mogey, M.D.							145

## **Research Papers**

Established 1846

THE DETERMINATION AND EXCRETION OF POLYHYDROXY (CATECHO-LIC) PHENOLIC ACIDS IN URINE. By S. L. Tompsett ... 157

[Continued on page ii



# Deep roots . . .

In the highly specialised sphere of drug growing, Ransom's roots go deep. Founded more than a century ago, the Company can claim a vast fund of experience that has long been acknowledged around the world. And Ransoms is a truly progressive organisation . . . al. ways seeking still better methods of cultivation on their drug growing farms at St. Ives. Ransoms look energetically to a future in which drugs and galenicals will continue to fill a vital role, for nature often provides the best measures against diseases, despite to day's use of synthetic drugs.

EXTRACTS • TINCTURES • ESSENTIAL OILS • RESINS • CHLOROPHYLL Actual growers of BELLADONNA • HENBANE • FOXGLOVE • PEPPERMINT • LAVENDER Samples and qualations gladly supplied. Specialists in the manufacture of products to customers' own formulas.

WILLIAM RANSOM & SON Ltd., Hitchin, Hertfordshire, England

## CONTENTS

## **Research Papers**—(continued)

THE PERSISTENT HEXYLOXYPHE McCoubrey	r Ant nyl)et 	AGONIS THYLAN	STIC AC 41NE TO 	TION Anal	of <i>N</i> - .gesic 	Allyl Agen1	-1-( <i>p-c</i> ) rs. By 	vclo- A.	162
THE PERCUTANE Gemmell and	ous Af J. C.	BSORPT Morris	ion of S son	ULPHA	NILAM	ide. E 	By D. H	I. O. ' 	167
A NOTE ON TH FOR THE BIO A. K. Ghosh,	e Suit logica , R. K.	ABILIT AL Ass Srivas	Y OF TH SAY OF stava an	e Indi Tinct d J. N	an Fr ure o . Taya	.og ( <i>Ra</i> ⊮ Digi .1	ana tigi TALIS. 	r <i>ina)</i> By 	175
A Method for line in Urine	тне Es e. By	тіматі Т. В.	ion of A B. Craw	Adren /ford a	aline .nd W.	and N Law	ORADR	ENA- 	179
Estimation of P. Tantivatan	Digox a and	(in an S. E. V	D DIGIT Wright	OXIN I	N Dig	italis la 	anata.	By 	189
A NOTE ON TH By E. G. C.	e Iden Clarke	NTIFICA	TION OF	Some	АNТІ 	MALARI	al Dr	UG <b>S.</b> 	194
Abstracts									
CHEMISTRY	• •	• •		• •			•••	••	197
BIOCHEMISTRY			••		•••	• •	• •	• •	200
Chemotherapy					• •				203
Pharmacology	AND	THERA	PEUTICS				•••		204
Book Review			•••			•••			208

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

SECRETARY: F. W. ADAMS, B.Sc., F.P.S., A.R.I.C.

PAGE

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, M.Sc.Tech., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.

March, 1958

# NOTICE TO CONTRIBUTORS

GENERAL. Original research papers or review articles are accepted on the understanding that the material has not been previously published. The title page should bear the name of the contributor and the name and address of the laboratory where the work was done.

PREPARATION OF TEXT. Authors should consult a current issue of the Journal and conform to the typographical conventions, use of headings, lay-out of tables, and citation of references. Texts must be typewritten in double spacing on quarto or foolscap sheets with a one-and-a-half inch margin. The top copy and one carbon copy should be sent. The following style should be used: Summary, introduction, experimental methods, results, discussion, acknowledgements, references. The summary should be brief but self-explanatory, giving results and conclusions described in the paper, and should be in the form of an abstract suitable for use as such by abstracting journals.

**REFERENCES.** These should be indicated by index figures in the order in which they occur in the text. At the end of the paper the references should be arranged in numerical order giving the authors' surnames only, the title of the journal abbreviated in accordance with the system used in the *World List of Scientific Periodicals*, the year of publication, volume number of the journal and the page, e.g.

Glover and Leat, Biochem. J., 1957, 66, 209.

Book and monograph references should include the edition, the name of the publisher and the place and date of publication. Thus:—

Gaddum, Pharmacology, 4th Ed. Oxford University Press, London, 1953.

TABLES (for each copy of the text) should be typed on separate sheets, their headings should describe their content and they should be understandable without reference to the text.

ILLUSTRATIONS. Illustrations, which need not be duplicated, are usually limited to 6 in number. They will normally appear in print either 2 in. or 4 in. in width (base line). Line illustrations such as graphs or apparatus should be clearly and boldly drawn at least twice the size of the reproduction required, in black waterproof ink on white paper, Bristol Board, faintly blue-lined paper or blue tracing cloth, at a thickness which will produce a suitable line when the scale is reduced. Kymograph records and photographs should be selected to allow for similar reductions. Lettering and numbering should be reduced to the minimum and inserted lightly and clearly in pencil. Curves based on experimental data should carry clear and bold indications of the experimentally determined points, which should be marked by using, preferably, circles, crosses, triangles or squares. Legends, descriptions or captions for all figures should be typed on separate sheets of paper and fastened to the typescript of the paper or attached to the individual figures. The author's name, the title of the paper and the number of the figure should be written on the back of each illustration. The approximate position of each illustration should be marked in the text. All illustrations should be understandable without reference to the text.

SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS. Authors should refer to the current number of the Journal for information. The attention of authors is drawn particularly to the following symbols:  $m = (milli) = 10^{-3}$  and  $\mu = (micro) = 10^{-6}$ ; ml. (millilitres) should always be used and not c.c.;  $\mu g$ . (micrograms) and not  $\gamma$ ; per cent and not %.

NOMENCLATURE OF PLANTS, ANIMALS AND MICRO-ORGANISMS. Binominal Latin names, the generic names only with an initial capital letter, should be used in accordance with international usage. They should be underlined in the text. The first mention should be in full and the subsequent references abbreviated, but ambiguities should be avoided.

**REPRINTS.** 50 reprints are supplied free of charge to the author. A further 10 reprints are supplied free to each co-author. Additional reprints may be purchased.

COPYRIGHT. Contributions are accepted for publication on the condition that an exclusive licence to publish in any periodical form is granted by the contributor, in so far as he can grant the same, to the *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*.

The proper abbreviation for this Journal is J. Pharm. Pharmacol.



The Petri dish is the proving ground for the sensitivity of pathogenic organisms to modern antibacterial agents. Using Evans 'Sentests' the technique of determining bacterial sensitivity to all the antibiotics in common use, and to sulphonamides, becomes a simple and reliable procedure. 'Sentests' were specially designed to save time at the proving ground.



Trade Mark

Antibacterial sensitivity test tablets. A series of compressed tablets containing test quantities of the commonly used antibiotics and sulphonamide. Further details on request from Medical Sales Department.

Manufactured and distributed by

# EVANS MEDICAL SUPPLIES LIMITED

EVANS MEDICAL

SPEKE

iv

LIVERPOOL 19

# The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology

17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

Telephone: HOLborn 8967

Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S.

Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B. Pharm., F.P S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X. No. 4 Aj	pril, 19:	58
CONTENTS	РА	GE
Review Article		
The Chemotherapy of Helminthiasis. By T. I. Watk Ph.D., M.Sc.	ins, 2	.09
Research Papers		
An Investigation of the Constituents of <i>Digitalis purpu</i> By K. J. Harkiss and G. J. Rigby	<sup>.</sup> еа. 2	28
Counter-current Separation of Constituents of <i>Digit</i> purpurea. By K. J. Harkiss and G. J. Rigby	alis 2	.37
The Determination of Beta-substituted Glutarimides Blood: Time-concentration Curves after Intraven Administration of Two Barbiturate Antagonists. K. W. Anderson	in ous By 2	.42
The Influence of $\beta$ -Tetrahydronaphthylamine and A i rivative on the Central Effects of 5-Hydroxytryptami Reservine and Iproniazid. By Jocelyn N. Pennefather a R. H. Thorp	De- INE, and 2	.49
A NOTE ON THE INFLUENCE OF THE MEDIUM ON THE TOXICITY ANTIBIOTICS. By I. Nir-Grosfeld, O. Peczenik and A. Weiss berg	OF en-	53
EFFECTS OF RESERPINE AND HYDRALLAZINE ON ISOLATED STR OF CAROTID ARTERIES. By S. M. Kirpekar and J. J. Lewis	RIPS 5 2	255
Abstracts	2	60
Letter to the Editor	. 2	71

## EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.SC., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.SC., G. PATERSON, M.SC., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, M.SC.TECH., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.SC., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.SC., F.N.D., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.SC., F.R.I.C.

# STANDARDISED CULTURE MEDIA

Every batch of 'Wellcome' Culture Media is both chemically and bacteriologically standardised. The following range of media is available at economical prices for immediate dispatch from The Wellcome Research Laboratories, Langley Court, Beckenham, Kent (Telephone: Beckenham 3422), to whom all technical queries and requests for non-listed media should be sent.

Allison and Ayling's Medium **Blood Agar Slopes** Bordet Gengou Base Brewer's Medium **Bromo-cresol Purple Milk** Christensen's Urea Medium Desoxycholate Citrate Agar Medium (Hynes' Modification) Dorset's Egg Medium (with or without Glycerin) Gelatin (Nutrient) Stabs Gelatin (Liquid-5 per cent) Medium **Glucose Broth** Glucose Phosphate Medium for Voges-Proskauer and Methyl Red Tests **Glucose** Medium for Voges-Proskauer Test Horse Blood, Oxalated, Normal (without preservative) Horse Serum, No. 2, Normal (Heated and without preservative) Hoyle's Medium Koser's Citrate Medium

Also supplied by

Loeffler's Medium Lowenstein-Jensen Medium MacConkey's Lactose Bile Salt Agar MacConkey's Lactose Bile Salt Broth (Single and Double Strength) Meat Broth, Robertson's Nutrient Agar, Slopes Nutrient Agar, for Plates Nutrient Broth Petragnani's Medium Peptone Water Peptone Water Sugars (all commonly used sugars, bromo-cresol purple indicator) Potato Slopes Sabouraud's Glucose Agar Sabouraud's Maltose Agar Selenite F Enrichment Medium Semi-solid Agar Sugars Serum Agar Starch Agar Yeastrel Agar

Detailed price list on application

# **WELLCOME** CULTURE MEDIA



BURROUGHS WELLCOME & CO. (The Wellcome Foundation Ltd.) LONDON

# The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S. Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X. No. 5 May,	1958

CONTENTS

PAGE

# **Review Article**

Гне	PHARMACO	LOGICAL	CLASSIFICATION	OF	Central	NERV	/OUS	
De	PRESSANTS.	By Erik	Jacobsen, M.D.					273

[Continued on page ii



The Ransom story is a *continuing* story. It had its beginnings more than a hundred years ago, and important new chapters are added with every year that passes. Who writes the Ranson story? The research teams on the Company's drug growing farms at St. Ives, always seeking new strains of medicinal plants . . . the horticulturists, always investigating new methods of cultivation . . . and the production specialists at Ransom's Hitchin factory always striving for still more efficient methods of raw-material processing. Yes, these are the men who make the Ransom story — a success story.

EXTRACTS • TINCTURES • ESSENTIAL OILS • RESINS • CHLOROPHYLL Actual growers of BELLADONNA • HENBANE • FOXGLOVE • PEPPERMINT • LAVENDER Samples and quotations gladly supplied Specialists in the manufacture of products to customers' own formulas.

Established 1846

WILLIAM RANSOM & SON LTD HITCHIN HERTFORDSHIRE ENGLAND

Research Papers									
The Effect of of the Cat.	Variou: By K. F	s Сно R. Butt	LINE Es erworth	ters of and 1	N THE Monica	Adre Manr	nal Gi 1	AND	295
Fungal Grow	тн ім Sy	YRUP	of Tolu	J. By	B. A.	. Wills			302
Antagonism Potassium C Smooth Mus	fo the Cyanide, cle. By	Acti Sodiu S. M	ons of M Azii . Kirpe	= Hyi de an kar ar	DRALLA D ANC nd J. J.	zine, dxia o Lewi	Reser n Arte s	PINE, ERIAL	307
Chemistry and and Related Marshall, M	) Pharm Compol ary M. S	ACOLO NDS. Sheaha	GY OF By J. H n and ]	Ester H. Bar Pamela	rs OF nes, P. a A. W	Метн А. Мо Valsh	YLPENT Crea, I	YNOL P. G.	315
A Criterion fo By W. J. Gar	OR OXYTO rett and N	CIC AC M. P. E	etivity. Embrey	<b>S</b> тu 	DIES WI	тн То 	CHERGA	MINE 	325
Abstracts									
CHEMISTRY		•••							328
BIOCHEMISTRY									330
Pharmacy		• •							332
Pharmacology	and Th	ERAPE	UTICS				• •		334
Book Review				÷					335
Letter to the Edi	tor								
Histamine Rel By Börje Uvi	ease fro näs .	рм Ма 	ST CELI	LS BY	Lecite	IINASES 	A ANI	D C.	336

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, M.Sc.Tech., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., E. SHOTTON, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.

May, 1958

## NOTICE TO CONTRIBUTORS

GENERAL. Original research papers or review articles are accepted on the understanding that the material has not been previously published. The title page should bear the name of the contributor and the name and address of the laboratory where the work was done.

PREPARATION OF TEXT. Authors should consult a current issue of the Journal and conform to the typographical conventions, use of headings, lay-out of tables, and citation of references. Texts must be typewritten in double spacing on quarto or foolscap sheets with a one-and-a-half inch margin. The top copy and one carbon copy should be sent. The following style should be used: Summary, introduction, experimental methods, results, discussion, acknowledgements, references. The summary should be brief but self-explanatory, giving results and conclusions described in the paper, and should be in the form of an abstract suitable for use as such by abstracting journals.

**REFERENCES.** These should be indicated by index figures in the order in which they occur in the text. At the end of the paper the references should be arranged in numerical order giving the authors' surnames only, the title of the journal abbreviated in accordance with the system used in the *World List of Scientific Periodicals*, the year of publication, volume number of the journal and the page, e.g.

Glover and Leat, Biochem. J., 1957, 66, 209.

Book and monograph references should include the edition, the name of the publisher and the place and date of publication. Thus:---

Gaddum, Pharmacology, 4th Ed. Oxford University Press, London, 1953.

TABLES (for each copy of the text) should be typed on separate sheets, their headings should describe their content and they should be understandable without reference to the text.

ILLUSTRATIONS. Illustrations, which need not be duplicated, are usually limited to 6 in number. They will normally appear in print either 2 in. or 4 in. in width (base line). Line illustrations such as graphs or apparatus should be clearly and boldly drawn at least twice the size of the reproduction required, in black waterproof ink on white paper, Bristol Board, faintly blue-lined paper or blue tracing cloth, at a thickness which will produce a suitable line when the scale is reduced. Kymograph records and photographs should be selected to allow for similar reductions. Lettering and numbering should be reduced to the minimum and inserted lightly and clearly in pencil. Curves based on experimental data should carry clear and bold indications of the experimentally determined points, which should be marked by using, preferably, circles, crosses, triangles or squares. Legends, descriptions or captions for all figures should be typed on separate sheets of paper and fastened to the typescript of the paper or attached to the individual figures. The author's name, the title of the paper and the number of the figure should be written on the back of each illustration. The approximate position of each illustration should be marked in the text. All illustrations should be understandable without reference to the text.

SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS. Authors should refer to the current number of the Journal for information. The attention of authors is drawn particularly to the following symbols:  $m = (milli) = 10^{-3}$  and  $\mu = (micro) = 10^{-6}$ ; ml. (millilitres) should always be used and not c.c.;  $\mu g$ . (micrograms) and not  $\gamma$ ; per cent and not %.

NOMENCLATURE OF PLANTS, ANIMALS AND MICRO-ORGANISMS. Binominal Latin names, the generic names only with an initial capital letter, should be used in accordance with international usage. They should be underlined in the text. The first mention should be in full and the subsequent references abbreviated, but ambiguities should be avoided.

**REPRINTS.** 50 reprints are supplied free of charge to the author. A further 10 reprints are supplied free to each co-author. Additional reprints may be purchased.

COPYRIGHT. Contributions are accepted for publication on the condition that an exclusive licence to publish in any periodical form is granted by the contributor, in so far as he can grant the same, to the *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*.

The proper abbreviation for this Journal is J. Pharm. Pharmacol.



SPECIFY.

# microbiological

# reagents and media

# THE ONLY COMPLETE LINE

CULTURE MEDIA MICROBIOLOGICAL ASSAY MEDIA TISSUE CULTURE AND VIRUS MEDIA SEROLOGICAL REAGENTS · ANTISERA DIAGNOSTIC REAGENTS SENSITIVITY DISKS · UNIDISKS PEPTONES · HYDROLYSATES · AMINO ACIDS ENZYMES · ENRICHMENTS · DYES · INDICATORS CARBOHYDRATES · BIOCHEMICALS

# **Difco Laboratories**

Over 60 years' experience in the preparation of Difco products assures

UNIFORMITY · STABILITY · ECONOMY



# complete laboratory service

Prompt delivery from stock. Write for Difco Manual and technical leaflets to the sole agents:

BAIRD & TATLOCK (LONDON) LTD., CHADWELL HEATH, ESSEX, ENGLAND

Branches in London, Manchester and Glasgow. TAS DO. 1 Agents throughout U.K. and all over the world.

-0

# The Journal of

# PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S. Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X, No. 6 June,	1958
CONTENTS Review Article	PAGE
THE CHEMOTHERAPY OF MALARIA. By A. F. Crowther, M.A., Ph.D	337
Research Papers THE PHARMACOLOGY OF PROPIONYL ATROPINE METHYL NITRATE. By Laura Herman, F. H. Shaw and E. I. Rosenblum	348

[Continued on page ii

# THE EXTRA PHARMACOPOEIA

Martindale

New 24th Edition

Volume I

Accepted throughout the world for 75 years as an invaluable source of information on therapeutic substances and preparations this entirely new 24th edition of Volume I has been completely re-written and revised.

It forms the most complete guide to "ethical" proprietaries and to formulæ from many sources including those in foreign pharmacopæias. There are special sections on antibiotics, biological products, and drugs that are rarely used. Details are provided on the toxicity of chemicals and drugs, on reports of cases of poisoning, and on treatment of overdosage. The book is much larger and has more pages than any previous edition.

**Pp.** xxx + 1695

Price 65s. (Postage 2s.; overseas, 3s. 3d.)

Combined price (24th edn. Vol. I and 23rd edn. Vol. II, 1955) £5 15s.

THE PHARMACEUTICAL PRESS 17, Bloomsbury Square, London, W.C.1

June, 1958

# CONTENTS

<b>Research</b> Papers-	-(continue	d)							
The Actio Gastric	ON OF PI FUNCTION	ropion 1. By	Laura	ropine Herma	MET In and	hyl N F. H. S	itrate Shaw	0N 	356
THE HYDE Suspense	rolysis c on. By H	of Ac K. C. J	ETYLSA lames	LICYLIC		FROM	AQUE	EOUS	363
The Deter Pharmag	MINATION	of Sn Prepai	IALL Q	uantit 5. By	ies of A. Hol	Chlorf brook	HEXIDIN	E IN 	370
A Compar Digitoxi	ATIVE STU IN, ACETY	JDY ON	N SOME	PHARM		GICAL (Amoi	EFFECT RPHOUS	S OF	
Hossain	бу г. С. I 		. Lavai		. U. A			· A.	375
The Distr Related Trease	IBUTION O SPECIES.	F Alk By V	aloids W. E. (	IN <i>Rai</i> Court,	uwolfia W. C.	<i>caffra</i> Evans	SOND. and G	and . E.	380
THE PHYSIC Solubili	CAL PROPE TIES, SUR	RTIES ( FACE	of Lyso and I	LECI <b>T</b> H NTERFA	IN AND CIAL	its Sol Tension	s. Pai is. By	rt I. N.	
Robinso	n and L. S	Saunde	ers	•••	•••	•••	•••	•••	384
Abstracts									
CHEMISTRY	•••	• •		•••	• •	•••	••	• •	392
BIOCHEMIST	TRY	•••			•••	•••	••	••	393
PHARMACY			•••		••		•••	••	395
Pharmaco	GNOSY	•••	•••	• •			••	•••	397
Pharmaco	LOGY AND	THE	RAPEUTI	(C <b>S</b>		•••			398
Book Review					•••			•••	400

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, M.Sc.Tech., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Fh.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.

# **MICROMETER SYRINGE**

A precision instrument capable of measuring volumes of fluid as small as 0.01 mil. with an accuracy of +0.00005 mil.

 $\star$  Also available: AGGLUTINABLE SUSPENSIONS · AGGLUTINATING AND PRECIPITATING SERA · CULTURE MEDIA · OLD TUBERCULIN, Human (T) · PENICILLINASE · OPACITY TUBES · SERA FOR IDENTIFICATION OF ANAEROBES · REAGENTS FOR COMPLEMENT FIXATION AND FLOCCULATION TESTS

Details and Price List on application







# microbiological reagents and media

# DETECTION OF THE Salmonella - Sbigella

# GROUP

## Bacto-S S Agar

is a selective medium especially designed for use in isolation of fastidious *Shigella* and *Salmonella* strains. The selective action of this medium restrains to a large extent the development of coliform bacteria with minimum restriction of fastidious strains of the pathogens. Because of the inhibitive action of the medium on coliform bacteria, it is possible to inoculate the medium heavily with feces thereby greatly increasing the chance of positive isolations from samples containing very few pathogens.

### **Bacto-Bismuth Sulphite Agar**

is a highly selective medium for isolation of *Salmonella typhosa*. The unusual selective properties of this medium permit the use of large inocula of feces and other suspected material without overgrowth of extraneous intestinal bacteria.

#### Bacto-MacConkey Agar

is an excellent differential medium for use in conjunction with Bacto-SS Agar and Bacto-Bismuth Sulphite Agar. This medium supports rapid and luxuriant growth of even the most fastidious strains of the typhoid-dysentery group. Although MacConkey Agar does not inhibit coliform bacteria it does afford excellent differentiation of colonies of pathogens from those of the lactose fermenting bacilli.

# Bacto-Tetrathionate Broth Base Bacto-Selenite Broth

enrichment media for isolation of intestinal pathogens. These are excellent aids in the detection of carriers and examination of other materials for members of the *Salmonella Shigella* group.

Over 60 years' experience assures

# Difco Laboratories

Prompt delivery from U.K stock. Write for Difco Manual and technical leaflets to the sole agents:

BAIRD & TATLOCK (LONDON) LTD., CHADWELL HEATH, ESSEX, ENGLAND Branches in London, Manchester and Glasgow Agents throughout U.K. and all over the world,

complete laboratory service



# The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S. Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X. No. 7 July,	1958
CONTENTS Review Article	PAGE
Some Chemical and Medical Aspects of the Antibiotics. By G. G. F. Newton, M.A., D.Phil. and E. P. Abraham, M.A., D.Phil., F.R.S.	401
Research Papers	
The Quantitative Separation of Papaverine from Narcotine in Mixtures. By Lee Kum-Tatt and C. G. Farmilo	427

[Continued on page ii



# Deep roots . . .

In the highly specialised sphere of drug growing, Ransom's roots go deep. Founded more than a century ago, the Company can claim a vast fund of experience that has long been acknowledged around the world. And Ransoms is a truly progressive organisation . . . always seeking still better methods of cultivation on their drug growing farms at St. Ives. Ransoms look energetically to a future in which drugs and galenicals will continue to fill a vital role, for nature often provides the best measures against diseases, despite to-day's use of synthetic drugs.

Established 1846

EXTRACTS · TINCTURES · ESSENTIAL OILS · RESINS · CHLOROPHYLL Actual growers of Belladonna · Henbane · Foxglove · Peppermint · Lavender

BELLADONNA · HENBARE · FOXGLOVE · PEPPERMINI · LAVENDER Samples and quotations gladly supplied. Specialists in the manufacture of products to customers' own formulas.

WILLIAM RANSOM & SON Ltd., Hitchin, Hertfordshire, England

ii	The Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology							July,	1958
		C	ONTE	NTS					PAGE
Resea	rch Papers—(continued	1)							
	VEGETABLE PURGATIV Part VIII. The Pa quinones and their	ves Com per Ch r Glyc	NTAININ Romato Osides.	ig An Ograpi By T.	thrace by of C J. Betts	ene De Certain 8, J. W.	rivativ Anthi Fairba	/ES. RA- lirn	
	and V. K. Mital		• •	• •	•••	••	•••	••	436
	THE DETERMINATION	of Me	RCURY	Oxyc	YANIDE	. By I	F. Pam	ela	
	Wilson, P. H. B.	Ingle a	nd C.	G. Bu	tler	••	••	••	442
	A NOTE ON THE ANA	AESTHET	cic Ac	ΓΙνιτγ	of Som	4E 1:3	-Propa	NE-	
	diols. By G. A.	H. Bu	ttle an	d J. C	Bow	er	• •	• •	447
Abstra	acts								
	CHEMISTRY	• •	• •	• •	• •	••	••	• •	450
	Chemotherapy			•••			•••	••	453
	PHARMACY		••		•••		••		453
	Pharmacognosy						• •	• •	454
	Pharmacology and	Thera	PEUTIC	s	•••	••	••	•••	455
	Applied Bacteriolo	GY	•••			•••	•••	•••	460
Pharn	naconoeias and Formu	laries							
1 marti	THE BRITISH PHARMA	COPOEI	a 1958	review	ed by	Teodo	r Canb	äck	461
Letter	r to the Editor								
	SENSITIZING PROPERT	IES OF	Haemo	ophilus	pertuss	sis Vac	CINE.	By	

ii

Luly 1058

463

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

R. K. Sanyal and G. B. West .. .. .. ..

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., A. H. BECKETT, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BOLLOCK, M.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C.,
G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D.,
J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C.,
D. C. GARRATT, D.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR
S. G. JONES, B.SC., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D.,
A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.SC., G. PATERSON, M.SC., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON,
D.Sc., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.SC., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.SC.,
Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.SC., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., C. SWOTTON, B.SC., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.



July, 1958



# The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S. Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X. No. 8

CONTENTS

August, 1958

PAGE

**Review Article** 

STRUCTURE—ACTIVITY RELATIONSHIPS.				By W				
Ph.D., F.R.I.C.	••		••	••	••	• •		465

[Continued on page ii



PAGE

Resea	rch Papers									
	The Measure By D. G. F	ement of Harvey	• Ox 	ygen Con 	NSUMI	PTION IN	I SMAL	L ANIM	IALS	483
	Colorimetric 2:4-Dinitr	C Estim odiphen	iatio Iylsu	n of I ilphone.	Эібіт Ву	alis G D. H. E	LYCOS E. Tattj	IDES V	<b>мітн</b> 	493
	The Effect Human Bo	of a S <sup>.</sup> wel. B	tand Sy Go	oardised eorge P. N	Sent AcNi	na Pref col	ARATIO	NO NC 	ТНЕ 	499
	The Mode bacterials and Thiob	of Act . Part isdichlo	TION I. PROPH	of Chi Metal Ci henol. H	lorin hela' By J.	iated I tes of H B, Adai	Bisphei Iexach ms	NOL A ILOROPI	NTI- HENE	507
	THE MODE BACTERIALS and Marjon	of Act , Part ry Hobb	γιον 11. s	of Chi Biologic	lorin Cal S	NATED I Studies. 	Bisphei By J	NOL A B. Ac	ams	516
Abstr	acts									
	CHEMISTRY	••	••	•••	• •		••	••	••	522
	Pharmacy	••	••	••		• •	••			523
	Pharmacogn	IOSY	••		•••	•••		• •	••	524
	Pharmacolo	GY AND	Тнер	RAPEUTICS			•••			524
	Applied Bac	TERIOLOG	βY	• •	•••		• ·		•••	528

### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, D.Sc., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C.

# STANDARDISED CULTURE MEDIA

Every batch of 'Wellcome' Culture Media is both chemically and bacteriologically standardised. The following range of media is available at economical prices for immediate dispatch from The Wellcome Research Laboratories, Langley Court, Beckenham, Kent (Telephone: Beckenham 3422), to whom all technical queries and requests for non-listed media should be sent.

Allison and Ayling's Medium Loeffler's Medium **Blood Agar Slopes** Lowenstein-Jensen Medium MacConkey's Lactose Bile Salt Agar Bordet Gengou Base Brewer's Medium MacConkey's Lactose Bile Salt Broth (Single and Double Strength) **Bromo-cresol Purple Milk** Meat Broth, Robertson's Christensen's Urea Medium Nutrient Agar, Slopes Desoxycholate Citrate Agar Medium (Hynes' Modification) Nutrient Agar, for Plates Dorset's Egg Medium Nutrient Broth (with or without Glycerin) Petragnani's Medium Gelatin (Nutrient) Stabs Peptone Water Gelatin (Liquid-5 per cent) Medium Peptone Water Sugars **Glucose Broth** (all commonly used sugars, bromo-cresol purple indicator) **Glucose Phosphate Medium for** Voges-Proskauer and **Potato** Slopes Methyl Red Tests Sabouraud's Glucose Agar **Glucose Medium** for Sabouraud's Maltose Agar **Voges-Proskauer Test** Selenite F Enrichment Medium Horse Blood, Oxalated, Normal Semi-solid Agar Sugars (without preservative) Serum Agar Horse Serum, No. 2, Normal (Heated and without preservative) Starch Agar Hoyle's Medium Yeastrel Agar Koser's Citrate Medium Detailed price list on application

# **WELLCOME**<sup>2</sup> CULTURE MEDIA



BURROUGHS WELLCOME & CO. (The Wellcome Foundation Ltd.) LONDON

Also supplied by

# NEW EDITION

# The Extra Pharmacopœia

**24TH EDITION** 

**VOLUME I** 

Accepted throughout the world for 75 years as an invaluable source of information on medicinal and pharmaceutical substances, this *entirely new* 24th edition of Volume I has been completely re-written and revised and is up to date in respect of the wide field of therapeutics which it covers.

It forms the most complete guide to "ethical" proprietaries and to formulæ from many sources, including those in foreign pharmacopæias. There are special sections on antibiotics, biological products, and drugs that are rarely used. Details are provided of the toxity of chemicals and drugs, of reports of cases of poisoning, and of treatment of overdosage. The book is much larger and has more pages than any previous edition.

 Pp.
 xxx + 1695
 Price 65s. (postage 2s.; overseas 3s.)

Combined price (24th edn. Vol. I and 23rd. edn. Vol. II, 1955) £5 15s.

# THE PHARMACEUTICAL PRESS

17, BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

# The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S. Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B. Pharm., F.P S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X.	No. 9		September, 1958
		CONTENTS	PAGE

## **Review Article**

5-HYDROXYTRYPTAMINE. By G. P. Lewis, B.Pharm., Ph.D., F.P.S. 529

# **Research Papers**

A STEREOTYPED RESPONSE INDUCED BY MESCALINE IN MICE AS A MEANS OF INVESTIGATING THE PROPERTIES OF DRUGS ACTING ON THE CNS. By G. Maffii and E. Soncin 541

[Continued on page ii

ENGLAND



The Ransom story is a continuing story. It had its beginnings more than a hundred years ago, and important new chapters are added with every year that passes. Who writes the Ransom story? The research teams on the Company's drug growing farms at St. Ives, always seeking new strains of medicinal plants . . . the horticulturists, always investigating new methods of cultivation . . . and the production specialists at Ransom's Hitchin factory always striving for still more efficient methods of raw-material processing. Yes, these are the men who make the Ransom story — a success story.

EXTRACTS · TINCTURES · ESSENTIAL OILS · RESINS · CHLOROPHYLL Actual growers of BELLADONNA · HENBANE · FOXGLOVE · PEPPERMINT · LAVENDER



HITCHIN

Samples and guotations gladly supplied Specialists in the manufacture of products to customers' own formulas. WILLIAM RANSOM & SON LTD

HERTFORDSHIRE

Established 1846

CONTENTS

PAGE

Resear	rch Papers—(co	ontinue	d)							
	Comparative D. H. O. G	STUD emmel	otes of and J	n Pei . C. M	RCUTAN OFFISOF	ieous	Absor	PTION.	By 	553
	On the Assa Torbjörn V	v of retham	Throm mar, E	ibin Pi Bengt Ö	REPARA )hman	tions. and Bi	By E rger Bl	trik Jor ömback	pes,	561
	A NOTE ON T K. J. Steel	THE ASS	SAY OF	Sоме 	Sulph 	YDRYL 	Сомро	OUNDS.	<b>В</b> у 	574
Abstra	acts									
	CHEMISTRY	••	••	•••	••			••	••	577
	BIOCHEMISTRY		••		••	•••	• •	•••	•••	579
	Pharmacolog	gy and	THER	APEUTIC	CS		•••		•••	581
Book	Reviews								•••	587
Letter	s to the Editor									
	TRYPTAMINES	in Edi	ble Fr	UITS.	By G.	B. We	st		•••	589
	Penicillin-in By W. B. H	duced Iugo	Rouni	d Bodi	es in G	RAM-NI	EGATIVI 	е <b>Васте</b> 	RIA.	590
	On the Qua Chromatoo	NTITAT Graphy	ive Es 7. By	TIMATI A. F. 1	on of S. A. F	Амінс Iabeeb	• ACID:	s ву Ра 	APER 	591

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, D.Sc., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.

# NOTICE TO CONTRIBUTORS

GENERAL. Original research papers or review articles are accepted on the understanding that the material has not been previously published. The title page should bear the name of the contributor and the name and address of the laboratory where the work was done.

PREPARATION OF TEXT. Authors should consult a current issue of the Journal and conform to the typographical conventions, use of headings, lay-out of tables, and citation of references. Texts must be typewritten in double spacing on quarto or foolscap sheets with a one-and-a-half inch margin. The top copy and one carbon copy should be sent. The following style should be used: Summary, introduction, experimental methods, results, discussion, acknowledgements, references. The summary should be brief but self-explanatory, giving results and conclusions described in the paper, and should be in the form of an abstract suitable for use as such by abstracting journals.

**REFERENCES.** These should be indicated by index figures in the order in which they occur in the text. At the end of the paper the references should be arranged in numerical order giving the authors' surnames only, the title of the journal abbreviated in accordance with the system used in the *World List of Scientific Periodicals*, the year of publication, volume number of the journal and the page, e.g.

Glover and Leat, Biochem. J., 1957, 66, 209.

Book and monograph references should include the edition, the name of the publisher and the place and date of publication. Thus:—

Gaddum, Pharmacology, 4th Ed. Oxford University Press, London, 1953.

TABLES (for each copy of the text) should be typed on separate sheets, their headings should describe their content and they should be understandable without reference to the text.

ILLUSTRATIONS. Illustrations, which need not be duplicated, are usually limited to 6 in number. They will normally appear in print either 2 in. or 4 in. in width (base line). Line illustrations such as graphs or apparatus should be clearly and boldly drawn at least twice the size of the reproduction required, in black waterproof ink on white paper, Bristol Board, faintly blue-lined paper or blue tracing cloth, at a thickness which will produce a suitable line when the scale is reduced. Kymograph records and photographs should be selected to allow for similar reductions. Lettering and numbering should be reduced to the minimum and inserted lightly and clearly in pencil. Curves based on experimental data should carry clear and bold indications of the experimentally determined points, which should be marked by using, preferably, circles, crosses, triangles or squares. Legends, descriptions or captions for all figures should be typed on separate sheets of paper and fastened to the typescript of the paper or attached to the individual figures. The author's name, the tile of the paper and the number of the figure should be written on the back of each illustration. The approximate position of each illustration should be marked in the text. All illustrations should be understandable without reference to the text.

SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS. Authors should refer to the current number of the Journal for information. The attention of authors is drawn particularly to the following symbols:  $m = (milli) = 10^{-3}$  and  $\mu = (micro) = 10^{-6}$ ; ml. (millilitres) should always be used and not c.c.;  $\mu g$ . (micrograms) and not  $\gamma$ ; per cent and not %.

NOMENCLATURE OF PLANTS, ANIMALS AND MICRO-ORGANISMS. Binominal Latin names, the generic names only with an initial capital letter, should be used in accordance with international usage. They should be underlined in the text. The first mention should be in full and the subsequent references abbreviated, but ambiguities should be avoided.

REPRINTS. 50 reprints are supplied free of charge to the author. A further 10 reprints are supplied free to each co-author. Additional reprints may be purchased.

COPYRIGHT. Contributions are accepted for publication on the condition that an exclusive licence to publish in any periodical form is granted by the contributor, in so far as he can grant the same, to the *Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology*.

The proper abbreviation for this Journal is J. Pharm. Pharmacol.



# microbiological reagents and media

# DETECTION OF THE GONOCOCCUS

The superiority of the cultural method over the usual microscopic technique for detection of gonococcal infections has repeatedly been demonstrated. The cultural method is especially indicated in chronic and treated cases and for determining the release of patients. The use of the following standardized materials has simplified the diagnosis of gonorrhoea by the cultural method.

#### BACTO-G C MEDIUM BASE

enriched with Bacto-Hæmoglobin and Bacto-Supplement A or Bacto-Supplement B is the most suitable medium available from cultural detection of *Neisseria* gonorrhoeae from all types of gonococcal infections. This new medium requires only 24 hours' incubation. Upon this medium gonococcus colonies may be detected even when the organisms are present in the exudate in such small numbers that they may be missed upon microscopic examination.

### **BACTO-PROTEOSE No. 3 AGAR**

enriched with Bacto-Hæmoglobin is the original medium developed by Difco for isolation of the gonococcus and has been widely used for many years.

### **BACTO-SUPPLEMENT A BACTO-SUPPLEMENT B**

were developed as enrichments for chocolate agar prepared from Bacto-G C Medium Base or Bacto-Proteose No. 3 Agar with Bacto-Hæmoglobin to furnish the essential growth factors required by some strains of Neisseria gonorrhoeae.

#### **PROTEOSE PEPTONE No. 3**

A state of the same of the state of the stat

#### **BACTO-HEMOGLOBIN**

in a two per cent solution is the preferred enrichment for preparation of chocolate agar from Bacto-G C Medium Base or Bacto-Proteose No. 3 Agar. It is readily soluble in water and is sterilized in the autoclave.

#### BACTO-DEXTROSE STARCH AGAR

is a very useful medium for propagation of pure cultures of the gonococcus. The organism grows luxuriantly upon this medium without further enrichment. Bacto-Dextrose Starch Agar also supports excellent growth of many other pathogenic bacteria and when used in half strength it is well suited for main-taining stock cultures.

### **BACTO-PHENOL RED MEDIA**

are particularly useful for determination of fermentative reactions of newly isolated strains of the gonococcus. A selected group of complete agar and broth media are available, as are also the basic media without carbohydrate.

#### Over 60 years' experience assures

# UNIFORMITY . STABILITY . ECONOMY Difco Laboratories

Prompt delivery from U.K stock. Write for Difco Manual and technical leaflets to the sole agents:

BAIRD & TATLOCK (LONDON) LTD., CHADWELL HEATH, ESSEX, ENGLAND Branches in London, Manchester and Glasgow Agents throughout U.K. and all over the world.

complete laboratory service

TAS/DO.8
## The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SOUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S. Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X	Κ.	No.	10						Octobe	er, 1958
0					CONT	ENTS				PAGE
Review	v Ar	ticle								
	Al	New	CONCEPT	OF THE	PHYSIO	LOGICA	l Rol	e of V	ITAMIN $B_1$	2•
	B	By J.	G. Heath	ncote, B.S	c., Ph.	D., F.R	R.I.C. a	nd F.	S. Mooney	y,
	N	Л.D.,	B.Sc.	••	••	• •	••	••	•••••••	. 593
-		•								

#### **Research Papers**

The ANTI-INFLAMMATORY ACTIVITY OF GLYCYRRHETINIC ACID AND DERIVATIVES. By R. S. H. Finney and G. F. Somers ... 613

[Continued on page ii

## THE EXTRA PHARMACOPOEIA Martindale

24th Edition

Volume I

Accepted throughout the world for 75 years as an invaluable source of information on therapeutic substances and preparations this *entirely new* 24th edition of Volume I has been completely re-written and revised.

It forms the most complete guide to "ethical" proprietaries and to formulæ from many sources including those in foreign pharmacopæias. There are special sections on antibiotics, biological products, and drugs that are rarely used. Details are provided on the toxicity of chemicals and drugs, on reports of cases of poisoning, and on treatment of overdosage. The book is much larger and has more pages than any previous edition.

**Pp.** xxx + 1695

Price 65s. (Postage 2s.; overseas, 3s. 3d.)

Combined price (24th edn. Vol. I and 23rd edn. Vol. II, 1955) £5 15s.

THE PHARMACEUTICAL PRESS 17, Bloomsbury Square, London, W.C.1

#### CONTENTS

#### **Research Papers**—(continued)

DETERMINATION OF NARCOTINE AND PAPAVERINE BY INFRA-RED SPECTROPHOTOMETRY AND NON-AQUEOUS TITRATION. By Lee Kum-Tatt, Russell A. Rockerbie and Leo Levi	621
CHRONIC TOXICITY STUDIES ON FOOD COLOURS. PART IV. Observations on the Toxicity of Tartrazine, Amaranth and Sunset Yellow in Rats. By W. A. Mannell, H. C. Grice, F. C. Lu and M. G. Allmark	625
THE DETECTION OF YELLOW PHOSPHORUS AND PHOSPHIDES IN BIOLOGICAL MATERIAL. By A. S. Curry, E. R. Rutter and Lim Chin-Hua	635
TETRAHYDROAMINACRIN AS A DECURARISING AGENT. By S. Gershon and F. H. Shaw	638
MICROCHEMICAL DIFFERENTIATION BETWEEN OPTICAL ISOMERS OF $N$ -METHYLMORPHINAN ANALGESICS. By E. G. C. Clarke	642
Abstracts	
Chemistry	645
BIOCHEMISTRY	647
PHARMACOLOGY AND THERAPEUTICS	649
Pharmacopoeias and Formularies	
THE EXTRA PHARMACOPOEIA—MARTINDALE, VOL. 1, 24th Edition. Reviewed by Justin L. Powers, Ph.D.	654
Book Review	656

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, D.Sc., LL.B., F.R.I.C., H. G. ROLFE, B.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., E. SHOTTON, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.

SECRETARY: F. W. ADAMS, B.Sc., F.P.S., A.R.I.C.

PAGE

DF	] (	QUA			N	
Decam	ethyl	ene-bis-(4-aminoquir	aldinium	chloride)		
D U			1	• •	,	
Dequadin, a synthetic antibacterial compound with a wide antimi- crobial spectrum, was developed in the Research Laboratories of ALLEN & HANBURYS LTD. It inhibits, at low concentration, nearly all of the bacteria pathogenic to man including many of those resistant to penicillin. (J. Pharm. & Pharmacol). (1956).8.110						
The An	timi Co	crobial Spectrum ompared with Pe	of DE nicillin	QUADI	N	
CLASSIFIC	ATION	ORGANISM	Action of DEQUADIN	Action of PENICILLIN		
		Bacillus subcilis	+	+		
		C. diphtheriæ	+	+		
		Fusiformis fusiformis	+	+		
GRAM-PO	SITIVE	Staphylococcus aureus	+	+		
BACTE	RIA	Staph, aureus (penicillin resistant)	+	_		
		Streptococcus fæcalis	+	±		
		Streptococcus pneumoniæ	+	+		
1		Streptococcus pyogenes	+	+		
		Streptococcus viridans	+	+		
		Esch. coli	+	-		
		Hæmophilus influenzæ	+	_		
		Klebsiella pneumoniæ	+	-		
		Neisseria catarrhalis	+	+		
GRAM NE		Neisseria meningitidis	+	+		
BACTE		Pseudomonas pyocyanea	+	_		
Uncire I		Proteus vulgaris	+	-		
		Salmonella dublin	+	+		
		Salmonella typhi	+	-		
		Salmonella typhimurium	+			
		Vibrio choleræ	+			
SPIROCH	ÆTES	Treponema vincenti	+	+		
		Actinomyces spp.	+	+		
		Candida albicans	+	-		
FUNC	51 SI	Trichophyton mentagrophytes	+	_	1	
		Trichophyton sabouraudi	+	_		
		Trichophyton rubrum	+		ł	
		Trichophyton verrucosum	<u>     +                               </u>	-	)	

**DEQUADIN LOZENGES** each containing 0.25 mg. Dequadin chloride in a flavoured sucrose base are supplied in tubes containing 20 lozenges. **DEQUADIN PAINT** containing 0.5 per cent Dequadin chloride in aqueous propylene glycol is supplied in bottles containing 28 c.c.



Manufactured by ALLEN & HANBURYS LTD

# microbiological

DIFCO

SPECIFY.

# reagents and media

### THE ONLY COMPLETE LINE

CULTURE MEDIA MICROBIOLOGICAL ASSAY MEDIA TISSUE CULTURE AND VIRUS MEDIA SEROLOGICAL REAGENTS · ANTISERA DIAGNOSTIC REAGENTS SENSITIVITY DISKS · UNIDISKS PEPTONES · HYDROLYSATES · AMINO ACIDS ENZYMES · ENRICHMENTS · DYES · INDICATORS CARBOHYDRATES · BIOCHEMICALS

# Difco Laboratories

Over 60 years' experience in the preparation of Difco products assures UNIFORMITY • STABILITY • ECONOMY



# complete laboratory service

Prompt delivery from stock. Write for Difco Manual and technical leaflets to the sole agents:

BAIRD & TATLOCK (LONDON) LTD., CHADWELL HEATH, ESSEX, ENGLAND

Branches in London, Manchester and Glasgow. TAS/DO. I Agents throughout U.K. and all over the world.

## The Journal of PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SOUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S. Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol.	X.	No.	11	November,	1958
			CONTENTS		PAGE

#### **Review Article**

BIOLOGICAL ASSESSMENT OF TRANQUILLISERS. PART I. By Helen Riley, B.A., and A. Spinks, M.A., B.Sc., Ph.D., D.I.C. 657 . .

#### **Research** Papers

PHARMACOLOGY OF TREMOR-PRODUCING AMINO ALCOHOLS. By A. Ahmed, P. B. Marshall and D. M. Shepherd 672

[Continued on page ii



# Deep roots

In the highly specialised sphere of drug growing, Ransom's roots go deep. Founded more than a century ago, the Company can claim a vast fund of experience that has long been acknowledged around the world. And Ransoms is a truly progressive organisation . . . always seeking still better methods of cultivation on their drug growing farms at St. Ives. Ransoms look energetically to a future in which drugs and galenicals will continue to fill a vital role, for nature often provides the best measures against diseases, despite to-day's use of synthetic drugs.

Established 1846

EXTRACTS . TINCTURES . ESSENTIAL OILS . RESINS . CHLOROPHYLL Actual growers of BELLADONNA · HENBANE · FOXGLOVE · PEPPERMINT · LAVENDER

Samples and quotations gladly supplied. Specialists in the manufacture of products to customers' own formulas.

WILLIAM RANSOM & SON Ltd., Hitchin, Hertfordshire, England

CONTENTS	PAGE
Research Papers—(continued)	
A SPECTROPHOTOMETRIC DETERMINATION OF TRACES OF PHENOLIC STEROIDS IN 3-KETOSTEROIDS. By Maurice Legrand, Vladimir Delaroff and René Smolik	683
THE PHARMACOLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF GLYCYRRHETINIC ACID—A New Anti-Inflammatory Drug. By R. S. H. Finney, G. F. Somers and J. H. Wilkinson	687
SOME In Vitro INHIBITORS OF CARBONIC ANHYDRASE. By (Miss) Y. M. Beasley, B. G. Overell, V. Petrow and O. Stephenson	696
The Smooth Muscle Contracting Action of Effluents from the Isolated Guinea Pig Ileum. By M. Medakovič and B. Radmanovič	706
Abstracts	
Снеміятку	712
Рнагмасу	714
Pharmacology and Therapeutics	715
Letter to the Editor	
A NOTE ON THE IRRITANT PROPERTIES OF SORBIC ACID IN UINTMENTS AND CREAMS. By Lars-Einar Fryklöf	719
Book Review	720

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., H. TREVES BROWN, B.Sc., F.P.S., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D. J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, D.Sc., LL.B., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., C. SYKES, M.Sc., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.

SECRETARY: F. W. ADAMS, B.Sc., F.P.S., A.R.I.C.

# **B.D.H. Laboratory Chemicals** cover every aspect of



Pathologist, analyst, metallurgist, schoolmaster—each finds the B.D.H. catalogue equally useful. The six thousand laboratory chemicals it contains range from sugar phosphates to technical dyes, from indicators to micro-analytical reagents, from microscopical stains to Jet-test solutions. It covers every field in which practical work is carried out in chemical laboratories.

Stabilized Raney nickel catalyst, concentrated volumetric solutions, tablets for Kjeldahl determinations, 'Narrow Range' and 'Wide Range' indicator papers, tablets for milk testing and prepared reagents for general and clinical analysis are typical of special B.D.H. items that save time and trouble in the laboratory.



THE BRITISH DRUG HOUSES LTD. b.d.h. LABORATORY CHEMICALS DIVISION POOLE DORSET

LC/P/16g



The Journal of

PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S.

Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B.Pharm., F.P.S.

Annual Subscription 63s. Single Copies 7s. 6d.

Vol. X. No. 12 December,	1958
CONTENTS	PAGE
Review Article	
BIOLOGICAL ASSESSMENT OF TRANQUILLISERS. PART II. By Helen Riley, B.A. and A. Spinks, M.A., B.Sc., Ph.D., D.I.C	721
Research Papers	
The Actions of Digitalis Leaf Preparations and of Cardiac Glycosides on the Isolated Right Ventricle of the Guinea Pig. By G. A. Stewart	741
[Continued on page	ii



#### CONTENTS

Research Papers—(continued)	
The Physical Properties of Lysolecithin and its Sols. Part II. Refractive Indices and Densities of Sols. Micelle Forma- tion. By N. Robinson and L. Saunders	755
Application of a Spectrophotometric Method to the Deter- mination of Potassium Penicillin, Procaine Penicillin and Benzathine Penicillin in Pharmaceutical Preparations. By A. Holbrook	762
THE In Vitro Evaluation of a Sodium Polyhydroxyaluminium Monocarbonate Hexitol Complex as a Gastric Antacid. By J. R. Gwilt, J. L. Livingstone and A. Robertson	770
A FLUORIMETRIC ASSAY FOR MINUTE AMOUNTS OF SOME THIO- HYDANTOINS. By M. E. Auerbach and Eleanor Angell	776
Book Review	780
Letters to the Editor	
CATECHOL AMINES IN BANANAS. By P. B. Marshall	781
The Functional Groupings of <i>a</i> -Elaterin (Cucurbitacin E). By D. Lavie	782
THE ASSAY OF ACETYLCHOLINE ON THE RAT BLOOD PRESSURE. By D. W. Straughan	783

#### EDITORIAL BOARD

SECRETARY: F. W. ADAMS, B.Sc., F.P.S., A.R.I.C.

٠

A. H. BECKETT, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., H. TREVES BROWN, B.Sc., F.P.S., K. BULLOCK, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., G. A. H. BUTTLE, O.B.E., M.A., M.R.C.S., L.R.C.P., H. O. J. COLLIER, B.A., Ph.D., J. W. FAIRBAIRN, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., G. E. FOSTER, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., D. C. GARRATT, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., F. HARTLEY, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., E. F. HERSANT, B.Pharm., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.R.I.C., TUDOR S. G. JONES, B.Sc., Ph.D., A.R.I.C., MARY F. LOCKETT, M.D., M.R.C.P., Ph.D., A. D. MACDONALD, M.D., M.A., M.Sc., G. PATERSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F. A. ROBINSON, D.Sc., LL.B., F.R.I.C., J. M. ROWSON, M.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S., F.L.S., L. SAUNDERS, B.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., R. E. STUCKEY, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.R.I.C., G. SYKES, M.Sc., F.R.I.C.



# University Press

# Pharmacology

#### J. H. GADDUM, F.R.S.

Director of the Institute of Animal Physiology, Cambridge, formerly Professor of Pharmacology in the University of Edinburgh

#### FIFTH EDITION

Not only has the text of this new edition been very thoroughly revised; it has also been thoroughly but judiciously pruned. Thus despite the great increase in pharmacological knowledge and the inclusion of all new drugs of importance, the length of the revised text has increased by a mere 26 pages—as compared with the previous edition.

All the important drugs in the British Pharmacopœia 1958 or in the Pharmacopeia of the United States have been included as well as many new drugs that are not yet official. Official Titles or Approved Names have been used wherever they are applicable, followed by any synonyms in common use, other well recognised pharmacological names, proprietary names—which are printed in italic—and full chemical names.

An innovation in this edition is the inclusion of doses for all official drugs—and for the majority of unofficial drugs mentioned in the text. The metric system has been used throughout and where a drug is official in both the B.P. and the U.S.P., the dose given is that of the B.P.; where a drug is included only in the U.S.P., then the U.S.P. dose has been given.

#### Demy 8vo

588 pages

about 42s. net January

B.P.C.

The original antipyocyanea compound with its developing use as a special preservative and antiseptic for penicillin creams, anti-burn ointments and pharmaceutical-NIPA LABORATORIES medicinal preparations.

We shall be happy to send you full technical details on reauest.

ITD

TEL: TREFOREST 2128/9

rade Mar

Sole Distributors for the United Kingdom : P. SAMUELSON & CO., ROMAN WALL HOUSE, I CRUTCHED FRIARS, E.C.3. Tel: ROYAL 2117/8

Nr. CARDIFF

TREFOREST INDUSTRIAL ESTATE

#### The Journal of

PHARMACY and PHARMACOLOGY

Successor to The Quarterly Journal of Pharmacy and Pharmacology 17 BLOOMSBURY SQUARE, LONDON, W.C.1

> Telephone: HOLborn 8967 Telegrams: Pharmakon, Westcent, London

Editor: George Brownlee, D.Sc., Ph.D., F.P.S.

Assistant Editor: J. R. Fowler, B. Pharm., F.P.S.

Vol. X. Supplement	December,	1958
CONTENTS		
BRITISH PHARMACEUTICAL CONFERE	ENCE	PAGE
Report of Proceedings		1 T
Chairman's Address		
Modern Analytical Chemistry in the Service of Ph/ Medicine. By G. E. Foster	ARMACY AND	9 T
Symposium		
EVALUATION OF NEW DRUGS. By L. G. Goodwin and F.	L. Rose	24 T
Science Papers and Discussions		
THE BASIS FOR "SUFFICIENT OF A SUITABLE BACTERIOSTATI	c" in Injec-	40 T
THE FACTORS INFLUENCING STERILISATION BY LOW PRES Part I. Design and Instrumentation, By T. E. Barson,	SURE STEAM. F. Peacock,	40 1
E. L. Robins and G. R. Wilkinson	SUDE STEAM	47 T
Part II. The Influence of Water Content of Cotton	Gowns on	
Equilibrium Times. By T. E. Barson, F. Peacock, E and G. R. Wilkinson	L. L. Robins	56 T
THE COLORIMETRIC DETERMINATION OF MORPHINE IN	Galenical	501
PREPARATIONS. By C. A. Johnson and Cecilia J. Lloyd	d	60 T
Some Observations Concerning the Chemical Reacting Ring Between Formaldehyde and Peptone. By Ken and V. Subba Pao	ons Occur- neth Bullock	7
THE EFFECTS OF ADDED PEPTONE ON THE BACTERICIDAL	ACTION OF	/21
SOLUTIONS OF FORMALDEHYDE. By Kenneth Bullock as	nd V. Subba	01 T
THE STABILITY OF SOLUTIONS OF 5-HYDROXYTRYTOPHAN	BV I W	021
Hadgraft, Shirley A. P. Price and G. B. West		87 T
STUDIES ON 5-HYDROXYTRYPTAMINE AND 5-HYDROXYT By G. B. West	TRYPTOPHAN.	92 T
THE PRECISION OF SOME PROCEDURES IN PHARMACEUTICA Part I. Use of a Pipette and a Burette. By A. R. Roge	L ANALYSIS.	98 T
NEUROMUSCULAR BLOCKING AGENTS. Part II. The Prep Properties of the Series of NSN- and NNN-Tris-etho	paration and onium Com-	
pounds. By D. Edwards, J. J. Lewis, J. B. Stenlake and	1 M. S. Zoha	106 T

#### CONTENTS

PAGE

Science Papers and Discussions—(continue)
---

NEUROMUSCULAR BLOCKING AGENTS. Part III. Some Linear NNNN- Tetral-ethonium Compounds. By D. Edwards, J. J. Lewis, J. B.	122 T
Stenlake and M. S. Zoha	122 1
By David Train	127 T
THE FLOW PROPERTIES OF POWDERS UNDER HUMID CONDITIONS. By D. J. Craik and B. F. Miller	136 T
OBSERVATIONS ON INCREASED DISINTEGRATION TIMES OF TABLETS ON STORAGE. By R. A. Ramsay	145 T
THE PREPARATION AND THE ANTIBACTERIAL AND ANTIFUNGAL PRO- PERTIES OF SOME SUBSTITUTED BENZYL ALCOHOLS. By D. V. Carter, P. T. Charlton, A. H. Fenton, J. R. Housley and B. Lessel	149 T
THE INTERACTION OF CHELATING AGENTS WITH BACTERIA. Part I. 8-Hydroxyquinoline (Oxine) and <i>Staphylococcus aureus</i> . By A. H. Beckett, A. A. Vahora and Ann E. Robinson	160 T
THE DETERMINATION OF PHENOLIC COMPOUNDS IN PHARMACEUTICAL PREPARATIONS USING 4-AMINOPHENAZONE. By C. A. Johnson and R. A. Savidge	171 T
VISCOSITY STUDIES WITH PHOSPHATIDE SOLS. By I. L. Thomas and L. Saunders	182 T
VEGETABLE PURGATIVES CONTAINING ANTHRACENE DERIVATIVES. Part X. A New Active Glycoside of Senna. By J. W. Fairbairn, C. A. Friedmann and H. A. Ryan	186 T
ANATOMICAL STUDIES IN THE GENUS DIGITALIS. Part I. The Anatomy of the Inflorescence of <i>D. purpurea L.</i> By P. S. Cowley and J. M. Rowson	193 T
FACTORS INFLUENCING PERCUTANEOUS ABSORPTION. By D. H. O. Gemmell and J. C. Morrison	210 T
THE ACTIONS OF DIGITALIS LEAF PREPARATIONS AND OF CARDIAC GLYCOSIDES ON THE ISOLATED RIGHT VENTRICLE OF THE GUINEA PIG. By G. A. Stewart	213 T
VEGETABLE PURGATIVES CONTAINING ANTHRACENE DERIVATIVES. Part IX. An Aloin-like Substance in <i>Rhamnus purshiana</i> DC. By J. W. Fairbairn and V. K. Mital	217 T
THE ISOLATION AND COMPARISON OF PYROGENIC FACTORS FROM Proteus vulgaris. By J. P. Todd, J. A. M. Shaw, J. A. Blain and W Boyle	223 T
THE SURFACE ACTIVITIES OF $\alpha$ - AND $\beta$ -(ACYL) LYSOLECITHINS. By N. Robinson and L. Saunders	223 T
A NOTE ON THE PHARMACOLOGY OF RESCINNAMINE AND SERPENTINE. By M. S. Zoha, S. M. Kirpekar and J. J. Lewis	231 T
A COMPARATIVE STUDY OF THE HYDROLYTIC AND NON-HYDROLYTIC METHODS FOR THE ASSAY OF SOLANACEOUS DRUGS. By R. E. A.	1/1 T
Drey	241 T
The Functional Groupings of Cucurbitacin E ( $\alpha$ -Elaterin). By J. N. T. Gilbert and David W. Mathieson	247 T 252 T

## **REVIEW ARTICLE**

#### THE MECHANISM OF HISTAMINE LIBERATION

BY BÖRJE UVNÄS, M.D.

Professor of Pharmacology at the Karolinska Institute, Stockholm

THEORIES have to be modified from time to time as fresh experimental data emerge. Recent years have brought new observations as to the localisation and the chemical binding of histamine in the tissues. Synthetic and biologically occurring histamine liberators constitute a new group of more or less specific substances and compounds, the histamine releasing properties of which were, until only a few years ago, completely unknown. The data available today necessitate reconsideration of the validity of existing theories on the mechanism of histamine liberation.

#### Localisation of Histamine

Histamine is present in virtually all mammalian tissues, but it is very unevenly distributed. There are also extreme variations between different species. For instance, in some species the liver is very rich in histamine (rabbit, dog, horse); in some, histamine is found in high concentrations in the lungs (guinea pig, cattle, horse); other animals have high contents of histamine in the skin (rat, cat), and so on. (For further details of the histamine distribution in the body, see Feldberg<sup>1</sup>.)

Riley and West<sup>2</sup> reported a close quantitative correlation of the histamine content of a tissue and the density of its mast cell population. Mast cell tumours (in dogs) were observed to have an extremely high content of histamine (up to 1290  $\mu$ g./g. of tissue<sup>3</sup>). The conclusion of Riley and West that mast cells store histamine has since been confirmed in various ways and is now generally accepted. In recent experiments Schayer<sup>4</sup> was able to demonstrate the accumulation of radioactive histamine in rat mast cells when radioactive histidine was added to the cells *in vitro*, thus indicating the intracellular formation of histamine.

But a satisfactory quantitative correlation of the histamine content and the mast cell population does not exist in all tissues. The gastrointestinal tract, not least the stomach mucosa, has a rather high histamine content but relatively few mast cells. As regards the skin, histamine is reported to occur in the corium, a layer which is said to contain no mast cells. The tissue histamine situated outside the mast cells does not seem to be released by the common histamine liberators.

Even though, for reasons which are quite obscure, histamine may occur outside the mast cells, most of it is localised in them. Of special interest in this context, is the fact that the readily mobilisable histamine in the body is localised in the mast cells. The present discussion will therefore be confined to the liberation of histamine from these cells.

The intracellular distribution of histamine has been studied by differential centrifugation of mast cells. In such experiments the bulk of the

#### BÖRJE UVNÄS

histamine has been recovered from the granular fractions<sup>5</sup>. According to Blaschko<sup>6</sup> the enzymes which produce amines—among them histamine occur in the cell sap. Histamine should accordingly be formed in the cell sap and then stored in the cell granules. This means that the formed histamine has to pass in through the granular membrane. Whether, under physiological conditions, histamine also passes from the granules into the cell sap, and further through the mast cell membrane into the surrounding tissues, is not known and, in my view, is by no means certain. The matter will be discussed further later in this review.

The mast cell histamine occurs, so to speak, in a double parcel, a large one—the mast cell—containing many small ones—the granules. Both of the parcels are enveloped by membranes with permeability properties of which our knowledge is very hazy and fragmentary. An acceptable theory for the mechanism of histamine release has to explain the passage of histamine through two membranes which seem normally to be impermeable to free histamine.

#### How is Histamine Chemically Bound in the Cell?

It has been suggested that histamine occurs in the tissue rather firmly bound to proteins or lipoproteins<sup>7</sup>. When these compounds are broken down by proteases or other enzymes the histamine should be set free. However, today there are grounds for believing that this is not the case. How the histamine which is found outside the mast cells is anchored to the tissue is completely unknown, but about the mast cell histamine we have at least some suggestive evidence. McIntire, White and Sproull<sup>8</sup> showed that histamine was readily released from the tissue by treatment with ice-cold trichloroacetic acid, distilled water, cold acetone, acid alcohol, repeated freezing and thawing, and so on. In other words histamine can be removed from a tissue by relatively mild procedures which do not suffice to break firm chemical bonds. Disruption of the anatomical structures or of the permeability barriers of the mast cell apparently suffices to cause a release of the intracellular histamine. Some of these procedures mentioned seem to rule out activation of enzyme mechanism as the cause of histamine release. It seems more reasonable to conclude, as did McIntire, that histamine is held in the mast cell by fairly weak ionic linkages. Such linkages would break rather easily, for example even with shifts in the ionic equilibrium within the granules.

The mast cell granules contain heparin, which is a mucopolysacharide with acid groups. Presumably there are, in the granules, many other compounds with acid groups; hence it is not difficult to conceive of histamine as occurring in the cell in loose ionic linkage with various acid groups.

#### When is Histamine Liberated?

To Sir Henry Dale the credit is due for having drawn attention to the possible role of histamine as an active agent in anaphylactic reactions. The release of histamine with antigen-antibody reactions in sensitised tissues has since been studied by Dale, by Feldberg, by Dragstedt and their associates as well as numerous others.

Many histamine liberators have been discovered in the last ten to fifteen years. MacIntosh and Paton<sup>9</sup> described a number of amines, amidines, guanines, guanidines and other organic bases, all of which were more or less potent histamine liberators. Since then the list of substances and compounds capable of histamine release has increased continually. To the group belong many drugs, and several others have been isolated from biological sources, as for instance sea anemone, jellyfish, Ascaris organisms, caterpillars, etc. An extensive list of known histamine liberators is given in Paton's excellent review<sup>10</sup>.

Two synthetic liberators require further mention for the purposes of the discussion below. Compound 48/80 is a polymer amine, a condensation product between formaldehyde and *p*-methoxy-phenethyl-methylamine. It is a very potent histamine liberator in some animals like the rat, cat and dog, but fairly inactive in the guinea pig. For reasons mentioned later on, a polymer amine was synthesised that differed from compound 48/80 in that it had two methyl groups linked to the nitrogen. This polymer tertiary amine was also a potent histamine liberator. The two polymers are shown in Figure 1.



FIG. 1. Polymer histamine liberators.

#### Mast Cell Changes on Histamine Release

When histamine is released from a tissue as the result either of an antigen-antibody reaction or of the action of a histamine liberator, the mast cells in the tissue undergo profound morphological changes. The cells become degranulated and more or less lose their staining characteristics for basic dyes.

The mast cell changes have mostly been studied in rat tissues. In rats treated repeatedly with 48/80 the cutaneous mast cells disappear parallel with a decline of the cutaneous histamine content to extremely low levels. For a period of some weeks there is then a slow continuous increase of the cutaneous histamine, and at the same time the mast cells return<sup>11</sup>.

When mast cells of rat mesentery are incubated *in vitro* with compound 48/80, their granules are seen to be spread around the cells, which have an "exploded" appearance. However, it is not yet clear whether this degranulation means destruction of the cell membrane and devitalisation

#### BÖRJE UVNÄS

of the mast cell, or merely a temporary increase in the membrane permeability consistent with survival of the cell. Recent observations rather suggest that the histamine-containing granules may be discharged from the mast cells, leaving the cell capable of renewing its histamine store. Possibly all degrees may occur, from irreversible destruction to slight permeability changes in the cell membrane, according to the intensity of the liberation process. The matter will be further discussed later.

#### Theories of the Histamine Liberation Mechanism

Knowing a little about the localisation and chemical status of histamine in the tissue, and the circumstances under which it may be released from its storage therein, we can now proceed to discuss some of the theories propounded to explain the mechanism by which it is liberated.

Various enzyme theories have been suggested.

#### Protease Theories

Various snake venoms release histamine from perfused tissues. Since such venoms are observed to contain trypsin and the latter produced, in animals, a shock-like syndrome on intravenous administration, Rocha e Silva<sup>7</sup> advanced a protease theory to explain the histamine release in anaphylactic shock. He showed that the proteolytic enzymes papain and trypsin were able to release histamine from perfused tissues, and from leucocytes. Further, Ungar<sup>12</sup> reported that antigen-antibody reactions caused a rise in the fibrinolysin activity in the blood serum of guinea pigs concomitantly with the histamine release. Both processes were claimed to be inhibited by soy bean trypsin inhibitor. Increased protease activity was also induced by compound 48/80 and other histamine liberators. The histamine release was consignificantly attributed to the activation of proteases which released histamine by splitting it from the polypeptides. Ungar's latest modification of his theory is somewhat complicated; it involves kinases in the blood and cells that transform proactivators to activators, which in turn transform protease precursors to active proteases, the latter then attacking polypeptides to which histamine is supposed to be attached.

The protease theories have several weak points. The histamine releasing activity of trypsin is weak, and fibrinolysin—even in high concentrations—is not able to release histamine<sup>13,14</sup>. There is no satisfactory quantitative or temporal relation between the protease activity and the histamine release<sup>15</sup>. Lastly we have no evidence whatsoever that histamine occurs in the mast cells—the locus from which it is released—linked to proteins by bonds which require proteases for their dissolution. On the contrary, experimental evidence militates against the existence of a firm binding of histamine.

It has to be remembered that the protease theories were propounded before the localisation of histamine in the mast cells had been discovered. The survival of a modified protease theory therefore seems to depend on the ability of proteolytic enzymes to degranulate the mast cells. As will be seen from Table I, both trypsin and fibrinolysin, even in high concentrations, lack this ability when tested on rat mast cells *in vitro*. In my view, this is an additional argument against the validity of the protease theories.

#### The Lysolecithin Theory

The strongly haemolytic snake venoms from, for example, *Naja naja* and *Denisonia superba* possess histamine liberating properties. The haemolytic action is due to the presence of lecithinase A in the venoms. Lecithinase A attacks lecithin causing the formation of lysolecithin, which has a haemolytic action. Besides causing haemolysis, lysolecithin is

Enzyme			Max. conc. used µg. or units/ml.	Disruption per cent
Acetylcholinesterase			400	0
α and β Amylases			500	0
Pectinesterase			500	0
Hyaluronidase			20 I.U.	0
β-Glucuronidase			1680 Fishnam units	0
Hexokinase			500	0
Cozymase			400	0
Lipase (pancreas)			400	0
Lecithinase A (bee venom)			200	100
Malic dehydrogenase			200 U.	0
Trypsin			2500	10
Carboxypeptidase			400	0
Thrombin (1)			19 U.	2
Fibrinogen (2)			600	5
1+2				0
Plasminogen (3)			1 ml.	0
1 + 2 + 3			_	20
Streptokinase (4)			1000 U.	10
1 + 2 + 3 + 4			_	10
4 + rat serum			+ 0·4 ml.	0
Pancreatin			1000	0
Urease			500	0
Ribonuclease			1000	0
Desoxyribonuclease			1000	0
Uricase			500	0
Phosphatase, alkaline			500	10
Phosphodiesterase (snake veno	m)		500	0
ATP-ase			100	õ
Cytochrome C			500	ō
Carbonic anhydrase			500	ŏ
			200	

TABLE I

The effect of various enzymes on the mast cell membrane

capable of releasing histamine. It was therefore suggested that histamine might be linked to lipoproteins, from which it could be released by the lytic action of lysolecithin<sup>15</sup>.

The lysolecithin theory has not aroused any great enthusiasm, presumably because no experimental evidence was presented to support the necessary assumption that histamine occurred in the tissue bound to lipoproteins sensitive to the action of lysolecithin. However, since the discovery of the histamine-bearing role of the mast cells, the validity of a cytolytic theory warrants attention. As will be seen in Table I, lecithinase A is the only enzyme among 25 tested which is capable of disrupting mast cells in the rat mesentery<sup>16</sup>. Lecithinase A prepared from bee venom or various snake venoms is highly active, only a few micrograms being required to cause total disruption of the mast cells.

The histamine release produced by some snake venoms might therefore

#### BÖRJE UVNÄS

be ascribed to the lecithinase activity of the venoms. Yet, when tested on perfused cat paw, even very active lecithinase preparations were able to release only negligible amounts of histamine (unpublished observations). The reason for this discrepancy between the action of lecithinase A on rat mast cells *in vitro* and on perfused cat paw is not clear. The inability of lecithinase A to release histamine in the cat paw might depend on inadequate experimental conditions, e.g. the lecithinase not reaching its target, the mast cells. After injection of lecithinase the paws become very oedematous, and the perfusion tends to decrease and cease. Possibly the lecithinase does not pass in through the capillary walls. As will be discussed later, the ineffectiveness of lecithinase theory.

#### Other Enzyme Theories

The histamine release in guinea pig tissues as a result of antigen-antibody reactions has been ascribed to an energy-requiring enzymatic process, since the histamine release is reduced by oxygen lack, and by the presence of iodo-acetic acid and some other metabolic inhibitors<sup>17</sup>. It was also observed to be inhibited by previous heating of the sensitised tissue to 43 to  $44^{\circ 18}$ . All of these observations are consistent with the idea of an enzymatic release of histamine. The action of 48/80 and octylamine, on the other hand, was attributed to a different mechanism. The release of histamine produced by these agents in guinea pig tissue was found to be enhanced by oxygen lack and by iodoacetic acid.

On the other hand, Junqueira and Beiguelman<sup>19</sup> claimed that various enzyme inhibitors blocked the disrupting action of 48/80 on *rat mesentery mast cells*. Special attention was given to the inhibitory action or SHblocking compounds (*p*-Cl-Hg-benzoate, *O*-iodosobenzoate, iodoacetate). There is no doubt from their figures that these enzyme inhibitors prevent degranulation of the mast cells, the implication being that the action of 48/80 is mediated by an enzymatic mechanism. However, in my view the concentrations of the inhibitors used are too high to guarantee specific blocking of SH-groups, and the experiments therefore do not yield much information about the types of enzymes involved.

#### The Displacement Theory

Histamine, as mentioned above, is a base that is thought to be loosely linked to acid groups in the intracellular granules; and most synthetic histamine liberators are organic bases, more or less lipid soluble. It seemed plausible to assume that such substances liberated histamine by penetrating the cell and granular membranes and, once inside the granules, simply replaced the histamine<sup>9</sup>. This simple, and hence attractive, hypothesis might explain the histamine release produced experimentally by some organic bases, especially *in vitro* but also *in vivo* when high doses are used or required to produce a release, as is the case with monoamines and also with compound 48/80 in guinea pigs. It is doubtful, however, whether the histamine liberation observed clinically or experimentally even after minute doses of various substances can be explained simply on an ion exchange basis. Several arguments can in fact be advanced against the displacement theory to which Paton<sup>10</sup> recently subscribed, as being valid for the action of 48/80.

The displacement theory postulates that the liberating agent penetrates the mast cell membrane and enters the granules. As far as I am aware, no such passage of, for example, 48/80 has yet been demonstrated. To me, the well-known fact that one molecule of 48/80 releases several molecules of histamine appears to be a serious obstacle to a displacement theory. In a perfused cat paw, for instance,  $10 \mu g$ . 48/80 is able to release up to  $75 \mu g$ . of histamine. Since 48/80 injected into the tibial artery must become widely spread throughout the tissues of the paw, the concentration



FIG. 2. The influence of pH on the disruptive action of 48/80 on rat mesentery mast cells. Barbitone buffer.  $\cdots 48/80 \ 0.5 \ \mu g./ml., -\cdot - Pk 3010aa \ 1 \ \mu g./ml., --$  decylamine  $10 \ \mu g./ml., --$  control.

of 48/80 around the mast cells will of necessity be very low. To explain the release of histamine as a simple ion exchange between 48/80 and histamine seems rather difficult.

There are other counter-arguments. Compound 48/80 is an amine and its lipid solubility, and hence its ability to penetrate the cell membrane, should increase with decreasing ionisation. In other words, the more alkaline the medium the higher should be the disrupting action of 48/80on the mast cells. However, as shown in Figure 2 (Högberg and Uvnäs, 1957, unpublished observations), this is not the case. Pieces of rat mesentery were incubated with 48/80 at various pH values. The solution was buffered with either 10 per cent phosphate or 10 per cent barbitone buffer. The disruptive action of 48/80 on the mast cells showed a peak around pH 7.8 and reached low values on both sides of the optimal value. The shape of the pH curve is reminiscent more of an enzymatic process than of an ionic exchange mechanism. The tertiary amine Pk 3010*aa* also shows a similar pH curve.

#### BÖRJE UVNÄS

At a pH higher than 9.2 the disruption again increases, probably due to the alkalisation of the milieu, since the control values show a similar increased spontaneous disruption when the pH surpasses this value.

The disruptive action of decylamine, on the other hand, shows no pH peak but increases continuously with rising pH. This observation is consistent with the assumption that decylamine might act according to the displacement theory. The more alkaline the medium, the less ionised does decylamine become. Its lipid solubility increases and thereby its ability to penetrate the mast cell membranes.

The histamine-releasing action of 48/80 on intact tissue is described as "explosive," most of the histamine being released in the first few minutes after administration of the compound. From isolated mast cell granules, on the other hand, 48/80 releases histamine somewhat slowly, the amounts of histamine released increasing linearly with time. These observations, too, seem to be inconsistent with a displacement theory. If this theory were correct, the speed of the histamine release ought to be as high from the granules as from the cells.

#### Theory of Högberg and Uvnäs

The aim of the discussion above was to show that even though some experimental evidence can be found to support each of the various theories advanced, all of them seem to have serious shortcomings. In my view, an acceptable theory has to be consonant with at least two apparently incompatible observations, namely:

(1) The liberation of histamine is due to an enzymatic mechanism; and

(2) the histamine is stored in the mast cell granules in weak (ionic) linkages which do not require enzymatic processes for their dissolution.

As will be seen from the experiments to be described, it might be possible to combine the two observations in one theory.

Högberg, Thufvesson and Uvnäs<sup>20</sup> isolated highly active histamineliberating fractions from *Ascaris lumbricoides* (from swine) and *Cyanea capillata* (jellyfish). These compounds as well as compound 48/80 disrupted mast cells of rat mesentery *in vitro* and released histamine from the perfused cat paw. Both processes were blocked by a polysaccharide fraction isolated from hip seeds<sup>21</sup>. Polyanions of high molecular weight reversibly inhibit different enzymes<sup>22</sup>—an inhibition believed to be due to blocking of free amino groups of the enzymes.

Attempts were therefore made to find experimental support for the hypothesis that 48/80 disrupts mast cells by activating an enzymatic mechanism<sup>18</sup>. Mast cells from rat mesentery were incubated with 48/80 in the presence of various metal ions and other enzyme inhibitors. The action of 48/80 was inhibited by some heavy metal ions,  $Zn^{++}$  ions, some enzyme inhibitors such as phenylhydrazine, iodoacetic acid and  $\gamma$ -tocopherylphosphate, and some high molecular weight polyanions such as polyphloretin phosphate, polyestradiolphosphate and polysaccharides. Although suggestive of an enzymatic mechanism, the observations did not warrant any conclusion about the more intimate nature of a possible enzyme.

The mast cells were incubated with about thirty various enzymes. Only one, lecithinase A, prepared from bee venom and from various haemolytic snake venoms, had the ability to disrupt mast cells. The lytic action on the mast cells was blocked by many of the inhibitors which blocked the effect of 48/80. Of special interest was the finding that trypsin and fibrinolysin were among those enzymes which, even in very high concentrations, were unable to disrupt the mast cells (see Table I).

The action of 48/80 is temperature dependent. The disruptive action decreases with falling temperature and disappears at temperatures below  $10^{\circ}$ . This blocking effect is reversible, the disruptive action being restored if the incubation fluid is reheated to  $37^{\circ}$ . Heating the mast cells above 45 to  $50^{\circ}$  also abolished the action of 48/80. This blocking was irreversible, however, the disruptive action of 48/80 failing to reappear on cooling of the incubation fluid to  $37^{\circ}$ . Such heated mast cells were still vulnerable to the lytic action of lecithinase A prepared from bee venom or to snake venoms as reported by Högberg and Uvnäs<sup>16</sup>.

The following theory was propounded to explain our results (Fig. 3). A lytic enzyme is situated at the mast cell surface. The enzyme is normally inactive, since the active group is blocked by an inhibitor I. When



FIG. 3. Enzyme theory to explain the disruptive action of 48/80 on rat mesentery mast cells (for explanation see above).

this is removed by the liberator (48/80 in Fig. 3) the enzyme becomes active and attacks the cell membrane.

Recently Rathlev and Rosenberg<sup>23</sup> described a method for the phosphorylation of amines in aqueous neutral solution with a new compound, 1:3-diphosphoimidazole (DPI). Especially primary aliphatic amines seem to be easily phosphorylated with DPI. Högberg (1957, unpublished observations) reported that DPI inactivated enzymes with essential amino groups such as hyaluronidase and lecithinase A. DPI was found to cause an instantaneous inactivation of these enzymes.

#### **BÖRJE UVNÄS**

It was observed by Högberg and Uvnäs that on simultaneous incubation of mast cells with DPI and the tertiary amine Pk 3010*aa*, no disruption of the mast cells occurred. In fact the mast cells become resistant to subsequent exposure to 48/80.

The reason for using compound 3010*aa* instead of 48/80 when treating the cells with DPI was that 48/80 is a secondary amine, i.e., has the group  $N_{H}^{CH_3}$  and thus could have been phosphorylated by DPI to  $N_{P}^{CH_3}$ —and thereby possibly loose its liberating properties. Pk 3010*aa* is the corresponding tertiary amine  $\left(N_{CH_3}^{CH_3}\right)$  of 48/80 and cannot therefore be phosphorylated.

The blocking action of DPI might be explained as follows (see Figure 4). Pk 3010aa removes the inhibitor I from the NH<sub>2</sub> group of the lytic mast



FIG. 4. Tentative explanation of the action of a phosphorylating agent (1:3-diphospholmidazole) or the mast cell enzyme (for explanation see above).

cell enzyme. The enzyme is thereby activated and the mast cell would be disrupted if the  $NH_2$  group were not immediately phosphorylated due to the presence of DPI.

A test of the assumption that the resistance of the DPI-treated mast

#### THE MECHANISM OF HISTAMINE LIBERATION

cells to 48/80 was due to phosphorylation of a membrane enzyme would be to dephosphorylate, and thereby reactivate, the enzyme. Indeed, incubation of the "phosphorylated" mast cells in phosphoamidase caused a disruption of the mast cells (Fig. 4). Phosphoamidase did not disrupt "normal" mast cells. It is also of interest to note that the DPI treated cell membrane remains sensitive to the action of lecithinase A added from the outside.

Acetylation and several other processes that are thought to block  $NH_2$  groups also inhibited the action of 48/80.

Taken together, the experiments lend strong support to the hypothesis that 48/80 disrupts mast cells by activating a lytic enzyme on the cell surface. The term "disruption," as mentioned previously, must not be taken too literally, however, since it is not known whether the mast cell membrane really is demolished or if the degranulation merely implies transient permeability changes in the membrane.

#### Comments upon the Theory of Högberg and Unväs

Our theory obviously has at least one weak point. It can easily explain, I think, the passage of histamine from the cell sap through a more or less damaged cell membrane. But how are we to explain the passage of histamine out of the intracellular granules, which seem to have a membrane not freely permeable to histamine? Several hypotheses can be advanced, however.

The activation of a lytic enzyme on the mast cell surface presumably results in the splitting of the phospholipid membrane into fatty acids and lysolecithins. The lysolecithins are strongly lytic, and it is easy to envisage a lysis of the granular membranes when they come into contact with the lysolecithins. The subsequent changes in the intragranular chemical milieu will result in a release of the histamine from its loose ionic linkage.

Another possibility is that the intracellular granules containing histamine are attacked by the same enzyme which breaks down the mast cell membrane.

The discharge of intracellular granules from the mast cell has been ascribed to an energy-requiring process. Junquiera and Beiguelman<sup>19</sup> observed in phase contrast microscopy the rapid formation of vacuoles, swelling of the cells and extrusion of the granules when 48/80 was added to living mesentery spreads from rats. The degranulation was believed to be due to metabolic activity inside the cell since it could be blocked by SH-blocking compounds (*p*-Cl-Hg benzoate, *O*-iodosobenzoate, iodo-acetate), by substances blocking phosphorylative processes (2:4-dinitrophenol, arsenite and urethane), and by uranil nitrate, a metabolic inhibitor described as acting on cell membrane enzymes.

In my opinion the concentrations of enzyme inhibitors used by Junqueira and Beiguelman are such that specific inhibitory actions cannot be expected.

Is it really necessary to postulate the involvement of an enzymatic process in the transport of intracellular granules to the cell surface? The

#### BÖRJE UNVÄS

granules are lipid structures floating in the cell sap just as oil drops float in water, and as such they are presumably very sensitive to changes in surface tension. It is not difficult to conceive changes in the membrane permeability giving rise to disturbances in the lipid-water interface with displacement, and changes in form and size of the granules. The contact with the activated membrane enzyme and formed lysolecithins might accelerate the release of histamine from the granules floating in the cell sap.

Although it may be tempting to attribute the release of histamine by 48/80 merely to activation of a lytic enzyme, the possibility cannot yet be ruled out that 48/80 triggers not only one but several enzyme mechanisms such as Junqueira and Beiguelman<sup>19</sup> have suggested.

The question arises, of course, whether a lytic cell enzyme may be assumed to take part in the mast cell disruption and histamine release produced by agents other than 48/80. Our observations that polysaccharides block not only the effect of 48/80 but also the action of the histamine liberating fractions from ascaris and cyanea as well as the histamine liberation caused by antigen-antibody reactions in guinea pig tissue, might indicate at least one common link in the chain of events which eventually lead to histamine liberation under these circumstances. The common link might be the activation of a lytic mast cell enzyme.

One argument against a lypolysis theory has been that little or no haemolysis occurs in anaphylactic shock, peptone shock, intoxication with ascaris products, and so on. The absence of haemolysis is not, in my opinion, a valid objection to a lypolysis theory. If a lytic enzyme (phospholipase) is anchored to the mast cell surface, activation of the enzyme will not necessarily bring about a spread of active enzyme in the blood. An enzyme attached to the mast cell membrane or to membrane fragments is unlikely on any major scale to come into contact, in active form, with circulating erythrocytes. In fact, a lytic mast cell enzyme might be very specific and lack the ability to attack the red cell membrane.

As pointed out by Mongar<sup>14</sup>, the activity of histamine releasers varies considerably according to the species, the tissue and the methods used for determining their activity. The discrepancy might be a thousandfold. For instance, the concentrations of 48/80 required for the release of histamine from perfused<sup>24</sup> or chopped<sup>25</sup> guinea pig tissue, or from isolated intracellular granules from dog liver<sup>26</sup>, are rather high and of about the same magnitude as those required for corresponding histamine release by simple amines such as octylamine. Under such conditions the histamine releasing action of 48/80 might be ascribed rather to a direct lytic action on the extra- and intracellular membranes than to activation of specific enzymatic mechanism.

In this discussion I have not touched upon the histamine release observed to occur in blood, especially in the rabbit and guinea pig. Our knowledge of the histamine release from thrombocytes and other formed elements of the blood, and of the role and nature of anaphylatoxin, is still too scanty to allow any fruitful discussion.

Recent discoveries concerning the role of the mast cells as histamine

bearers, and the possibility of denuding them of their histamine, have invigorated the discussions on the physiological role of histamine. Almost all authors take it for granted that histamine has important biological functions, the main arguments, of course, being the well-known pharmacological actions on smooth muscle and glands. Yet do these arguments carry any real weight? It might be that histamine for some reason is formed and stored in the mast cell, but that physiologically it does not pass through the cell membrane to the surrounding tissue. The presence of mast cells in vessel walls has led to the hypothesis that the mast cell histamine plays a role in the regulation of vascular tone. However, so far as I am aware, there is no experimental support for such an hypothesis. The presence of mast cells around the vessels may indicate transport of histamine from or towards the blood stream.

I have no suggestion to offer about physiological role of histamine and I think it would be unduly bold to dispute the physiological significance of this pet of so many laboratories. But the fact that histamine may, under pathological and experimental conditions, be released from the mast cell does not necessarily mean, I would stress, that such a release reflects a physiological mechanism.

#### REFERENCES

- Feldberg, Histamine, Ciba Symp., London, 1956, p. 4. Riley and West, J. Physiol., 1953, **120**, 528. 1.
- 2.
- Cass, Riley, West, Head and Stroud, Nature, Lond., 1954, 174, 318. 3.
- 4.
- Schayer, Amer. J. Physiol., 1956, 186, 199. Copenhaver, Nagler and Goth, J. Pharmacol., 1953, 109, 401. 5.
- 6. 7. Blaschko, Histamine, Ciba Symp., London, 1956, p. 381. Rocha e Silva, Arq. Inst. Biol. Sao Paulo, 1938, 9, 145.
- 8. McIntire, White and Sproull, Arch. Biochem., 1950, 29, 376.
- 9. MacIntosh and Paton, J. Physiol., 1949, 109, 190.
- 10.
- 11.
- 12.
- Paton, *Pharmacol. Rev.*, 1957, 9, 269. Feldberg and Talesnik, *J. Physiol.*, 1953, **120**, 550. Ungar, *Lancet*, 1947, **1**, 708. McIntire, *Histamine*, Ciba Symp., London, 1956, pp. 420, 443. 13.
- 14.
- Mongar, *ibid.*, p. 444. Feldberg and Kellaway, *J. Physiol.*, 1938, 94, 187. 15.
- 16.
- 17.
- 18.
- 19.
- Högberg and Kellaway, J. Physiol., 1958, 94, 187.
  Högberg and Uvnäs, Acta physiol. scand., 1957 (in press).
  Mongar and Schild, Nature, Lond., 1955, 176, 163.
  Mongar and Schild, J. Physiol., 1956, 132, 30P.
  Junqueira and Beiguelman, Texas Rep. Biol. Med., 1955, 13, 69.
  Högberg, Thufvesson and Uvnäs, Acta phys. scand., 1956, 38, 135.
  Högberg, Südow, Thon and Uvnäs, Linderst and Beacherge Acta ch 20.
- 21.
- Diczfalusy, Fernö, Fex, Högberg, Linderot and Rosenberg, Acta chem. scand., 1953, 7, 913. 22.
- 23. Rathlev and Rosenberg, Arch. Biochem. Biophys., 1956, 65, 319.
- Feldberg and Mongar, Brit. J. Pharmacol., 1954, 9, 197. 24.
- Mongar and Schild, J. Physiol., 1952, 118, 461. 25.
- MacIntosh, Histamine, Ciba Symp., London, 1956, p. 20. 26.

### **RESEARCH PAPERS**

#### A NEW SERIES OF POTENT ANALGESICS:

#### Dextro 2:2-diphenyl-3-methyl-4-morpholinobutyrylpyrrolidine and related basic amides

#### Part II

#### Comparative analgesic activity, acute toxicity and tolerance development in rats for R875, morphine, pethidine and methadone

#### BY PAUL A. J. JANSSEN AND ANTON H. JAGENEAU

From the Division of Pharmacology, Research Department, Laboratoria Pharmaceutica, Dr. C. Janssen, Beerse, Belgium

#### Received May 29, 1957

The analgesic activity, acute toxicity and development of tolerance of R875, morphine, pethidine and methadone after subcutaneous administration in rats have been measured. In this animal, R875 is shown to be several times more active than the three other compounds. R875 has a faster onset of action, higher therapeutic ratios and a slower rate of development of tolerance.

SOME pharmacological properties of a new series of secondary and tertiary basic amides<sup>1</sup> were described in part I of this series<sup>2</sup>. The dextrorotatory isomer of 2:2-diphenyl-3-methyl-4-morpholinobutyrylpyrrolidine, serial number R875, was shown to be the most active analgesic tested, and therefore was selected for further study.

This paper describes some comparative pharmacological and toxicological investigations in rats with R875, morphine, methadone and pethidine.

The following substances were administered subcutaneously to rats of an inbred Wistar strain:

R875: the dextrorotatory isomer of 2:2-diphenyl-3-methyl-4-morpholinobutyrylpyrrolidine was used as its (+)-tartrate; all doses are expressed in terms of the base; morphine hydrochloride; pethidine hydrochloride;  $(\pm)$  methadone hydrochloride; nalorphine base.

#### METHOD

#### Acute Toxicity

Male rats, weighing from 200 to 400 g. were used. At 10 a.m., groups of 10 animals were injected with 1 ml./kg. of an aqueous solution, containing R875, morphine, methadone or pethidine. They were kept in individual containers at room temperature  $18^{\circ}-22^{\circ}$ , and observed at 1, 6, 12, 24 hours, 2 and 3 days after injection. Food and water was freely available. A minimum of 5 groups of 10 rats per dose, and 6 dose levels per compound were used.

#### Analgesic Activity

The analgesic activity was determined using the "hot plate" method, described in part I<sup>2</sup>.

#### Tolerance

Groups of 10 male rats, weighing from 125 to 175 g. were used. Every day at 10 a.m. (except Sunday) the animals were injected with 1 ml./kg. of an aqueous solution containing R875, morphine or pethidine. Five and 10 minutes before, and 10, 20, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120, 180, 240, 300 and 360 minutes after each dose, the reaction time of the animals was measured using the "hot plate" method<sup>2</sup>.

The rats were kept on a liberal diet in individual containers at room temperature  $18^{\circ}-22^{\circ}$ . The definition of "positive response" is given in part I of this series.

#### RESULTS

#### Acute Toxicity

The results obtained by using 660, 400, 300 and 310 animals and 10, 8, 6 and 7 dose levels respectively are summarized in Table I and Figure 1.

TABLE I
ACUTE TOXICITY IN RATS
(Subcutaneous injection; observation period: 3 days)

	R875		Methadone			Morphine			Pethidine			
	mg./ kg.	Per cent*	n†	mg./ kg.	Per cent*	n†	mg./ kg.	Per cent*	nţ	mg./ kg.	Per cent*	n†
LD10 LD50 LD50: LD10 ED50	0.78 1.56 3.13 6.25 12.5 50 100 150 200	0 6·7 15·6 25·6 24·6 20 40 65 66·7 90 2 74 37 0·38	60 60 90 90 110 90 70 40 30 20 660	6·25 12·5 17·7 25 50 100	0 2 12 30 46 96	50 50 50 50 50 50 50 300	12.5 25 50 100 200 400 800 1600	0 2 16 4 6 34 62 84 37 590 16 14·3	50 50 50 50 50 50 50 50 400	50 100 200 250 300 400 800	0 2 10 12 50 80 100 210 315 1.5 41.0	50 50 50 50 50 50 50 10 310
ED99 LD50: ED50 LD10: ED50 LD10: ED99		0.80 195 5.3 2.4	2		14·5 10·5 3·2 1·1		0	38·0 41 2·6 1·0			108 7.7 5-1 1.9	

\* Per cent mortality. † Number of rats injected.

Inspection of the figure shows that each "log dose-probit mortality" curve has its own particular shape. For R875 there is no detectable relation between dose and mortality within the 3 to 30 mg./kg. dose range, all four doses giving 15 to 25 per cent mortality. Mortality figures of 4 to 16 per cent are obtained with 30 to 300 mg./kg. morphine, 50 mg./kg. morphine being more toxic (16 per cent) than 100 to 200 mg./kg. (4 to 6 per cent). The pethidine- and methadone-curves are characterized by an inflexion around 40 and 7 per cent mortality respectively. Above 50 per cent mortality all curves are fairly linear, but not parallel. The acute subcutaneous toxicity of these compounds therefore cannot be fully described by one single mathematical symbol.

We propose to use the ratio LD50: LD10 for this purpose, the LD50 value symbolizing the mortality at high dose levels and LD10 the mortality at low dose levels.



PAUL A. J. JANSSEN AND ANTON H. JAGENEAU



For R875 we thus obtain a value of 74:2 = 37, for morphine 590:37 = 16, for methadone  $54:16\cdot5 = 3\cdot3$  and for pethidine  $315:210 = 1\cdot5$ . A subcutaneous dose of 10 mg./kg. nalorphine produces notable protection against death occuring after simultaneously injected low doses of R875, morphine and methadone (Table II), but not against high doses. In all instances the LD50:LD10 ratios are sharply reduced. Death occuring after low doses thus seems to be caused by a mechanism, which is antagonised by nalorphine, for example respiratory depression.

TABLE II

		Without na	lorphine	With 10 mg./kg. nalorphine		
Substance	mg./kg.	Mortality per cent	n*	Mortality per cent	n*	
R875	6·25 50	25·6 40	90 70	0 4 100	50 50	
Morphine	50 550 1600	16 50 84	50 50 50	0 2 82	50 50 50	
Pethidine	300 50	50 46 96	50 50 50	60 10 88	50 50 50	
Nalorphine	10	Ö	50			

Acute subcutaneous toxicity in rats of R875, morphine, pethidine and methadone with and without nalorphine

• Number of rats injected.

#### Analgesic Activity

Using the all-or-none criterion of effect, described in the first part of this series, the "total analgesic activity" of R875, morphine, methadone and pethidine was evaluated using a total of 1037 rats.

According to this criterion, R875 was found to be 94 to 124 times more active than pethidine as an "analgesic" in rats, 34 to 42 times more active than morphine, and 12 to 16 times more active than methadone (Table III).

Onset, peak and duration of action are graphically represented in Figure 2, showing the percentage of rats with a reaction time of 30 or more

	R875		Methadone		Morphine			Pethidine			
	mg./ Per kg. cent•	nt	mg./ kg.	Per cent*	<i>n</i> †	mg./ kg.	Per cent*	и†	mg./ kg.	Per cent*	nt
	$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	50 30 60 99 56 54 9 358	3.5 5 7.5	20 47·5 80	40 40 30 110	$ \begin{array}{r} 1 \\ 2 \cdot 5 \\ 5 \\ 10 \\ 15 \\ 20 \\ 25 \\ 50 \\ 100 \end{array} $	0 0 2.5 20 46.6 89.3 98.8 100 100	10 10 40 50 58 56 80 54 10	25 37·5 50 75	12 41·7 66·1 93·2	50 48 59 44 201
ED50 f ED50 S fS PR	$\begin{array}{c} 0.38\\ (0.35-0.42)\\ 1.10\\ 1.39\\ (1.32-1.46)\\ 1.05\\ 1.0\end{array}$		5-14 (4-59-5-76) 1-12 1-56 (1-30-1-87) 1-20 0-074 (00(4-0.085)		14·3 (13·0-15·7) 1·10 1·54 (1·48-1·60) 1·04 0·027 (0·027)		41·0 (36·6-45·9) 1·12 1·51 (1·34-1·71) 1·13 0·0093 (0:0081-0.011)				
PR PR PR	13·5 (11·8–15·6) 37·6 (33·6–42·1) 107·9 (93·8–124·1)		(0-064-0-085) 1·0 2·78 (2·42-3·20) 7·98 (6·82-9·33)		(0·024-0·030) 0·36 (0·31-0·41) 1·0 2·87 (2·49-3·30)		(0.0081-0.011) 0.125 (0.11-0.15) 0.35 (0.30-0.40) 1.0				

TABLE III

ANALGESIC ACTIVITY IN RATS (Subcutaneous injection)

\* Rats, per cent, showing a "positive analgesic response". † Number of rats surviving the experiment.

seconds ("complete analgesia") at 10, 20, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120, 180, 240, 300 and 360 minutes after subcutaneous injection of R875, methadone, morphine and pethidine.

Maximal effects are observed 20 minutes after R875, about 45 minutes after pethidine and about 60 minutes after methadone and morphine. Using atoxic doses, only R875 and, to a lesser extent, pethidine are active 10 minutes after injection.

The duration of action of these analgesics increases with increasing dosage. Two hours after injection, half of the rats showed reaction times of 30 seconds or more at approximately the following dose-levels: 2 mg./kg. R875, 10 mg./kg. methadone, 20 mg./kg. morphine and 100 mg./kg. pethidine. In view of the different shapes of the time-effect curves (Fig. 2), the duration of action of the substances studied, cannot be adequately expressed using simple mathematical symbols. It would

#### PAUL A. J. JANSSEN AND ANTON H. JAGENEAU

be desirable to make a comparative study of the rates of increase of ED50 values determined at increasing time intervals after injection<sup>6</sup>.

#### Therapeutic Ratios

Using the ED50, ED99, LD50 and LD10 values, obtained as described above, the relative toxicity of R875, morphine, methadone and



FIG. 2. Duration of "complete" analgesia in rats. (The animals per cent, showing a reaction time greater than 30 seconds at 10, 20, 30, 45, 60, 90, 120, 180, 240, 300 and 360 minutes after subcutaneous injection of R875, morphine, methadone and pethidine.)

pethidine may be expressed by the following "therapeutic" ratios: LD50:ED50, LD10:ED50 and LD10:ED99.

These ratios, tabulated in Table I, show R875 to possess a lower relative toxicity than morphine, methadone and pethidine, regardless of the criterion used.

In order of increasing relative toxicity, these four analgesics may be ranked as follows:

LD50:ED50	LD10:ED50	LD10:ED99
 1	1	1
 2	4	4
 3	3	3
 4	2	2
  	LD50:ED50 1 2 3 4	$ \begin{array}{cccc} LD50:ED50 & LD10:ED50 \\ \hline & 1 & 1 \\ \hline & 2 & 4 \\ \hline & 3 & 3 \\ \hline & 4 & 2 \end{array} $

#### **Tolerance**

The rate of development of tolerance in rats was studied using the following doses, which are approximately equipotent:

R875			1 mg./kg.	(ED99.9:LD0.4)
Morphine	•	• •	25 mg./kg.	(ED98.8:LD2.0)
Pethidine		۰.	100 mg./kg.	(ED98·5:LD2·0)

In the first series of experiments a first group of 20 rats received daily injections of R875 (26 days), a second group of 40 rats were daily injected



1 mg./kg. R875 ( $\bigcirc - \bigcirc$ ), 25 mg./kg. morphine ( $\bigcirc - \bigcirc$ ), or

100 mg./kg. pethidine ( $\mathbf{O}-\mathbf{O}$ ).

with morphine (15 days) and a third group with pethidine (20 rats; 29 days).

From the 16th until the 26th day the rats of the morphine-group received daily injections of R875.

As shown in Figure 3, R875 induces much less tolerance than pethidi, ne and pethidine much less than morphine. After 10 days of treatment all animals of the morphine group were completely tolerant, as compared with 50 to 60 per cent tolerance in the pethidine-group and about 10 per cent in the R875 group.

There was little or no cross-tolerance between R875 and morphine, the morphine-tolerant rats responding normally to R875.

With R875, 19 rats out of 20 survived the experiment after 26 days of treatment; after 15 days of treatment with morphine, 38 out of 40 animals survived. Considerable mortality occurred however in the pethidine group, 80 per cent of the rats surviving after 10 days of treatment, 50 per cent after 20 days and only 35 per cent after 29 days. In contrast with R875 and morphine, pethidine caused pronounced local irritation, making it very difficult to inject the animals after a few days of treatment.

The "average weight"-figures of these three groups were computed as follows:

	R875	Morphine	Pethidine
1st day	 145 g.	165 g.	173 g.
5th day	 $159  \mathrm{g}.  (+14  \mathrm{g}.)$	172  g. (+ 7  g.)	170  g. (-3  g.)
10th day	 173  g. (+28  g.)	$176  \text{g} \cdot (+11  \text{g} \cdot)$	182  g. (+ 9  g.)
15th day	 $184 \mathrm{g}.(+39 \mathrm{g}.)$	184 g. (+19 g.)	195  g. (+22  g.)
20th day	 190 g. (+45 g.)		199  g. (+26  g.)
26th day	 200 g. (+55 g.)		202  g. (+29  g.)

The growth of the animals was obviously much less retarded with R875 than with morphine or pethidine.

The fact that R875-tolerance develops at a much slower rate than morphine-tolerance, is further demonstrated in Figure 4. Sixty rats







were given subcutaneous doses of morphine (odd days) and of R875 (even days). 49 rats survived after 40 days of treatment. At the end of two weeks all animals were completely tolerant to morphine, whereas 80–90 per cent of the animals still responded to R875.

At the end of 40 days of treatment, about half of the animals were still fully sensitive to R875. Comparing Figures 3 and 4, the impression is gained that tolerance to R875 develops at a faster rate when morphine is

#### A NEW SERIES OF POTENT ANALGESICS. PART II

administered on alternate days. It should be noted that R875 does not seem to induce tolerance in man, daily treated for prolonged periods of time<sup>4,5</sup>.

#### References

- Janssen, J. Amer. chem. Soc., 1956, 78, 3862.
   Janssen and Jageneau, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1957, 9, 381.
   Litchfield, Jr., and Wilcoxon, J. Pharmacol., 1949, 96, 99.
   Soupault, Caroli, Renom, Schops, and Charbonnier, Médecine et Hygiène, April 10, 1957.
   David and Deligné, Presse Médicale, 1957, 65, 731.
   Jageneau and Janssen, Arch. int. Pharmacodyn., 1956, 106, 199.

#### MORPHINE AND HISTAMINE RELEASE

BY S. GERSHON AND F. H. SHAW

From The Department of Pharmacology, University of Melbourne, Australia

#### Received July 2, 1957

A wide range of drugs exert analeptic action in dogs treated with morphine; cyclizine, diphenhydramine, chlorcyclizine, Avil, tripelennamine and succinic acid. Benactyzine and Pacatal are without effect. Histamine and an antihistaminase (isoniazid) exert some alerting action in a morphine-treated dog. Morphine induces the signs of histamine release in some dogs. Histamine itself reproduces some of the side effects of morphine. Histamine-treated dogs appear to be analgesic. Rabbits and dogs, behaved similary but cats were different and variable when given antihistamine drugs after morphine. Some of the side actions of morphine are mediated by histamine release.

ONE serious side action of morphine, in addition to respiratory depression, is the production of nausea and vomiting. A recent survey<sup>1</sup> found the incidence in healthy volunteers to be as high as 30 per cent. Emesis is much less frequent in the presence of pain. The incidence of vomiting is not reduced by the use of nalorphine nor by amiphenazole<sup>1</sup>.

In an attempt to evaluate the stimulant effect of amiphenazole on the mental depression brought about by morphine in man, the authors endeavoured to suppress the nausea, which interfered with the psychological testing, by the use of an anti-emetic, cyclizine chloride (Marzine). This weak antihistamine drug successfully prevented the nausea and vomiting but unexpectedly antagonised some of the actions of morphine. A description of the clinical observations will be published elsewhere<sup>1</sup>. As a result we investigated the action of certain antihistamine substances and other drugs on morphine-induced narcosis in animals.

The fact that morphine and pethidine could bring about the liberation of histamine under certain conditions had been shown previously by Feldberg and Paton<sup>2</sup>, Nasmyth and Stewart<sup>3</sup>, and Finer and Partington<sup>4</sup>. Three drugs have been used clinically to antagonise the narcotic effects of morphine, nalorphine<sup>5</sup>, *N*-allyl-norcodeine<sup>5</sup> and amiphenazole<sup>6</sup>. There are in addition a number of compounds which can overcome the narcotic action in dogs<sup>7,8</sup>. To the above compounds, there must now be added a new series, of which the main members have antihistamine activity.

We employed three groups of drugs.

Antihistamine Drugs: Cyclizine hydrochloride, diphenhydramine hydrochloride, chlorcyclizine hydrochloride, *p*-amino salicylate of 1-phenyl-1-pyridyl-(2)-3-dimethyl-amino-propane (Avil) and tripelennamine.

*Tranquilising Drugs*: Benactyzine hydrochloride, and *n*-methyl piperidyl-(3)-methyl phenothiazine (Pacatal).

Stimulants: Methylphenidate and succinic acid in 10 per cent solution.

#### Method

Healthy mongrel dogs of both sexes were given morphine, 10 mg./kg., and sometimes hyoscine (0.5 mg./kg.) intramuscularly. This caused
deep narcosis with complete analgesia so that minor surgery could be performed; the animals did not respond to marked stimuli, such as pricking with a needle or pressure on a limb. Onset was within approximately 20 minutes and lasted for at least 8 hours. Resistance to morphine was occasionally encountered, usually in the absence of hyoscine. No animal was used unless a deep sleep was obtained. It was observed that further doses of the narcotic seldom increased the depth of sleep. The phenomenon of resistance was investigated further in an attempt to correlate our observations and histamine-release; and in these experiments histamine was administered in a dose of 1 mg./kg.

The analeptic substances under test were given at the height of the morphine effect,  $1-1\frac{1}{4}$  hours after the first morphine injection. These were usually given intravenously; some were intramuscular and a few intraperitonealy.

The animals were observed for signs of arousal for approximately one hour, and if these appeared they were watched for four hours or more in case there was a relapse to unconsciousness. Since the narcosis produced by the morphine or morphine with hyoscine was not always of a uniform depth, assessment of the effect of the compounds under investigation must of necessity be subjective. The effects were recorded as *good arousal* when the animal became alert, sat up and walked voluntarily, as *definite arousal*, when the animal sat up of its own accord, but walked only when called or gently moved, and *inactive* when there was no change in behaviour.

Additional experiments were made on rabbits, cats, and rats.

#### RESULTS

Analeptic Action in Dogs. The results with cyclizine, chlorcyclizine and Avil have been previously recorded<sup>8</sup>, and are included for completeness.

Chlorcyclizine, 10 to 30 mg./kg., caused *definite arousal* in 9 of 10 dogs and was *inactive* in one. The animals were alert, but unable to stand. A minimal or absence of effect was seen on respiration. The dogs remained analgesic and did not withdraw their hind limbs when a painful stimulus was applied. They relapsed to their previous level of narcosis within about one hour.

Diphenhydramine, 20 to 25 mg./kg., was given i.v. in two and i.p. in one dog. There was a return to consciousness with minimal effect on respiration. The dose of 25 mg./kg. produced convulsions 5 minutes after injection. The dogs still showed muscular hypotonia and some uncoordinated movements, and could get up and move clumsily in response to stimulus. The animals remained analgesic and relapsed to the previous level after 1 to 2 hours.

Chlorcyclizine, 10 to 30 mg./kg., was given to nine dogs, i.m. in one. The response to injection was an immediate return to consciousness with an improvement in respiration in some. The muscles were still hypotonic. Doses of 25 and 30 mg./kg. produced prolonged and severe convulsions in three morphinised animals, ending fatally in one. Relapse occurred within  $\frac{1}{2}$  to  $1\frac{1}{2}$  hours, when the animals appeared quite anaesthetised, reverting to the pre-chlorcyclizine level.

Pyribenzamine, 10 to 20 mg./kg., was given to three dogs. After injection there was a return to a normal level of consciousness followed in all cases by gross extension and flexion spasms which lasted 20 minutes. One animal given 20 mg./kg. developed major convulsions and required the administration of barbiturate to counteract this effect. No effect was observed on respiration or analgesia and all relapsed to their previous level of narcosis within one hour.

Avil, 20 to 30 mg./kg., was given to 5 dogs. There was an immediate response with a return to full consciousness in all. Respiration and general muscle tone improved only slightly and they relapsed to their previous level after one hour.

Benactyzine, 0.33 mg./kg., was given to two dogs without effect.

Pacatal, 9 mg./kg., was given to one dog. The injection was followed by a deepening of coma and the animal remained narcotised for a longer period than the controls.

Methylphenidate, 2 mg./kg., was given to two dogs. There was an immediate return to a normal level of consciousness and there was some improvement in muscle tone. In one, respiration appeared to be impaired and in the other it was further depressed. They remained fully awake for about one hour after the injection.

Succinic acid 10 per cent was given to three different groups of animals.

1. Seven dogs were given 5 to 20 ml. i.v. There was a slight improvement in the level of consciousness in all. This consisted of an increased ability to recognise their surroundings and respond to the observer, but in most the animal was unable to get up and walk about, and remained analgesic. The respiration was markedly and consistently improved in all. No other analeptic tested was as active as succinate on respiration.

After about one hour the condition of the animals began to relapse, but they remained in a better condition than the controls.

2. A group of three dogs to which succinate was given as a resuscitative measure, one of which is briefly described. The dog was given morphine then 15 mg./kg. of cyclizine; after this the animal relapsed completely after one hour. Six ml. of 10 per cent succinic acid was then given intravenously and immediately produced a marked improvement in respiration and to a lesser degree in the level of consciousness.

3. Two dogs to which the succinate was given after the dose of morphine, but before the onset of narcosis. A dose of 10 ml. of succinic acid solution was given intraperitoneally 15 minutes after the morphine injection. The onset of morphine effects was not delayed, but the level of consciousness was appreciably better than in the control animals, also respiration was never depressed to the same degree as in the controls.

## Effect of Histamine in Dogs

In these experiments 1 mg./kg. of histamine was administered i.v. to six morphinised dogs at various stages of the resultant narcosis. We also attempted to depress histaminase (diamine oxidase) action by injections of isoniazid<sup>9</sup>. 1. A group of four dogs was given morphine and hyoscine mixture intramuscularly, and 1 mg./kg. histamine intravenously at the same time.

In all an extremely rapid onset of drowsiness and impairment of sense of balance was seen within two minutes after injection; this was followed within 10 to 20 minutes by complete loss of consciousness and muscle tone. All dogs showed signs of distress and "anxiety" during the injection of histamine; they also vomited, urinated and defecated. In one a short period of violent hyperactivity was observed, followed by a subdued, and finally inert condition.

The duration of narcosis was observed in two animals only, the others being given 30 mg./kg. Avil intravenously. This effected an improvement in the level of consciousness and respiration, which was very markedly depressed. The simultaneous treatment with histamine and morphine causes no significant changes in the duration of morphine narcosis. The onset of narcosis was much more rapid than usual, and the initial depth of narcosis was significantly deeper in all.

2. Two dogs were morphinised, and 1 mg./kg. histamine was injected intravenously one hour later. In both an immediate marked improvement in level of consciousness and muscle tone was observed, in addition general oedema and asthmatic respiration was seen.

This improvement was noticeable only for about five minutes after injection, but the dogs never relapsed completely to the level of consciousness of the controls, and were alert and normally active before the controls, that is at  $4\frac{1}{2}$  to 6 hours after morphinisation. No effect was noted on respiration, apart from the transient "asthma".

3. Four dogs were treated with isoniazid.

(a) Two animals were given isoniazid alone, in doses of 30 and 45 mg./kg. intraperitoneally. The larger dose causes slight hyperactivity lasting about  $1\frac{1}{2}$  hours, the smaller showed no apparent effect on the animal.

(b) One dog was given 30 mg./kg. isoniazid intraperitoneally, followed at once by normal morphinisation. For about  $\frac{1}{4}$  hour, the dog was normally active, and was able to eat, but it collapsed suddenly and dramatically to a condition resembling the control, and one hour later was even further depressed in its general level of consciousness.

(c) One dog was morphinised and 30 mg./kg. isoniazid was injected intraperitoneally about  $\frac{1}{4}$  hour later, before onset of morphine narcosis—the level of consciousness appeared similar to that of the control, being initially better, then becoming depressed.

Some transient oedema was noted soon after the injection of isoniazid; the dog recovered at the normal time after the initial morphinisation.

4. Two dogs were given 10 mg./kg. morphine and 0.5 mg./kg. hyoscine twice, intramuscularly.

(a) One animal was morphinised, and allowed to return to normal level of consciousness, about 6 hours later, when a second dose of morphine was injected. Slight drowsiness ensued, but the dog was always easily roused. Within ten minutes of the second treatment with morphine, general oedema of the tissues was noted, which lasted more than two hours.

## S. GERSHON AND F. H. SHAW

(b) A second dog was morphinised, and was given a second dose of morphine one hour later. No apparent change in consciousness, muscle tone or respiration was observed.

These results may be summarised.

1. Histamine given before morphine narcosis appears to increase the rapidity of onset without affecting time of recovery. If injected during this narcosis histamine appears to improve the level of consciousness, and shorten the duration of effect of morphine.

2. Repeated morphinisation after short periods of 1 to 6 hours shows a decrease in effects of oedema and depression of consciousness which are more noticeable as the period between the doses decreases. This corresponds to the known effect on the blood pressure. This tachyphylaxis has been commented upon by Shaw and Bentley<sup>10</sup>.

3. Isoniazid injected at same time as, or after morphine, causes an initial improvement in level of consciousness over that in the control, followed by a sudden and dramatic collapse, almost complete loss of consciousness and muscle tone occurring within 2 to 5 minutes. The recovery time is not affected.

4. Histamine in a dose of 1 mg./kg. i.v. causes disturbances in behaviour similar to those caused by morphine. These are, vomiting, defecation, loss of balance, and finally in some animals, drowsiness, in the initial stage of which the dogs were rousable. The animals appeared to be analgesic. Respiratory embarrassment was a common feature.

## The Effects of Histamine in Cats

Morphine, 10 to 25 mg./kg., with hyoscine 0.5 to 1.2 mg./kg., was given i.v. (once i.m.) to 5 cats. Two were given Avil, 6 and 20 mg./kg., i.p. about one hour after morphine and hyoscine.

(i) Morphine and Hyoscine without Avil. Two cats were given 10 mg./kg. morphine intramuscularly and intraperitoneally respectively, and one cat 20 mg./kg. morphine injected intraperitoneally.

All showed bewilderment. One showed hyperactivity, which occurred about one hour after intramuscular injections of morphine, and lasted about one hour. There was minimal respiratory depression.

(ii) Morphine and Hyoscine with Avil. (a) Morphine, 20 mg./kg., with hyoscine injected intraperitoneally, no hyperactivity noted. Avil, 20 mg./kg., injected intraperitoneally one hour after morphine caused respiratory depression and fatal muscular tremors, without affecting activity. (b) Morphine, 25 mg./kg., with hyoscine injected intraperitoneally, no hyperactivity noted. One hour later Avil, 6 mg./kg., injected intraperitoneally produced no effect on the general level of consciousness, but slight muscular spasms were noted.

(iii) *Histamine*. Two cats were given histamine 5 mg., intravenously, and 9 mg./kg. respectively. The dosage of 5 mg./kg. produced severe shock and asthma, while that of 9 mg. caused some disturbance of the behaviour, but no shock.

The results may be summarised. The effect of morphine on cats is a variable bewilderment response, with hyperactivity in some. The only

antihistamine used as treatment showed no apparent effect on the morphine syndrome, but had fatal side-effects at doses found to be safe in dogs. It is possible that the results with the antihistamine drugs obtained with cats were at variance with those found in dogs because morphine affects cats differently.

## The Effect of Morphine on Rabbits

Morphine, 8.3 mg./kg., was given 5 to rabbits intravenously; when drowsy an antihistamine drug was injected intravenously; in one rabbit the antihistamine drug was given before, and again after the morphine.

Avil, 5 mg./kg., was given intravenously to two rabbits; they became more active and moved about freely in the cage, but after an hour reverted to their previous condition, but were not analgesic. In one, Avil, 5 mg./ kg., was given i.v. first, then morphine, 16.7 mg./kg. The animal became drowsy; a second injection of Avil, 5 mg./kg., was then given and the animal began to move about and explore its cage.

Cyclizine, 4 mg./kg., was given i.v. to two animals. They became active and started to walk about their cage but the drug was not analgesic. These animals remained active for about  $1\frac{1}{2}$  hours.

The effect of antihistamine drugs on the morphine-induced narcosis in rabbits is a temporary recession, similar to that in dogs.

The only other compound which calls for comment is succinic acid.

Succinate was given to a total of 18 dogs that were previously given morphine. In each, the respiratory depression was markedly and consistently improved. This response to succinate was more marked than with any other agents. The effect on respiration was mainly an increase in depth and to a lesser extent in rate. There was also a slight improvement in the level of consciousness, consisting mainly of an increased ability to recognise their surroundings and respond to the observer, but most of the animals were unable to get up and walk about. A similar response has been observed in barbiturised animals<sup>14</sup>. Barrett<sup>15</sup> found that succinate was an effective analeptic in the treatment of morphine poisoning in man. This has also been observed in this laboratory by Gershon and reported by Martin<sup>16</sup>. The analeptic effect of succinate in man has been found to be directly related to the depth of narcosis and the dose required is entirely dependent on the individual and the depth of depression. The succinate may be given with complete safety in the treatment of supposed or assumed morphine or barbiturate poisoning or a combination of the two.

## DISCUSSION

Numerous drugs of differing chemical structure can alleviate the narcotic action of morphine in  $dogs^{7,10-12}$ . The same drugs have a less positive effect on narcosis and respiratory effect in man<sup>1</sup>. Both in man and animals these drugs do not affect the analgesia, as do the specific morphine antagonists like nalorphine. In addition the members of the miscellaneous group have very little effect themselves on the animals in doses which bring about the antagonism.

Without exception the antihistamine drugs tested restore consciousness to dogs given morphine; they effect a slight improvement in respiration, but do not restore normal tone to the limb muscles. In this latter respect they differ from amiphenazole and tetrahydroaminacrin<sup>10</sup>. The administration of histamine before morphine results in an increase in the rapidity of the onset of narcosis and the action of an antihistaminase is consistent with this result as is actions of the antihistamine drugs. Paradoxically histamine injected during narcosis transiently improves the level of consciousness. It would thus appear that at least part of the pharmacology of morphine is mediated by the release of histamine. It should be pointed out however, that the improvement brought about in a morphinetreated dog by the antihistamine drugs is brief and requires large doses. It is possible that the beneficial effect is not due to the antihistaminic activity but to an additional central action.

In many of the animals gross effects of histamine-release were seen, such as redness and oedema of the eyelids, and also of the areas above the eyes; there was also general swelling of a limb around the site of injection. In man, an extensive wheal is often produced around the site of intravenous injection, and a red streaking extending along the draining vein. The production of an urticarial response by morphine when applied to an area of scarification of the skin was described by Sollman and Pilcher<sup>13</sup>. Nasmyth and Stewart<sup>3</sup> found that morphine and codeine elicit a triple response. Similar phenomena can be produced in the human skin with diamorphine, papaverine and pethidine injected intradermally, and these responses are reduced by antihistamines. In cats intravenous morphine produces a sudden fall in blood pressure of 30 minutes duration. This response is similar to that obtained with the injection of histamine. Nasmyth and Stewart<sup>3</sup> also showed that opium alkaloids produced a release of histamine from a rat diaphragm preparation. Feldberg and Paton<sup>2</sup> in experiments on cats confirmed the above findings. They found that morphine and codeine given intravenously caused a fall in arterial blood pressure, and once fallen the blood pressure stays low. This prolonged action is unlike any of the other histamine liberators.

The release of histamine is probably the cause of the idiosyncracy to morphine and pethidine in some people as well as the hypersensitivity observed in those with bronchial asthma. The clinical aspects of histamine release are discussed in another paper in which the anti-emetic effect of cyclizine on morphine-induced emesis is well demonstrated<sup>1</sup>.

The compounds investigated did not grossly affect the analgesic state and it seems probable that the pain aleviation mechanism differs from the histamine releasing syndrome.

The analeptic action of succinic acid merits discussion. Succinate is outstanding amongst the other intermediates of the tricarboxylic acid cycle, because unlike others, its dehydrogenation to fumarate proceeds directly to the cytochrome system over an intermediate barbiturate-sensitive flavine system<sup>17</sup>. It is therefore not surprising that it is equally readily oxidised in the presence or absence of barbiturate. It has been shown that certain drugs other than the barbiturates such as chloretone, scopolamine

and diphenyloxazolidinedione are also specific depressants of oxidation of glucose and pyruvate at levels of concentration that do not effect succinate. Quastel and Wheatley<sup>18</sup> also demonstrated that the addition of 0.12 per cent morphine caused an inhibition of oxygen consumption by cerebral tissues. Seevers and Shideman<sup>19</sup> reported the blockade by morphine of the activity of lactic, citric and glucose dehydrogenases, and that succinic and ethanol dehydrogenase were not affected. It has been shown that succinate alone remains oxidisable both in anaesthesia and oxygen poisoning, and thus it may be that this simple aliphatic drug might be a valuable physiological antidote in various conditions of central nervous system depression.

Acknowledgments. This work was carried out with the aid of a grant from the National Health and Medical Research Council, Australia, and from Nicholas Pty. Ltd. The authors also wish to express their thanks to Mr. M. Crawford and Mr. P. Vipulakom, for their valuable assistance. The Marzine used in these experiments was generously supplied by Burroughs Wellcome (Australia) Pty. Ltd.

#### REFERENCES

- Christie, Gershon, Gray, McCance and Shaw, 1957. In the press. Feldberg and Paton, J. Physiol., 1951, 114, 490. Nasmyth and Stewart, J. Physiol., 1950, 111, 19P. Finer and Partington, Brit. med. J., 1953, 1, 431. Unna, J. Pharmacol., 1943, 27, 679. 1.
- 2.
- 3.
- 4.
- 5.
- 6. 7. McKeogh and Shaw, Brit. med. J., 1956, 1, 142.
- Shaw and Bentley, Aust. J. exp. Biol., 1955, 33, 143.
- Shaw. In the press 1957. 8.
- Schayer, Kennedy and Smiley, J. biol. Chem., 1953, 205, 739. Shaw and Bentley, Med. J. Austral., 1949, 2, 868. Shaw and Bentley, Nature, Lond., 1952, 169, 712. 9.
- 10.
- 11.
- 12. Shaw and Bentley, Austral. J. exp. Biol., 1953, 31, 573.
- Sollman and Pilcher, J. Pharmacol., 1917, 9, 309. 13.
- 14.
- 15.
- Trautner, Trethewie and Gershon, Med. J. Austral., 1953, **2**, 848. Barrett, Anesth. Analg., 1957, **26**, 105. Martin, Biological Antagonism, New York, Blakston, 1951, Angus and Robert-16. son.
- 17. Michaelis and Quastel, Biochem. J., 1941, 35, 518.
- Quastel and Wheatley, Proc. roy. Soc. Med., 1932, 112, 60.
   Seevers and Shideman, J. Pharmacol., 1941, 71, 373.

## WATER-SOLUBLE CELLULOSE DERIVATIVES

FACTORS AFFECTING THE VISCOSITY OF AQUEOUS DISPERSIONS. PART II

## BY R. E. M. DAVIES AND J. M. ROWSON

From the Museum of the Pharmaceutical Society of Great Britain

#### Received May 3, 1957

A study has been made of the effects of salts, alcohol and surface-active agents, of contamination by micro-organisms, and of storage at various temperatures on the viscosities of aqueous dispersions of methyl-, methylethyl-, and sodium carboxymethylcellulose. Small concentrations of salts decreased the viscosity of sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols but had no effect on methyl- and methylethylcellulose sols. Larger amounts caused the viscosities of methyl- and methylethylcellulose sols to increase. Industrial methylated spirit, propylene glycol and glycerol increased the viscosities of all dispersions. The effect of sodium lauryl sulphate on sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols was similar to that of salts, and cetrimide precipitated the derivative. Methyl- and methylethylcellulose dispersions increased and then decreased in viscosity with increasing concentrations of sodium lauryl sulphate; cetrimide increased the viscosity. All derivatives were degraded by micro-organisms. The viscosity of preserved dispersions of methyl- and methyethylcellulose altered little over a year. The greatest decreases occurred in the highest viscosity grade samples stored at the highest temperature (30°). All dispersions of sodium carboxymethylcellulose decreased in viscosity over the storage period; storage in light producing the most unstable sols. The pH change of any dispersion on storage was negligible.

IN an earlier paper<sup>1</sup> we reported the viscosity variations in aqueous dispersions of three cellulose derivatives under the influence of heat and in the presence of acid and alkali. Considerable changes were observed under those conditions and there were distinct differences in the behaviour of methyl- and methylethylcellulose sols and sodium carboxymethyl-cellulose sols. The effects on these systems of various added substances, of contamination by micro-organisms and of storage have now been examined.

## MATERIALS AND APPARATUS

The cellulose derivatives used and the method of preparing the dispersions were those previously described.<sup>1</sup> Reagents were of A.R. quality unless otherwise described. Purified water B.P. was used. The viscometer was the Redwood No. 1 and viscosity measurements were made at 25°. pH determinations were made with a Cambridge bench pH meter.

## EXPERIMENTAL AND RESULTS

## Effect of Added Substances

Dispersions of methyl- (medium), methylethyl-, and sodium carboxymethylcellulose (medium) were prepared in suitable concentrations and the additive, dissolved or mixed with the calculated volume of water, incorporated.

## WATER-SOLUBLE CELLULOSE DERIVATIVES. PART II

Salts. With methylcellulose the presence of sodium chloride in concentrations below 6 per cent w/v was without effect. As the salt concentration was increased, however, the dispersion thickened, becoming turbid and thixotropic, eventually forming a gel. Similar results were obtained with methylethylcellulose (Table I). In contrast, the addition

ΤA	BL	Æ	Ι
IA	DL		1

Effect of added sodium chloride on the efflux times of methyl- and methylethylcellulose sols at  $25^\circ$ 

NaCl content	Methylcell	ulose (medium, approx. 0.8 per cent w/v)	Methyleti 3	hylcellulose (approx. per cent w/v)
w/v	Efflux time (sec.)	Appearance	Efflux time (sec.)	Appearance
0	180	Onalescent mucilage	147	Turbid mucilage
4.5			157	As above
5.25	_		1 177	As above
6-0	181	As above	265	As above
7.5	190	Turbid, tending to separate into two layers—upper thicker than lower Dispersible on shaking	765	Semi-solid mucilage
9-0	330, 277, 208	Turbid and thixotropic. (See decreases in consecutive efflux times)	-	Soft gel. Syneresis on standing
12-0	-	Gelation. Considerable syneresis	-	Soft gel with synere-
15.0		As above	-	Gel with considerable syneresis

of small quantities of sodium chloride to sodium carboxymethylcellulose dispersions produced decreases in viscosity, and, as the salt concentration was further increased, the viscosity fell to a minimum (Table II). An

#### TABLE II

Effect of added sodium chloride on the efflux time of sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols at  $25^\circ$ 

NaCl content per cent. w/v	Sodium carboxyme approx. 0.9	thylcellulose (medium, per cent w/v)
	Efflux time (sec.)	Appearance
0	176	Clear mucilage
0.01875	169	As above
0.0375	155	As above
0.075	137	As above
0.15	118	As above
0.3	103	As above
0.75	83	As above
1.5	73	Slight opalescence
7.5	62	Opalescent mucilage
15-0	63	As above

extension of this study to other salts indicated that the efflux time reductions caused by cations of the same valency were approximately equal and that the magnitude of the reduction varied with the valency (Table III).

Alcohol (I.M.S. 74 o.p.). Dispersions of all three derivatives behaved similarly on the addition of alcohol, their efflux times increasing with increased alcohol content (Table IV). Further, there was a linear relation between efflux times and alcohol content. Excess of alcohol precipitated the ether without gel formation.

## R. E. M. DAVIES AND J. M. ROWSON

Alcohol and Salts. Of two 20-ml. quantities of a methylcellulose dispersion, one was diluted with an equal volume of water and the other with industrial methylated spirit. A saturated solution of sodium chloride was added slowly from a burette, stirring continuously. Neither sample precipitated after 20 ml. of salt solution had been added. When the experiment was repeated with a sodium carboxymethylcellulose

### TABLE III

EFFECTS OF ADDED SALTS ON THE EFFLUX TIME OF SODIUM CARBOXYMETHYLCELLULOSE SOLS AT 25°

Salts in 0.2 $M$ conce	entra	tion	Sodium carboxyme approx. 1	thylcellulose (medium, per cent w/v)
		-	Efflux time (sec.)	Appearance
			222	Clear mucilage
Potassium iodide			114	Very faint opalescence
Potassium chloride			117	Very faint opalescence
Potassium thiocvanat	e		115	Clear mucilage
Potassium nitrate			111	Clear mucilage
Potassium acetate			120	Clear mucilage
Potassium bromide			115	Very faint opalescence
Sodium chloride			119	Clear mucilage
Ammonium chloride			111	Very faint opalescence
Magnesium chloride			89	Very faint opalescence
Calcium chloride			85	Slight turbidity
Ferric chloride	••			Gel-insoluble salt
				1

#### TABLE IV

EFFECT OF ADDED INDUSTRIAL METHYLATED SPIRIT ON THE EFFLUX TIMES OF METHYL-, METHYLETHYL- AND SODIUM CARBOXYMETHYLCELLULOSE SOLS AT 25°

Constitu	tion of sam	ple (ml.)		Efflux times (sec.)	)
Dispersion	Water	I.M.S. (74 o.p.)	Methyl- (medium, approx. 0.8 per cent w/v)	Methylethyl- (approx. 3.25 per cent w/v)	Sodium carboxymethyl- (medium, approx. 0.9 per cent w/v)
100	100		179	201	184
100	90	10	210	261	212
100	75	25	257	201	266*
100	60	40	334	328	310*
100	50	50	_		353*
100	40	60	411	392	
100	25	75			420*
100	20	80	472	435	
100		100	548*	528	487†

\* Slight initial turbidity, clearing almost immediately.
 † The ether at first partly precipitates with milky floccules and gelatinous threads. On shaking and allowing to stand for a few minutes, the dispersion clears.

dispersion, the sample diluted with water remained no more than faintly opalescent when 20 ml. of salt solution had been added, whereas that containing alcohol gave a copious precipitate with less than one ml. of the salt solution.

Propylene glycol and Glycerol. The inclusion of increasing concentrations of propylene glycol (Laboratory Reagent grade) or glycerol caused a progressive thickening of dispersions of all three derivatives.

Surface-active Agents. The effect of adding sodium lauryl sulphate B.P. to sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols was comparable with that of salt addition. With methyl- and methylethylcellulose dispersions, the

## WATER-SOLUBLE CELLULOSE DERIVATIVES. PART II

reaction was more complex. At first, with increasing quantities of sodium lauryl sulphate, the viscosity rose, as on the addition of sodium chloride. As the concentration of sodium lauryl sulphate was further increased, however, the system began to decrease in viscosity. In the extreme case, the efflux time of a methylcellulose sol was reduced to little more than that of water. The ether appeared to have settled out as minute fibres to give a perfectly clear supernatant layer which, since it showed no turbidity on heating, contained no hydrated methylcellulose. With intermediate concentrations of sodium lauryl sulphate, sols which had undergone a diminution in viscosity tended to thicken again on standing. (Table V.)

Constitut	ion of san	nple (ml.)			1
Methylcellulose sol (medium, approx. 1.6 per cent w/v)	Water	Sodium lauryl sulphate soln. (10 per cent w/v)	Efflux time (sec.)*	Appearance	Behaviour on heating
100	100		180	Opalescent mucilage	Gel. Slight
100	99.5	0.5	230	Turbid mucilage	As above
100	97.5	2.5	315	As above	As above
100	90	10	865	As above	Gel. Consider- able syneresis
100	75	25	Initial: 573 After 5 mins.: 685 After 8 hrs.: 762	Less turbid	No gel, but tendency to coagulate
100	50	50	Initial: 54, 60, 66, 74, 79, 85, 90		
			After 15 mins.: 101, 105, 107 After 16 hrs.: 162 After 24 hrs.: 162	Less turbid	Slight increase in turbidity
100 100	25	75 100	46 47	Almost clear Clear; fibrous sediment	No change No change

TABLE V EFFECT OF ADDING SODIUM LAURYL SULPHATE TO METHYLCELLULOSE SOLS

\* Single samples.

When an equal volume of a 10 per cent solution of the cationic substance cetrimide B.P. was added to the anionic sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols there was an immediate precipitate. With methyl- and methylethylcellulose dispersions, the addition of increasing concentrations (maximum 5 per cent) of cetrimide led to progressive increases in viscosity.

## Effect of Contamination by Micro-organisms

A suspension of micro-organisms isolated from laboratory dust was used to inoculate 6 samples each of methyl-, methylethyl- and sodium carboxymethylcellulose dispersions. One pair of samples consisted of the derivatives in water; another pair contained in addition 0.001 per cent phenylmercuric nitrate; the third pair consisted of the derivatives in water to which 0.012 per cent of thiourea had been added—it having been noted that dispersions containing thiourea were particularly prone to what was assumed to be bacterial degradation. The efflux times were determined initially and at intervals after incubation at  $37^{\circ}$ .

Of the six samples of methylcellulose, only two—those containing thiourea—underwent gross viscosity decreases. In these dispersions the percentage decreases in efflux time after two months were 63 and 86 per cent respectively. The most rapid decrease occurred during the first two weeks. All other dispersions retained from 85 to 93 per cent of their original efflux times after storage for two months. Apart from mycelia in one of the thiourea-containing samples, there was no change in the appearance of the dispersions.

Of the six samples of methylethylcellulose, only one showed a gross decrease in efflux time (38 per cent) after storage for two months; this sample consisted of the derivative in water alone. The viscosity dropped most rapidly during the third week after inoculation. The remaining dispersions retained between 83 and 96 per cent of their original efflux times after two months. There was no change in the appearance of any of the dispersions at the end of this period.

All the dispersions of sodium carboxymethylcellulose decreased in efflux time on storage. The two samples containing phenylmercuric nitrate retained 60 and 65 per cent respectively, of their original efflux times after eight weeks, compared with 15 to 27 per cent in the nonpreserved dispersions. The appearance of the preserved dispersions was unchanged. Of the remainder, two contained traces of mycelia, and one, a bulky diffusible sediment. In the non-preserved samples the most rapid decrease in efflux time occurred during the first two weeks of storage.

## Effect of Prolonged Storage

Dispersions of low, medium and high viscosity grades of methyl- and sodium carboxymethylcellulose and of one grade of methylethylcellulose were prepared in 0.001 per cent phenylmercuric nitrate solution. The concentrations were chosen so as to give an efflux time of about 200 seconds. The containers were clear-glass 8-oz. jars with cardboard-lined screw caps. These were made air-tight by dipping in paraffin wax. Duplicate samples were stored at room temperature, in a refrigerator  $(4^{\circ})$ and in an oven  $(30^{\circ})$ . Of the two samples stored at room temperature, one was kept on a shelf exposed to daylight and the other in a cupboard in the dark. Efflux times and pH values were determined initially and, thereafter, at periods of 2 weeks, 1, 2, 3, 4, 8 and 12 months. The results may be summarised as follows:

Methylcellulose. The efflux times of dispersions of the low viscosity grade remained constant over a year's storage. The efflux times of the medium viscosity grade increased slightly, mainly during the first two weeks of storage. Only very small increases occurred thereafter, the efflux times at the end of the year being from 10 to 15 per cent above the initial value. With the high viscosity grade, efflux times declined in all samples during the storage period; the efflux times of dispersions stored at room temperature and at  $4^{\circ}$  were 79 per cent of the original at the end

of the year. Those of dispersions stored at  $30^{\circ}$  were lower, at 66 per cent of the original. The pH values of the dispersions remained substantially unchanged.

Methylethylcellulose. The efflux times of dispersions remained constant for a year. The pH values of the dispersions remained substantially unchanged.

Sodium carboxymethylcellulose. Except for a darkening in colour in low viscosity grade dispersions, there was no difference between the behaviour of the three grades. All dispersions decreased in efflux time over the storage period. The most stable samples were those stored at  $4^{\circ}$  which retained 69 to 79 per cent of their original efflux times after a year. The most unstable samples were those stored at room temperature in the light, having final efflux times equivalent to only 39 to 45 per cent of the original, compared with 62 to 74 per cent for similar dispersions stored in the dark. With the exception of the highest viscosity grade, samples stored at 30° showed greater decreases in efflux time than samples stored at room temperature in the dark, the final values being 48 to 52 per cent of the original. The pH values of the dispersions remained substantially unchanged.

A subsequent experiment showed that dispersions of sodium carboxymethylcellulose could decrease in efflux time by over 50 per cent in one month when stored in positions in which they received the maximum amount of direct daylight. The maximum decrease in control samples stored in the dark for the same period was 10 per cent. These losses were augmented rather than diminished by the inclusion of 0.1 per cent sodium metabisulphite, presumably as a result of the lowered pH. It did, however, prevent the darkening of low viscosity grade dispersions on storage.

## DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

## Effect of Added Substances

The viscosity of dispersions of hydrophilic colloids has been variously attributed to the film of solvent which envelopes each particle, to the existence of ramifying micellar aggregates which hinder the flow of the sol, and to the electric charge on the particle (electro-viscous effect). Similarly, the stability of such sols is ascribed both to the electric charge which makes the particles mutually repellent, and to the surrounding hydration sheaths which prevent them approaching each other closely. Since these two mechanisms can operate independently, there are three possible types of disperse system, stabilised by (a) an electrical double layer only, (b) an hydrated sheath and (c) both mechanisms, the last of these three being in general the most stable.<sup>2</sup> Further, it is well known that in order to flocculate systems of the last-mentioned kind both discharge and dehydration are necessary. Thus, the addition of small quantities of electrolyte generally tend to decrease the viscosity of a hydrophilic sol considerably, the particle losing all or part of its charge. The addition of further electrolyte causes no appreciable difference until it is present in a concentration sufficient to exert a dehydrating action,

which leads eventually to coagulation. Alternatively, a sol discharged by a small quantity of electrolyte may be dehydrated and coagulated by adding alcohol, and vice versa.

Sodium carboxymethylcellulose dispersions, although having a high resistance to dehydration by electrolytes (no precipitation occurring even in the presence of an equal volume of a saturated solution of sodium chloride), conform in other respects to the general pattern of behaviour of sols stabilised by both charge and hydration sheath. With methyland methylethylcellulose sols, however, the charge (which must be ascribed to the preferential adsorption of hydroxyl ions, as opposed to ionisation of the colloid as in the case of sodium carboxymethylcellulose) does not appear to be of first importance as a stabilising factor. Indeed, it has been suggested that methylcellulose in dispersion is substantially uncharged.<sup>3</sup> This view receives not a little support from the present finding that methyl- and methylethylcellulose sols, unlike those of sodium carboxymethylcellulose, are not "sensitised" to dehydrating agents by the addition of electrolyte in very low concentration.

The addition of alcohol to a hydrophilic sol will partially or completely dehydrate the particles, depending on the quantity added. From one point of view it might be expected that dehydration of sols of the cellulose derivatives would be accompanied by decreases in viscosity, since the effective size of the particles is reduced by removal of their hydration layers. The results show, however, that addition of alcohol leads to an increase in viscosity with all three derivatives. Indeed, with methyl- and methylethylcellulose sols, this increase in viscosity is a feature of dehydration whether it be accomplished by adding salts or alcohol, or (when the concentration is high enough) by heating.<sup>1</sup> But although the effects of alcohol may be interpreted solely in terms of dehydration as far as these two derivatives are concerned, with sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols account has also to be taken of the stabilising effect of the charge. Thus the addition of alcohol must tend not only to dehydrate the particle, but also, probably by adsorption on to its surface, lower the  $\zeta$ -potential<sup>4</sup>.

Whereas sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols behave in a predictable manner towards wetting agents, the reactions of methyl- and methylethylcellulose dispersions are more complex. It seems reasonable to postulate that the increase in viscosity which occurs with these two derivatives in the presence of cetrimide and, at first, with sodium lauryl sulphate, results from a progressive removal of some of the bound water. But the reason for the subsequent decrease in viscosity when the proportion of sodium lauryl sulphate is further raised is not immediately apparent. However, it is well known that soaps are readily adsorbed at interfaces, that compounds containing hydroxyl groups adsorb them very strongly<sup>4</sup>. and that adsorbtion can occur with orientation in the reverse sense (the hydrophilic groups being bound to the surface of the particle and the hydrophobic groups being orientated towards the aqueous phase)<sup>2</sup>. The assumption of such an interaction occurring in the present instance would satisfy all the observed results; the cellulose ether particles would be completely dehydrated, the incipient gel structure destroyed, and the viscosity of the system would become minimal.

## Effect of Contamination with Micro-organisms

A survey of the literature reveals several contradictory statements regarding the stability of dispersions of the cellulose derivatives to bacterial attack. One manufacturer of methylcellulose has stated that if contamination occurs some loss of viscosity will result<sup>5</sup>. Osborn and DeKay<sup>6</sup> reported that mucilages of methylcellulose "are stable over a long period of time and require no preservative." The effect of bacterial contamination on the viscosity of dispersions of sodium carboxymethylcellulose and methylethylcellulose has been investigated by Freeman and colleagues7. They found that both derivatives suffered degradation through the growth of bacteria widespread in soil and normally present in manufactured soluble cellulose derivatives. Pollok<sup>8</sup> studied the stability of sodium carboxymethylcellulose in detergent solutions and concluded that, in combination with anionic commercial detergents, the derivative was "not likely to cause trouble from bacterial decomposition". Two manufacturers<sup>9,10</sup> of sodium carboxymethylcellulose advise the addition of a preservative when contamination is possible or when dispersions are to be stored for any length of time, but a third states that "only rarely is it desirable to add some form of antiseptic"11. The present results show that all three derivatives are susceptible to microbiological attack, while the frequency and extent of the viscosity decreases in sodium carboxymethylcellulose dispersions suggest that they support growth much more readily than do those of the two other ethers. The viscosity losses in preserved samples are evidently the result of an ageing process and have been ascribed to an irreversible chemical breakdown of the derivative<sup>7</sup>. It may be of interest to record that whereas Freeman and colleagues observed that viscosity decreases in contaminated dispersions were most marked between 32 and 61 days after inoculation, in the present work the most rapid decreases generally occurred within 21 days.

## Effect of Prolonged Storage

2

The variations in viscosity of dispersions of the cellulose derivatives on storage is usually discussed in relation to the effects of contamination by micro-organisms. It has been stated, however, that high-viscosity types degrade more rapidly than low-viscosity types, that the changes are irreversible, that at high temperatures the reduction in viscosity continues indefinitely, but at room temperature appears to cease after a time, and that the rate of degradation in a given solvent is independent of concentration. It has further been suggested that all these factors can be explained by assuming that the drop in viscosity is due to a shortening of the average chain-length<sup>12</sup>—the chance of a chain breaking becoming greater as the chain becomes longer, and the effect of a given reduction in molecular weight on viscosity being much greater if the original chain is very long. The literature, generally, however, gives the impression that in the absence of contamination, the viscosity of dispersions of these ethers alters little on

storage, although Freeman and colleagues noted that the viscosity of dispersions, even when preserved, tended to decrease over a period of 61 The results now obtained show that the viscosities of dispersions days. of methyl- and methylethylcellulose remain, in general, remarkably constant over the period of a year. Some loss of viscosity occurred with the high-viscosity grade methylcellulose and illustrates the greater susceptibility to degradation of the longer molecular chain. The increase in viscosity of medium-grade samples, which is considered to be a delayedhydration effect, was unexpected, since preliminary studies<sup>1</sup> had indicated that hydration was usually complete 24 hours after the dispersion had been The results with sodium carboxymethylcellulose illustrate once prepared. more its relatively high instability and recalling the effect of heat on this derivative<sup>1</sup> the viscosity decreases in the samples stored at 30° are not surprising. It has been reported<sup>12</sup> that cellulose ether dispersions are sensitive to oxygen under the influence of light. The present results show that sodium carboxymethylcellulose sols are particularly susceptible, and that gross decreases in viscosity occur under these conditions. According to Ott the action may be practically eliminated by the addition of oxygen inhibitors, although it is evident that the inhibitors must be carefully chosen to avoid creating conditions which will themselves bring about a decrease in viscosity.

## **GENERAL OBSERVATIONS**

It is well known that several substances yield precipitates with cellulose ether dispersions and very many reactions of the kind have been recorded<sup>13-18</sup>. What has seemed an undue preoccupation with precipitates has tended to imply however that in the absence of a visible reaction product the stability and properties of these systems remain unaffected by anything that may be added to them. The present work amply demonstrates the fallacy of such an assumption. For while such purely chemical reactions as the liberation of free carboxymethylcellulose or the formation of insoluble salts can be detected visually, the cellulose derivatives, like other hydrophilic colloids, are subject to changes of a physicochemical nature which although they might not cause the slightest alteration in the appearance of a sol can radically change its properties. The electro-viscous effect of very small concentrations of salts on sodium carboxymethylcellulose dispersions is a striking example. Because many of the pharmaceutical applications of the cellulose derivatives are directly linked to the viscosity of their aqueous dispersions, these reactions-whether they result in a thinning or thickening of the mucilage--are of first importance to the formulator. To what extent such changes influence the efficiency of these ethers as suspending and emulsifying agents remains to be determined, and work is proceeding to that end.

From the results obtained on contaminated dispersions it would seem prudent to include a preservative in all dispersions of sodium carboxymethylcellulose and all dispersions of methyl- and methylethylcellulose which are to be stored for much longer than two weeks. Further, in the absence of a suitable oxygen inhibitor, sodium carboxymethylcellulose dispersions should be protected from light as well as from elevated temperature if gross viscosity losses on storage are to be avoided.

### REFERENCES

- Davies and Rowson, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1957, 9, 672. 1.
- Moilliet and Collie, Surface Activity, E. and F. N. Spon Ltd., London, 1951, 2. pp. 122, 7.
- Tice, Drug Cosmet. Ind., 1943, 52, 339. 3.
- Alexander and Johnson, Colloid Science, University Press, Oxford, 1950, pp. 573, 568. 4.
- Celacol brochure (British Celanese Ltd.). 5.
- Osborne and DeKay, J. Amer. pharm. Ass. (Pract.), 1941, 2, 420. Freeman, Baillie and Macinnes, Chem and Ind., 1948, 67, 279. 6.
- 7.
- 8.
- Pollok, Soap, Perfum. Cosm., 1950, 23, 712. Cellofas brochure (Imperial Chemical Industries Ltd.). 9.
- Cellulose Gum brochure (Hercules Powder Co. Ltd.). 10.
- 11. Courlose brochure (Courtaulds Ltd.).
- Ott, Cellulose and Cellulose Derivatives, Vol. 5, Interscience Publishers Inc., 12. New York, 1943, pp. 886, 889. Swallow and Whittet, *Pharm. J.*, 1942, 148, 107. Whittet, *ibid.*, 1943, **150**, 139. Nakashima and Miller, *J. Amer. pharm. Ass. (Pract.)*, 1955, **16**, 496.
- 13.
- 14.
- 15.
- 16. Hutchins and Singiser, ibid., 1955, 16, 226.
- 17. Goldstein, ibid., 1953, 14, 111.
- Osborne and Lee, Bull. nat. Formul. Comm., 1951, 19, 4. 18.

## THE DIETHYLAMINOETHOXYETHYL ESTER OF DIETHYL-PHENYLACETIC ACID. A NEW ANTITUSSIVE AGENT

BY V. PETROW, O. STEPHENSON AND A. M. WILD

From The Chemical Research Laboratories, The British Drug Houses, Ltd., London, N.1.

#### Received August 11, 1957

The preparation is described of some dialkylaminoethoxyethyl esters (X) of diethylphenylacetic acid and of some corresponding esters of I-phenylcyclopentane-1-carboxylic acid and 4-phenyltetrahydropyran-4-carboxylic acid. These were required for biological study which revealed that the diethylaminoethoxyethyl ester (X; R = R' = Et) of diethylphenylacetic acid (Oxeladin) was the most potent antitussive agent of the present series.

THERE is a need for a new antitussive agent resembling codeine as a cough suppressant, but differing from it in not producing constipation even at minimal dose levels. In seeking such a product we turned to derivatives of phenylacetic acid as such compounds often show antispasmodic properties and, less frequently, antitussive action.

Interest in C-substituted phenylacetic acid esters stemmed from the discovery of Trasentin ( $\beta$ -diethylaminoethyl diphenyl acetate) in 1936. In 1938 Halpern<sup>1</sup> described a series of esters of C-alkylphenyl acetic acids in which the alkyl group ranged from ethyl to heptyl. The preparation of many other compounds of related type followed in quick succession<sup>2-5</sup>. Diethylaminoethyl phenylethyl acetate, first described by Halpern, was introduced as an antitussive, some years ago.

In 1946 Rubin and Wishinsky<sup>6</sup> described the preparation of a novel series of esters of C-disubstituted acetic acids in which the  $\alpha$ -carbon atom formed an integral part of

 $Ph-C-CO_2R$   $(CH_2)_n$ (I)

a cyclohexane (I; n = 5) or cyclohexanone nucleus and soon afterwards Weston' reported the synthesis of a closely related group of esters, and in particular the diethylaminoethyl esters of structure (I; n = 2 or 5). The series was further extended by Tilford, van Campen, Jr., and Shelton<sup>8</sup> who, *inter alia*, esterified 1-phenylcyclohexane-1-carboxylic acid (I; n=5,R=H) with dimethylaminoethoxyethanol. They failed to study the antitussive properties of the resulting ester, but reported that it was more potent than the corresponding dimethylaminoethyl ester against the acetylcholine and barium chloride induced spasms of the isolated rabbit jejunum, but less active in antagonising the effect of histamine on the isolated guinea pig intestine. The antitussive properties of the dimethylaminoethoxyethyl ester were subsequently reported by Levis, Preat and Moyersoons<sup>9</sup>, who examined a number of derivatives of type (I; n = 2, 3, 4 and 5), and concluded that optimal activity was attained in the diethylaminoethoxyethyl ester of 1-phenyl*cyclo*pentane-1-carboxylic acid (I; n = 4;  $R = \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot NEt_2$ ).

Our own studies in the antitussive field have dealt largely with esters of diethylphenyl acetic acid. Very little information is available on the biological properties of compounds of this type apart from a publication by Jensen, Hansen and Hammer<sup>10</sup> describing the spasmolytic activity of the quaternary esters (II).

$$R \qquad \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m} C \cdot COO \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 NR''_2 R''' R' \qquad X^{\bigcirc}$$
(II) (where  $R = R' = Et$ )

We therefore prepared a series of typical esters containing the dialkyl aminoethyl moiety. Their study as antitussives by David and his colleagues<sup>11</sup> revealed the superiority of the dialkylaminoethoxyethyl ester type (X), which was chosen for detailed study. Before embarking on this project, however, it proved necessary to develop a preparative method for diethylphenyl acetic acid (V) itself.

$$\begin{array}{ccc} Ph \cdot CH_2 CN & \longrightarrow & Ph \cdot CEt_2 \cdot CO_2 H \\ (III) & (IV) & (V) \end{array}$$

aa-Diethylphenylacetonitrile (IV) was prepared after Bodroux and Taboury<sup>12</sup> by heating the disodium derivative of phenylacetonitrile with ethyl iodide in ether. It was converted in low yield into the acid (V) by heating with amyl alcoholic potassium hydroxide. In our hands aa-diethylphenylacetonitrile (IV) was obtained in 85 per cent yield by condensation of an excess of ethyl chloride with the disodium salt of phenylacetonitrile, prepared in situ using sodium in liquid ammonia. The product so formed was free from unchanged nitrile and from the monoethylated material, but was admixed with very small quantities of toluene and of 3-phenylpentane, which were readily separated by distillation. The last compound probably arises through reduction of the product (IV) by the reducing metal. Alternatively, the alkylated nitrile (IV) was obtained in 85 per cent yield by condensing phenylacetonitrile with ethyl chloride or bromide in toluene using sodamide as condensing agent. Attempts to effect the alkylation with potassium tert.-butoxide in tert.-butanol led to the formation of substantial quantities of phenylacetonitrile selfcondensation products such as (VI) and (VII).



Hydrolysis of  $\alpha\alpha$ -diethylphenylacetonitrile (IV) to the required acid (V) was accomplished in 90 per cent yield employing potassium hydroxide in ethylene glycol under reflux.

Conversion of diethylphenylacetic acid (V) into the dialkylaminoethoxyethyl esters (X) was effected in several ways:

$$\begin{array}{rcl} Ph \cdot CEt_2 \cdot COCl &+ & HO \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 NRR \cdot \\ (VIII) & & (IX) \\ \longrightarrow & Ph \cdot CEt_2 \cdot CO \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 NRR \cdot \\ & & (X) \end{array}$$

(i) by reaction of the acid chloride (VIII) with the appropriate amino alcohol (IX) in a solvent such as benzene, when the product (X) separated as the hydrochloride;

(ii) by interaction of the acid (V) with the chloroalkamine (XI) in *iso*-propanol<sup>13</sup>:

$$(V) + Cl \cdot CH_2 CH_2 \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot NRR' \rightarrow (X)$$
(XI)

and (iii) by condensing the potassium salt of  $\alpha\alpha$ -diethylphenylacetic acid with  $\beta\beta'$ -dichlorodiethyl ether in ethylene glycol solution to give the  $\beta$ -chloroethoxyethyl ester (XII), which passed smoothly into the required basic ester (X) on reaction with the appropriate amine.

# $\begin{array}{c} Ph \cdot CEt_2 \cdot CO \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 Cl \\ (XII) \end{array}$

By applying the above methods, and in particular method (iii), we obtained the diethylamino-, ethylmethylamino-, ethylpropylamino-, di-*n*-butylamino-, di-*n*-hexylamino-, N-pyrrolidino-,  $N-\Delta^3$ -piperideino- and N-piperidinoethoxyethyl esters of diethylphenylacetic acid. In addition, we prepared the N-pyrrolidino-,  $N-\Delta^3$ -piperideino- and N-piperidinoethoxyethyl esters of 1-phenylcyclopentane-1-carboxylic acid [cf. (I; n = 4)] as well as the diethylaminoethoxyethyl ester of 4-phenyl-tetrahydropyran-4-carboxylic acid (XIII).

Biological study of the above esters by David and his colleagues showed clearly that the diethylaminoethoxyethylester (X; R = R' = Et) of diethylphenylacetic acid was a potent antitussive agent and the most active compound of the present series<sup>11</sup>. The free base (X; R = R' = Et) formed a colourless, odourless oil, b.p. 140° at 0·1 mm., which was quite stable on exposure to air. Its salts with hydrochloric, carbonic, benzoic, cinnamic and other organic acids were difficult to crystallise. The citrate, in contrast, formed small needles, m.p. 90° to 91° which were readily soluble in water (> 80 per cent w/w at 25°) to give solutions of only moderate acidity. It thus proved suitable for pharmaceutical presentation.

## OXELADIN, A NEW ANTITUSSIVE AGENT

## EXPERIMENTAL

 $\alpha\alpha$ -Diethylphenylacetonitrile (IV). (a) To ca. 2 litres of liquid ammonia in a 5-litre three-necked flask fitted with stirrer and Drikold condenser was added 2 g. of ferric nitrate as catalyst followed portionwise by sodium metal (200 g. = 8.7 g. atoms). The mixture was stirred for 1 hour after addition of sodium was complete to ensure formation of sodamide. Phenylacetonitrile (468 g., 4 moles) was then run in with stirring over about 20 minutes. As soon as the addition of nitrile was complete a solution of ethyl chloride (650 ml. = ca. 9 mole) in toluene was added slowly. The apparatus was surrounded by a Drikold bath and the rate of addition of ethyl chloride regulated to control the exothermic reaction. The mixture was stirred for one hour after the addition of ethyl chloride was complete and the ammonia was then allowed to evaporate freely from the mixture (usually overnight).

A current of nitrogen was passed through the apparatus and water (2 litres) added slowly to the mixture with stirring.

The toluene layer was separated and the toluene removed under reduced pressure on the steambath. The residual oil was distilled at reduced pressure to yield the product as an oil (590 g.), b.p. 145° at 30 mm. or 155° at 45 mm.  $n_D^{20} = 1.5040$ . Found: C, 82.9; H, 8.3; N, 8.2. Calc. for  $C_{12}H_{15}N$ : C, 83.2; H, 8.7; N, 8.1 per cent.

(b) (With Mr. A. J. Thomas, B.Sc.) To a stirred suspension of powdered sodamide (32 g.; 0.8 mole) in dry toluene (250 ml.) in a flask fitted with a Drikold condenser, was added phenylacetonitrile (46.8 g., 0.4 mole) over 5 minutes, the temperature of the mixture rising to ca. 45°. The mixture was then cooled to 5° and a solution of ethyl chloride (64.5 g., 1.0 mole) in toluene (100 ml.) added at such a rate that the temperature of the mixture was kept at ca. 5°. The addition took 45 minutes and stirring was then continued for 3 hours at 5° to 10°. The reaction was then completed by heating at 70° for 2 hours. The mixture was cooled to room-temperature, water (500 ml.) added with stirring and the aqueous layer just acidified with hydrochloric acid. The toluene layer was separated and washed with water. After removal of the toluene the residual oil was distilled under reduced pressure and the product (59 g.) collected at 144° to 146° at 30 mm.  $n_p^{20} = 1.5040$ .

 $\alpha\alpha$ -Diethylphenylacetic acid (V). To  $\alpha\alpha$ -diethylphenylacetonitrile (450 g.) in a stainless steel vessel was added a solution of potassium hydroxide (320 g.) in ethylene glycol (1300 ml.). The mixture was heated to reflux and water (36 ml.) distilled off. The mixture was refluxed gently for 24 hours when evolution of ammonia had ceased. It was cooled, poured into water and the mixture extracted with a little light petroleum (b.p. 60° to 80°) to remove non-acidic material. Acidification of the aqueous layer with hydrochloric acid, followed by cooling, yielded diethylphenylacetic acid. This was collected and purified by crystallisation from 50 per cent aqueous methanol. After drying at 50° to 60° in a current of air it had m.p. 93° to 94°. As an alternative the acid could be purified by rapid distillation and had b.p. 195° at 30 mm.

## V. PETROW, O. STEPHENSON AND A. M. WILD

2-( $\beta$ -Chloroethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (XII). To sodium hydroxide (40 g.) in ethylene glycol (300 ml.) was added diethylphenylacetic acid (192 g.) which was dissolved by warming. 2:2'-Dichlorodiethyl ether (300 g., 2·1 moles) was added and the mixture heated under reflux for 1 hour, when it was poured into water and the oily layer separated and distilled at reduced pressure to remove unchanged 2:2'-dichlorodiethyl ether. The required *chloro-ester* (254 g.) had b.p. 130° at 0.5 mm. Found: C, 64·3; H, 7·6; Cl, 12·2. C<sub>16</sub>H<sub>23</sub>O<sub>3</sub>Cl requires C, 64·3; H, 7·8; Cl, 11·9 per cent.

2- $(\beta$ -Diethylaminoethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; R = R' = Et). A mixture of 2- $(\beta$ -chloroethoxy) ethyl diethylphenylacetate (120 g.), diethylamine (84 g. = 2.9 mole equivs.) and *n*-hexanol (480 ml.) was heated under reflux for 6 hours.

The hexanol and excess diethylamine were removed in steam. The cooled residue was acidified with hydrochloric acid and extracted with toluene to remove non-basic impurities. It was then basified with aqueous sodium hydroxide and extracted with toluene. After removal of the toluene the residual oil was distilled at 0.5 mm. to yield the *product* (111 g.) as an oil, b.p. 150°. Found: C, 71.6; H, 9.8; N, 4.2.  $C_{20}H_{23}O_3N$  requires C, 71.5; H, 9.9; N, 4.2 per cent.

The base (150 g.) was added with stirring to a hot solution of citric acid monohydrate (100 g.) in ethyl acetate (2.5 litres). The *citrate* separated in small needles on cooling. After crystallisation from ethyl acetate it had m.p. 90° to 91°. Found: C, 58.8; H, 7.8; N, 2.7.  $C_{26}H_{41}O_{10}N$  requires C, 59.2; H, 7.8; N, 2.7 per cent.

2-( $\beta$ -N-Piperidinoethoxy)-ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; NRR' = piperidino). A mixture of 2-( $\beta$ -chloroethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (20 g.) and piperidine (30 g.) was heated gently under reflux for 1 hour. The cooled mixture was acidified with dilute hydrochloric acid and extracted with ether to remove non-basic material. The aqueous phase was basified with aqueous sodium hydroxide and extracted with ether. The ether extract was dried and the ether and excess of piperidine removed under reduced pressure. The residual oil was fractionated *in vacuo* to yield the product, b.p. 165° at 0.5 mm.

The base was converted into the *citrate*, m.p. 73° after crystallisation from ethyl acetate. Found: C, 59.6; H, 7.5; N, 2.7.  $C_{27}H_{41}O_{10}N$  requires C, 60.1; H, 7.7; N, 2.6 per cent.

2-( $\beta$ -N- $\Delta^3$ -Piperideino ethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; NRR' =  $\Delta^3$ -piperideino) was prepared as for the preceding analogue using  $\Delta^3$ -piperideine in place of piperidine. The *citrate* had m.p. 80° after crystallisation from ethyl acetate. Found: C, 60·3; H, 7·1; N, 2·4. C<sub>27</sub>H<sub>39</sub>O<sub>10</sub>N requires C, 60·3; H, 7·3; N, 2·6 per cent.

 $2-(\beta-N-Pyrrolidinoethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; NRR' = pyr$  $rolidino). A mixture of <math>2-(\beta-chloroethoxy)$  ethyl diethylphenylacetate (30 g.) and pyrrolidine (20 g.) was heated under reflux for 3 hours then cooled and acidified with dilute hydrochloric acid. After extraction with ether to remove non-basic impurities the aqueous layer was basified with aqueous sodium hydroxide and extracted with ether. The ether was dried, the solvent removed and the oil distilled at 1.0 mm. to yield the *product*, b.p. 170°. Found: C, 71.4; H, 9.9; N, 4.1.  $C_{20}H_{31}O_3N$  requires C, 72.0; H, 9.4; N, 4.2 per cent.

2-( $\beta$ -N-Ethylmethylaminoethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; R = Et, R' = Me). A mixture of 2-( $\beta$ -chloroethoxy)-ethyl diethylphenylacetate (25 g.), ethylmethylamine (30 ml.) and *n*-hexanol (200 ml.) was heated under reflux for 6 hours, when hexanol and excess amine were distilled off. The cooled residue was acidified with dilute hydrochloric acid, extracted with ether to remove unchanged chloroester, then basified with aqueous sodium hydroxide. The separated oil was extracted with ether and isolated by distillation *in vacuo*. The *product* had b.p. 140° at 0.5 mm. Found: C, 70.9; H, 9.5; N, 4.3. C<sub>19</sub>H<sub>31</sub>O<sub>3</sub>N requires C, 71.0; H, 9.7; N, 4.4 per cent.

2-( $\beta$ -N-Ethylpropylaminoethoxy)-ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; R = Et, R' = n-Pr) was an oil, b.p. 155° at 0.2 mm. Found: C, 72.1; H, 10.0; N, 4.4. C<sub>21</sub>H<sub>35</sub>O<sub>3</sub>N requires C, 72.2; H, 10.1; N, 4.0 per cent.

2-( $\beta$ -N-Di-n-butylaminoethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; R = R' = n-Bu). A mixture of 2-( $\beta$ -chloroethoxy) ethyl diethylphenylacetate (20 g.) di-n-butylamine (30 g.) and n-hexanol (80 ml.) was heated under reflux for 20 hours. The hexanol and excess of di-n-butylamine were removed in steam. The residue was cooled and basified directly since the hydrochloride of the product is soluble in organic solvents. Extraction with ether yielded the product, isolated as an oil, b.p. 169° at 1.0 mm. Found: C, 73.7; H, 10.3; N, 3.4. C<sub>24</sub>H<sub>41</sub>O<sub>3</sub>N requires C, 73.6; H, 10.6; N, 3.6 per cent.

2-( $\beta$ -N-Di-n-hexylaminoethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (X; R = R' = n-hexyl). A mixture of 2-( $\beta$ -chloroethoxy)ethyl diethylphenylacetate (20 g.) and di-n-hexylamine (35 g.) in n-hexanol (40 ml.) was heated under reflux for 2 hours. The product had b.p. 190° at 0.03 mm. Found : C,74.4, H, 10.6; N, 3.1. C<sub>28</sub>H<sub>49</sub>O<sub>3</sub>N requires C, 75.1; H, 11.0; N, 3.1 per cent.

 $2-(\beta-N-Pyrrolidinoethoxy)-ethyl-1-phenyl-1-cyclopentane carboxylate (I;$ 

$$n = 4$$
,  $R = -CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot N \xrightarrow{CH_2 - CH_2}_{H_2 - CH_2}$ . A solution of 1-  
CH<sub>2</sub>-CH<sub>2</sub>.

phenyl*cyclo*pentanoyl chloride (12 g.) in chloroform (12 ml.) was treated with 2-( $\beta$ -N-pyrrolidinoethoxy)ethanol (12 g.) in chloroform (12 ml.) and the mixture heated under reflux for 1 hour. After removal of the chloroform the residue was acidified with dilute hydrochloric acid and extracted with ether to remove by-products. The aqueous phase was basified with aqueous sodium hydroxide and extracted with ether. The *product* was an oil, b.p. 168° to 172° at 0.4 mm. Found: C, 72.4; H, 8.7; N, 4.0. C<sub>20</sub>H<sub>29</sub>NO<sub>3</sub> requires C, 72.5; H, 8.8; N, 4.2 per cent.

2- $(\beta$ -N-Piperidinoethoxy)-ethyl-1-phenyl-1-cyclopentane carboxylate (I;  $n = 4, R = CH_2CH_2 \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot N \xrightarrow{CH_2-CH_2} CH_2$ ).—Condensation of 1-phenyl cyclopentanoyl chloride with 2- $(\beta$ -N-piperidinoethoxy)-ethanol was carried out as described in the previous example. The base was obtained as an oil b.p. 180° at 0.6 mm. It was converted to its hydrobromide which separated from ethanol-ether in needles, m.p. 89°. Found: C, 59.5; H, 7.6; N, 3.2. C<sub>21</sub>H<sub>32</sub>O<sub>3</sub>NBr requires C, 59.1; H, 7.6; N, 3.3 per cent.

2-( $\beta$ -N- $\Delta^3$ -Piperideinoethoxy)-ethyl-1-phenyl-1-cyclopentane carboxylate /CH, CH (

I; 
$$n = 4$$
,  $R = -CH_2CH_2 \cdot O \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2 \cdot N \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH_2$ . This was pre-  
CH<sub>2</sub>·CH<sub>2</sub>·CH<sub>2</sub>.

pared as for the pyrrolidino analogue by condensing 1-phenylcyclopentanoyl chloride with  $2-(\beta-N-\Delta^3-piperideinoethoxy)$ -ethanol. The base was converted directly into the hydrobromide which separated from ethanolether in needles, m.p. 84°. Found: C, 59.0; H, 7.2; N, 3.0; Br, 18.9. C<sub>91</sub>H<sub>30</sub>O<sub>3</sub>NBr requires C, 59.4; H, 7.1; N, 3.3; Br, 18.9 per cent.

 $2-(\beta-N-Diethylaminoethoxy)-ethyl-4-phenyl-tetrahydropyran-4-carboxyl$ ate (XIII).-4-Phenyltetrahydropyranoyl chloride was prepared by a slight variation of the method used by Eisleb<sup>14</sup>.

Condensation of the acid chloride (11.5 g.) with 2- $\beta$ -diethylaminoethoxy) ethanol (11.5 g.) in dry chloroform (25 ml.) yielded the base as an oil b.p. 179° at 0.2 mm.

The base was converted into the hydrobromide which separated from isopropanol/ether in needles, m.p. 101°. Found: C, 55.7; H, 7.5; N, 2.8 Br, 18.1.  $C_{20}H_{32}O_4NBr$  requires C, 55.8; H, 7.5; N, 3.3; Br, 18.6 per cent.

## REFERENCES

- Halpern, Arch. int. Pharmacodyn., 1938, 59, 149. 1.
- Wagner-Jauregg, Arnold and Born, Ber., 1939, 72, 1551. Meier and Hoffmann, Helv. Med. Acta., 1941, 7, 106. Hoffmann, Helv. Chim. Acta, 1941, 24, 36. Cheyney and Bywaters, J. Amer. chem. Soc., 1942, 64, 970. 2.
- 3.
- 4.
- 5.
- 6. Rubin and Wishinsky, ibid., 1946, 68, 828.
- 7.
- Weston, *ibid.*, 1946, **68**, 2345. Tilford, van Campen and Shelton, *ibid.*, 1947, **69**, 2902. 8.
- Levis, Preat and Moyersoons, Arch. int. Pharmacodyn., 1955, 103, 200. Jensen, Hansen and Hammer, Acta chem. scand., 1952, 6, 615. 9.
- 10.
- David, Leith-Ross and Vallance, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1957, 9, 446. 11. Bodroux and Taboury, C.R. Acad. Sci., Paris, 1910, 150, 1241; Bull. Soc. Chim., 1910, [4], 7, 666; 733; 847. 12.
- 13. Horenstein and Pahlicke, Ber., 1938, 71, 1644.
- Eisleb, Ber., 1941, 74, 1447. 14.

## ANALGESICS. PART I. SOME ARYLOXYPROPANOLAMINES

BY (MISS) Y. M. BEASLEY, V. PETROW AND O. STEPHENSON From the Chemical Research Laboratories, The British Drug Houses Ltd., London, N.1

Received August 6, 1957

The synthesis is described of some 3-aryloxy-2-hydroxypropylamines and N-( $\omega$ -aryloxyalkyl)-piperidines, which were required for study as analgesics.

Our object was the preparation of an orally active generally useful analgesic agent free from the limitations of acetylsalicylic acid. To this end we selected the aryloxypropanolamine type (II) for initial study. Some compounds of this class had previously been examined in these Laboratories for local anaesthetic activity<sup>1</sup> (cf. Ing and Ormerod<sup>2</sup>), when the marked analgesic properties of certain members had become apparent (cf. Fourneau<sup>7,8</sup>). The series was therefore extended as indicated in the present communication. Some miscellaneous types bearing a formal resemblance to the aryloxypropanolamines (II) were also prepared and form the subject of Part II. At this stage a publication appeared by Way and others<sup>3</sup> describing the analgesic activity of some substituted salicylamides, which led us to extend our studies to the salicylic acid derivatives described in Part III. Finally, the preparation of aryloxypropanolamines from  $\wedge^3$ -piperideine was undertaken. These proved superior in analgesic activity to the earlier compounds and one of them,  $1 - \wedge^3$ -piperideino-3-o-toloxypropan-2-ol hydrochloride ("Tolpronine") was selected for fuller evaluation. Biological studies were conducted by Dr. A. David and his colleagues, who kindly provided the analgesic data.

Work on the aryloxypropanolamines began with a study of 3-o-chlorophenoxy-2-hydroxypropylamine as a model compound. Mono-alkyl and alkaryl derivatives (II;  $Ar = o-Cl \cdot C_6H_4$ -, R = H, R' = alkyl or alkaryl) were first prepared and the series thereafter extended to the dialkyl derivatives (R and R' = alkyl) and to compounds in which the primary amino-group was replaced by a cyclic structure such as piperidine or morpholine. o-Methoxyphenylhydroxypropylamines were next synthesised, as well as two 3:4:5-trimethoxyphenoxypropylamines which contained the trimethoxyphenyl group, characteristic of mescaline. The series (see Table II) was completed with some o-toloxy- and substituted phenoxyhydroxypropylamines.

The preferred route to the foregoing compounds (II) lay in the condensation of the 3-aryloxy-1:2-epoxypropanes (I) with the appropriate amines:

0

$$ArO \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH \cdot CH_2 + HNRR' \longrightarrow ArO \cdot CH_2 \cdot CHOH \cdot CH_2 NRR' \qquad .. (i)$$
(I)
(II)

The synthesis of the intermediate 3-aryloxy-1:2-epoxypropanes (I) needed for this purpose required initial study. Though generally obtained by condensing the phenol with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride in aqueous alkali,

## (MISS) Y. M. BEASLEY, V. PETROW AND O. STEPHENSON

their preparation is by no means as simple as is implied in the literature<sup>4,5</sup>, in that the products obtained depend not only upon the experimental conditions employed for the condensation, but also upon the nature of the phenol. We have, therefore, studied the condensation in some detail.

Reaction between a phenol and 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride is slow and incomplete in aqueous solutions containing a catalytic quantity (0·1 mole) of sodium hydroxide. The main product in this case is the 3-aryloxy-2-hydroxypropyl chloride (III) (cf. reaction (ii)), admixed with much starting material and only minimal quantities of the required epoxide (I).

$$Ar^{\bullet}OH + CH_{2} \cdot CH^{\bullet}CH_{2}Cl \longrightarrow ArO^{\bullet}CH_{2} \cdot CHOH^{\bullet}CH_{2}Cl \dots \dots \dots (ii)$$
(III)

The reaction thus resembles that which obtains with basic catalysts in non-aqueous media<sup>6</sup> when the chlorides (III) are obtained, though in much higher yields.

Increase in the amount of alkali employed leads to increased condensation between the phenol and 2: 3-epoxypropyl chloride to give the chloride (III) which then undergoes partial conversion to the epoxide (I). The yield of epoxide obtained reaches a maximum for many phenols when  $1\cdot 2$  moles of alkali hydroxide are present. Reaction presumably occurs between the phenolate ion and 2: 3-epoxypropyl chloride in the following way:

$$ArO + CH_2 - CH + CH_2 - CI \longrightarrow ArO + CH_2 + CI \quad ... \quad (iii)$$

Still higher concentrations of alkali lead to the formation of appreciable quantities of the bis-1: 3-aryloxypropan-2-ols (IV), which are otherwise obtained in only small amounts.

$$Ar\ddot{O} + C\dot{H}_2 \cdot C\dot{H} \cdot C\dot{H}_2 \cdot OAr \longrightarrow ArO \cdot C\dot{H}_2 \cdot CHOH \cdot C\dot{H}_2 \cdot OAr \qquad \dots \qquad (iv)$$
(IV)

Their (IV) formation is facilitated by increase of reaction temperature.

The glyceryl ether (V) forms a further product of the condensation. Its production is unlikely to proceed via the epoxide (I) (reaction (i)) as we have found that the latter (I; Ar = o-tolyl) is hydrolysed only to the extent of about 1.5 per cent after 16 hours treatment with 0.4N aqueous sodium hydroxide.

$$ArO \cdot CH_2 \cdot CH \cdot CH_2 + H \cdot OH \longrightarrow ArO \cdot CH_2 \cdot CHOH \cdot CH \cdot OH \dots (v)$$
(V)

Its (V) formation may well take place through condensation of the phenol with 2:3-epoxypropyl alcohol ("glycidol"), itself formed by hydrolysis of the 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride (reaction (vi)).

ANALGESICS. PART I  
C! OH  

$$C! CH_2 \cdot CH \cdot CH_2 + H \cdot OH \longrightarrow [CH_2 \cdot CH \cdot CH_2 OH] \longrightarrow CH_2 \cdot CH \cdot CH_2 OH$$
(vi)  
 $\downarrow ArO$   
(V)

The rates at which the foregoing transformations occur are influenced by the substituents in the aryl nucleus of the phenol and varying proportions of by-products (III, IV and V) are obtained from different phenols under the same reaction conditions. Thus for example electron-releasing substituents such as methyl, which lower the pseudo-acidic character of the phenol, depress reactivity. This is illustrated by the condensation of phenol and *o*-cresol with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride in normal aqueous

### TABLE I

Condensation of phenol (2.0 moles) with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride (2.2 moles) in alkaline solution. Yields of products in G.

Mole equiv. of potassium hydroxide	3-Phenoxy-1 : 2- epoxypropane b.p. 80° at 1-0 mm.	3-Phenoxy-2- hydroxypropyl chloride b.p. 112° at 1.0 mm.	1:3-Bis-phenoxy propane-2-ol m.p. 81°
0.1	1 b.p. 90 to 11	03 5° at 1.0 mm.	0
0.2	2 b.p. 96 to 11	230 2° at 1-0 mm.	8
1-0	162	58	9
1.2	195	3	25
2-0	113.5	0	42.5

sodium carbonate solution at room temperature for 48 hours. The former gives a 30 per cent and the latter only a 6 per cent yield of the corresponding 3-aryloxy-2-hydroxypropyl chloride. Here however the retarding steric effect of the *ortho* methyl group must also be taken into consideration.

The 3-aryloxy-1:2-epoxypropanes (I), prepared as described above, condense readily with amines (see reaction (i)) to give the required aryl-oxyhydroxypropylamines<sup>7-11</sup>. Primary amines additionally give low yields of tertiary bases of type (VI) as by-products.

## (Ar-O·CH2·CHOH·CH2) N R

## (Vl)

Secondary bases such as piperidine may give complex products of unknown constitution if excess of epoxide (I) is present in the mixture. In addition, quaternary salts of type (VII) may be isolated. These result from reaction between the product (II) and the 3-aryloxy-2-hydroxypropyl chloride (III). The last compound is generally present to the extent of about 5 per cent in samples of the epoxide (I) unless these have been specially purified by further distillation. This additional purification step, however, is not regarded as necessary.

Ar	ж	,×	Rase (B) Hydro- chloride (H)	m.p. or b.p. ° C.	Formula		Found	per cen	-	æ	equired	per ce	nt
						υ	н	z	U	υ	н	z	ō
Phenyl	Et Pipe	Ph	B B O-Acetyl	156/0-1 mm. 55 124/0-1 mm.	ZZZZ OOOO HEHE	74-8 71-6 69-7	2 6 8 8 9 9	0-4-6-0 0-4-4-0		75-2 71-4 69-3	7-8 8-4-8	8-1 Q	
o-Tolyl		iso Bu secOctyl Allyl Benzyl 3-Phenyl-	rrtrranz	121-122 132 98 93 83 84 130	COCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCCC	60-1 65-7 65-7 60-6 67-7 75-2 67-7	r 80 8 r r r r 8 8 8 8 - r	4440 4		60 5 65 5 70 5 60 5 75 5 70 5 70 5 75 2 70 5 70 5 70 5 70 5 70 5 70 5 70 5 70 5	286822885 28882885	4-00 4	
	H H Benzyl 3-Hydroxy-	cthyl cycloHexyl 2-Pyridyl Benzyl (3-Hydroxy-	Iœœœ	166 138 206/0-4 mm. 230/0-1 mm.	C: H:00NC	6999 6322 6322	8 7 7 8	11-4 3-7 5-6		64 1 69 8 79 7 62 4	8778 600 60	3.9	
	ethyl Pipe 2-Methy 3-Ethox	ridine lpiperidine lpiperidine varbonyl	<i>wiwiwi</i>	56-58 128-130 80-82 162-164 54-55 139-140	C N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N N	63-1 63-1 64-2 60-4	82801 24200	04040 0000-0	12.2	63.0 73.0 73.0 73.0 60.4	80891 2020	0000000	12.4
	Mori	stidine pholine olidine	88	68-69 126/0-4 mm.	C <sub>14</sub> H <sub>11</sub> O <sub>1</sub> N C <sub>14</sub> H <sub>11</sub> O <sub>1</sub> N	67-0 71-2	8.5	5.6		66-9 71-4	84 4.0	5-6	
([3-Methyl)	{ Pyrr H	olidine 3:4:5-	IOII	108-110 120/0-6 mm. 161-163 154-156	C H O NC	61-8 62-9 59-2	×0.000	4.00	12.2	61-8 72-2 63-0 59-4	80,08	4.967	12.4
p-Tolyl 2:4-Xylyl	йн н н	Irimethoxy Et <i>n</i> -Pr <i>n</i> -Bu	wwiwiwi	132/0-5 mm. 103 118 111 75	UUUUUUUUUUU	71-4 70-1 600-3 71-7 852-8	6086 6a	8 0 4 8 9	13-2 13-0	70-8 69-9 60-1 70-8 7-17 7-17	9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 8 9 9 9 8 9	0000 0 0040 0	13.7 13.0 12.3

TABLE II Aryloxypropanolamines Af-O-CH<sub>2</sub>·CHOH-CH<sub>2</sub>·NR R'

50

TABLE II—continued

Ar		o-Chorophenyl								-		p-Chlorophenyl	
м		н ни:	ц щ ;	L 1:	с <u>т</u> т:	ц нн	H	Me	n-Hun n-Hexyl n-Octyl Piper		Morp Pyrro	ннн	H Me Piper Morpl
R'		Me Et <i>n</i> -Pr	n-Bu	n-Amyl	Allyl	P-10lyl Benzyl 3-Phenyl	cycloHexyl	-CONH <sub>a</sub> Me	<i>n</i> -Bu <i>n</i> -Hexyl <i>n</i> -Octyl ddine		holine	n-Bu isoAunyl Benzyl (3-Phenyl	CycloHexyl CycloHexyl Phenyl idine holine
Base (B) Hydro- chloride (H)		B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B B	Picrate H H	nInd	r I s o c	Picrate B B B	B Picrate	τωπι	n m m m	H Aspirin Salt Salicvlate	• O <sup>*</sup> acetyl B B	шдшд	<u>ه بر بر م</u>
m.p. or b.p. ° C.		85-88 139 85-88 93-95	64-68 64-68 100-102	150–152 64–68	119-121 62-65 184 0-1 mm.	130-133 130-133 85-87 184-188/0-3 mm.	81-84 204-205	113-115 113-115 110-114/04 mm.	192-194/0-1 mm. 192-194/0-5 mm. 71-73 mm.	145-147 114-116 119	136/0-1 mm. 66-69 132/0-5 mm.:	74 00-51 182 100 163	109 180/0·3 mm. 73-75 68
Formula		C, H, O, N,Cl C, H, O, NCl C, H, O, NCl	C1, H210, N4Cl C13 H200, NCl C13 H210, NCl	C13H210,NCI3 C14H2202NCI	C <sub>11</sub> H <sub>10</sub> O <sub>0</sub> NCI C <sub>12</sub> H <sub>10</sub> O <sub>0</sub> CI C <sub>11</sub> H <sub>16</sub> O <sub>0</sub> CI	C, H, O, N, Cl C, H, O, NCl C, H, O, NCl	Ca Has O.N.CI			C, H O, NCI C, H O, NCI C, H O, NCI	C <sub>1</sub> H <sub>10</sub> ONC	C, H, O NC C, H, O NC C, H, O NC C, H, O NC	
	u	43-6	45.8 60-2	53±5 62·2	54-6	50-5 65-8	49-2	49-4		54-6 61-8	57.3 60.8	60 8 54 9 66 4 61 1	63-0 66-2 66-2 56-9
Found	H	4-0	4-3 7-8	7-6	7-4	4-2 6-1	4.7	5.2		6-9	6.8	7.99 6.54 6.5	2.9 6.9 6.9 9.9
d per ce	z	12:2 5:7 5.8	11-5 5:4	5.5	499 2000	0.04 0.04 4 6 0.04	10-8	4-10	44 M M	1004	440 684	8446 4-756	4404 20-8
at	Q	7.7 15.3	7-6 13-4 24-2	24-1 13-0	23-2	6-6 11-5	0-2-0	21-5 14-5 15-1	10-1	23.7		13-9 23-0	13-3
2	0	43-2	45-7	53-0 61-8	54.5	50-7 65-9	49-2	49-1		54-9 61-4	57.4 61.0	60-5 54-5 65-9 60-7	63-5 65-9 62-3 57-4
equire	H	3.9	4-5 7-8	7-2 8-2	7.5	4-1 6-2	4-9	5-4		6-9	6-7	6.5.8	7.8
d per c	z	12.6 6.1 5.8	11-9	4.5	455	10 8 4 4 8 4 4	6-01	4-1-0+ 4-1-4	, w w w w w v	4 6 M	4 N N N C N	2440 4280	4400 08000
ent	Ū	8.0	7.5 13.8 24.1	24-1	23-0	6-8 12-2 11-1	6.9	14-5 15-5	13.24	23-2		13-8 23-0	13-2

## ANALGESICS. PART I

Ar	R		R'	Base (B) hydro- chloride (H)	m.p. or b.p. ° C.	Formula		Found	l per cei	nt	Re	aduired	per ce	int
							υ	н	z	C	o	I	z	ū
4-Dichlorophenyl 4:6-Trichloro-	Н	Piperi	idine <i>n</i> -Bu	ЯЯ	94-96 109	C <sub>11</sub> H <sub>10</sub> NCl <sub>2</sub> C <sub>13</sub> H <sub>10</sub> NCl <sub>3</sub>	55.8	5.7	3.98	23-2 33-3	55·3 47·8	6.3 5.6	4.4	23.4
pnenyl Broinophenyl		Piperi	dine	B H Acetyl	72 146-149 119-121	C14H300,NBr C14H310,NCIBr C31H310,NBr	53·1 48·3 55·8	6-3 6-1 5-9	400 400	25.1 <sup>1</sup> 32.7 <sup>2</sup>	53-2 47-9 55-9	6.4 6.1 5.7	2445 2805	32.9
Indophenyl Chloro-4-ethoxy-		Piperi	idine idine	Addicylate H H	163-165 158-160	C <sub>17</sub> H <sub>11</sub> O <sub>2</sub> NCII C <sub>17</sub> H <sub>12</sub> O <sub>4</sub> NCI	42.2	5-3	3.6	18.6	42.3	5.3	3.7	18-8
ethorycarbonyl- ethoxycarbonyl- nhenvl		Piperi	idine	я	74-76	$C_{17}H_{28}O_4NCl_2$			4.0				3.7	
Methoxycarbonyl- phenyl Hydroxyphenyl	н	Piperi	Benzyl dine dine	ICIC:	143–145 121 179 140/0·1 mm.	CIALONCI CIA	58.0 58.0 67.6 67.6	2000 2000	6449 4440		5855 5855 5855 5855 5855 5855 5855 585	0.01 % C	0440 04000	-
Acetamidophenyl Naphthyl	н	Piperi	dine Et	ĽΙœ	124-176 100		58.5	441	8.6	10-6 10-6	58.4	1.5	4 00 v V V V	10
(I-Chioro-		Piperi	dine	II	187 174-175	C13H2003NCI C13H2003NCI	63.4	5.82	3.9	12.5	664-0	7.1	3.9	19.61
naphthyt)- oloHexyl nzyl	:	Piperi Piperi	dine	ωI	110/0-3 mm. 138-140	C.H.O.NCI	69-0 63-2	11.00	5.9	12:4	0.69	C:20	8.6.4	ġ
Memoxypacity	c 1		L L	οIα	94		55-2 65-0	0 4 0	c. 0	13-5	22:0	010	7.0	13.0
	: :			) I (	100	ClaHao,NCI	29.95			12.9	29.95	) () () ()		12.0
	C I I		iso-Bu	n co a	6/-/0 135/0-3 mm.		2.99	201	0.04		4.99	100	1 1 1 4	
	μ,	Piperi	dine	: co a	134-136/0·1 mm.		67.5	9.0	5-7		6.19	200	v.v	
Methoxvnhenvl	H-Bu	_	n8-1	ממ	140/0-05 mm.		20.5	0-01	4.2		6-69	10.1	4	
rfinand formania	: :			T	167	C. H. O.NCI	54.9	1.1	5-4	13.6	55.0		4.5	13.
2	E		1199-11	αI	175	C, H, O, NC	28-0	10 40 10 40 10 40	-	12.1	58-0	7 %	0.0	i.
	н	Piperie	Benzyl	co co ;	101	CIPHON N	1.89	in t	4.7		6-1-9	1.8	4.9	
4: 5-Trimethoxy-		Piperi	dine	τμη	104 143-145 192-194	CISH O NC	56-1	80	9.6 4-0	9.8	52.8	28.0	3.9	66

TABLE II—continued

## (MISS) Y. M. BEASLEY, V. PETROW AND O. STEPHENSON

CI

(VII)

A heterocyclic base such as piperazine gives mono (VIII; R - N N - R';  $R = ArO \cdot CH_2 \cdot CHOH \cdot CH_2$ ; R' = H) and bis (IX; R = R' = ArO  $CH_2 \cdot CHOH \cdot CH_2$ ) products, the former being readily separated from the latter by distillation or *via* the solid condensation products (X) obtained from (VIII) and carbon bisulphide.

Biological study of the compounds listed in Table II showed that in general monoalkylamino- and dialkylamino-derivatives (I; R and/or R' = alkyl) were weakly analgesic only. Increase in analgesic activity occurred, however, on replacing the primary amino-group by cyclic structures such as piperidine, pyrrolidine and morpholine, but not by piperazine. Although 3-o-chlorophenoxy-, 3-phenoxy- and 3-o-toloxy-2hydroxypropylpiperidine proved effective by the subcutaneous route, their analgesic potency fell to low levels on oral administration. This may well have been associated with the presence of secondary hydroxyl groups in the compounds which might be expected to undergo oxidation in the body. We therefore prepared the aryloxyamines (XI) (see Table III)

ArO·(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>n</sub>.N (XI) Ar = o-Cl- and p-Cl·C<sub>6</sub>H<sub>4</sub>. n = 3, 4 and 5

but these proved only weakly active.

## EXPERIMENTAL

Condensation of phenols with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride. Condensations were carried out at room temperature for 8 to 20 hours. 10 to 20 per cent excess of 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride was generally employed, although the yield of 3-aryloxy-1:2-epoxypropane obtained was increased by using a 50 to 100 per cent excess of the chloroepoxide. The products were normally isolated for use by fractional distillation under reduced pressure through a 12'' to 18'' Vigreux column. They were generally contaminated with about 5 per cent of the corresponding 3-aryloxy-2-hydroxypropyl chloride, which could be removed, if desired, by a second fractionation.

Condensation of o-cresol with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride. A typical condensation is described below. The conditions used do not lead to an optimum yield of 3-o-toloxy-1:2-epoxypropane.

2:3-Epoxypropyl chloride (305 g., 3·3 mole) was added over 10 minutes to a stirred solution of o-cresol (324 g., 3·0 mole) in N potassium hydroxide (3 litres) which had been cooled to 15°. After the addition was complete the mixture was allowed to warm to 20° and stirred at this temperature for 16 hours. The oil was separated and the aqueous layer extracted with three 300 ml. portions of chloroform. The combined extracts were washed with water, neutralised by the addition of a few drops of glacial acetic acid and rewashed with water. The chloroform extract was concentrated and the residue distilled at 2 mm. to yield:

Fraction (i) b.p. 104 to  $107^{\circ}$ . 343 g. (70 per cent). (ii) b.p. 107 to  $140^{\circ}$ . 97 g. (iii) b.p. 156 to  $174^{\circ}$ . 40 g. (iv) <10 g. residue.

(MISS) Y. M	BEASLEY,	V. PETROW	AND O.	STEPHENSON
-------------	----------	-----------	--------	------------

		i,				Found I	per cent		α.	equired	per cer	t
Ar	11	Hydrochloride (H)	m.p. or b.p. ° C.	Formula								
					C	H	z	G	C	H	z	٥
o-Chlorophenyl	m	œΞ	115/0-1 mm. 157	C <sub>11</sub> H <sub>21</sub> ONCl <sub>2</sub>	57-9	8.9	4 8	24.6	57-9	7.3	4·8	24-5
	4	8 H	120/0-1 mm.	C <sub>1s</sub> H <sub>30</sub> NCl <sub>2</sub>	9-65	9.2	4.4	23.2	59.2	9-2	4-6	23.3
p-Chlorophenyl	ыm	22	122/0-01 mm. 114-116/0-1 mm.	C, H ONC	68-7 65-9	4.1	4 v 4 2 4 0	24	66.2	р Ф Ф	0.000	14-0
	40	æ 21	132-134/0-1 mm. 142-144/0-1 mm.	CI H ONCI	67.8	8.4 4	4 V		68-2	8-6	4	
o-Methoxyphenyl	e	œΞ	124/0-2 inni. 155-156	C <sub>13</sub> H <sub>21</sub> O <sub>2</sub> NCI	62:3	50 1	5.1	12.6	63-0	0.4	4.9	12.4
	ŝ	Picrate B H	157 136–138/0-2 mm. 140–143	Carta C	73-6	6.6	- v - 8	11-7	13-6	n 60 n 60	5-1 4·5	11.3

TABLE III ARVLOXVALKYLAMINES Ar-O·(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>n</sub>·N

54

Fraction (i) contained 0.68 per cent of chlorine, corresponding to a chlorohydrin content of about 3.8 per cent. Fraction (ii) contained 7.2 per cent of chlorine corresponding to a chlorohydrin content of about 40.7 per cent.

*Fraction* (i). A sample (27 g.) was suspended in water (300 ml.) containing sodium carbonate (17.5 g.), and the mixture heated under reflux for 6 hours. The product crystallised after cooling to  $0^{\circ}$  for several hours. It was collected and purified by crystallisation from carbon tetrachloride yielding white fluffy needles of 3-o-toloxy-propane-1:2-diol (22 g.), m.p. 70 to 72°, unchanged on admixture with an authentic specimen.

*Fraction* (ii). 87 g. was treated with diethylamine (64 g.) and the mixture heated under reflux for 4 hours. After cooling the product was dissolved in chloroform and washed well with water. The chloroform was distilled off and the residue distilled at 1 mm. to give 1-*diethylamino*-3-o-*toloxypropan*-2-*ol*, b.p. 138° (93.5 g.). The product formed a *methiodide* which separated from a mixture of ethanol and ether in white prisms, m.p. 151 to 153°. Found: C, 47.5; H, 6.8.  $C_{13}H_{26}O_2NI$  requires C, 47.5; H, 6.9 per cent.

*Fraction* (iii), on trituration with ether yielded 3-o-toloxypropane-1:2-diol (24 g.) which had m.p. 70 to  $72^{\circ}$  after crystallisation from carbon tetrachloride.

Fraction (iv) consisted of 1:3-bis-o-toloxy-propan-2-ol, b.p.  $170^{\circ}$  at 0.5 mm. on refractionation.

Condensation of phenol with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride in aqueous potassium hydroxide solution. The method used is illustrated below: Phenol (188 g., 2 moles) and 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride (204 g., 2.2 moles) were suspended in water (2 litres) containing varying amounts of potassium hydroxide and stirred for 16 hours at 20 to 23°. After extraction with chloroform, unchanged material was distilled off and the residue distilled at reduced pressure. The results obtained are summarised in Table I.

Condensation of phenol with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride in aqueous sodium carbonate solution. A mixture of phenol (188 g., 2 moles), 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride (204 g., 2·2 moles) and sodium carbonate (106 g., 1 mole) in water (2 litres) was stirred for 20 hours at 22°. After extraction with chloroform and washing, the residue was distilled at 0.5 mm. to yield 3-phenoxy-2-hydroxypropyl chloride (116.5 g., 31 per cent) b.p. 106°. Found: Cl, 18.6.  $C_9H_{11}O_2Cl$  requires Cl, 19.0 per cent. No other product was isolated apart from unchanged phenol).

When the reaction was repeated and stirring continued for 70 hours, the yield of chlorohydrin was 35 per cent (b.p. 118 to  $120^{\circ}$  at 1.3 mm.).

Condensation of o-cresol with 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride in aqueous sodium carbonate solution. A mixture of o-cresol (216 g., 2 moles), 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride (204 g., 2·2 moles) and sodium carbonate (116.6 g., 1·1 mole) in water (1 litre) was stirred at 20° for 46 hours. After removal of unchanged material, distillation at 0.5 mm. yielded only 23 g. (6 per cent) of 3-o-toloxy-2-hydroxypropyl chloride, b.p. 110°.

## (MISS) Y. M. BEASLEY, V. PETROW AND O. STEPHENSON

Condensation of 3-aryloxy-1: 2-epoxypropane with amines. (a) Pressure apparatus, as recommended in earlier publications, proved unnecessary and low boiling amines such as methylamine were condensed in ethanolic or benzene solution for about 16 hours at room temperature. Propylamine and higher amines were condensed in the absence of solvent in a reflux apparatus. The reaction mixture was maintained at  $20^{\circ}$  by water cooling, when the product usually crystallised after several hours.

(b) Cyclic amines such as piperidine reacted so vigorously that it was necessary to employ a diluent such as light petroleum or ethanol.

Condensation of 3-o-toloxy-1:2-epoxypropane with ethylamine. 3-o-Toloxy-1:2-epoxypropane (164 g., 1 mole) was added to a solution of ethylamine (100 g., 2·2 moles) in benzene (250 ml.) cooled in ice-water. The mixture was left overnight under reflux and surrounded by cold water (15 to 20°). The mixture was heated for 2 hours to remove excess of ethylamine and on cooling deposited 1-ethylamino-3-o-toloxypropane-2-ol, m.p. 87° (150 g.). Found: N, 6·8.  $C_{12}H_{19}O_2N$  requires N, 6·9 per cent.

The mother liquors were concentrated and the residue distilled at 0.2 mm. to yield N-*ethyl-bis*-(2-*hydroxy*-3-0-*toloxypropyl*)-*amine* (42 g.) as a clear viscous oil, b.p. 210° after refractionation. Found: C, 70.8; H, 8.3; N, 3.7.  $C_{22}H_{31}O_4N$  requires C, 70.8; H, 8.4; N, 3.8 per cent.

N-(2-Hydroxy-3-o-chlorophenoxy)-propylpiperazine and NN'-bis-(2-Hydroxy-3-o-chlorophenoxy)-propylpiperazine. To a solution of piperazine hexahydrate (155.2 g., 2 moles equivs.) in ethanol (200 ml.) was added 3-o-chlorophenoxy-1:2-epoxypropane and the mixture heated under reflux for 30 minutes. It was diluted with water to near turbidity and allowed to stand overnight. The solid which separated (23 g.) was NN'-bis-(2-hydroxy-3-o-chlorophenoxy)-propylpiperazine which had m.p. 182° after washing with boiling ethanol. Found: C, 58.0; H, 6.0; N, 6.0; Cl, 15.7. C<sub>22</sub>H<sub>28</sub>O<sub>4</sub>N<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub> requires C, 58.0; H, 6.2; N, 6.2; Cl, 15.6 per cent. Its dihydrochloride had m.p. 230 to 233° after crystallisation from aqueous ethanol. Found: C, 50.1; H, 5.5; N, 5.4; Cl, 26.9. C<sub>22</sub>H<sub>30</sub>O<sub>4</sub>N<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>4</sub> requires C, 50.0; H, 5.7; N, 5.3; Cl, 26.9 per cent.

After removal of the bis compound, the original filtrate was diluted with water and extracted with chloroform. The extract was washed with water, the chloroform distilled off and the residue distilled at 0.3 mm. to yield a viscous oil, b.p. 164 to  $170^{\circ}$ .

Part of the gum (10 g.) was dissolved in ethanol (40 ml.), stirred at room temperature and treated with carbon disulphide (5 ml.). A gum separated which solidified after standing overnight. The solid was collected, drained, suspended in ethanol and treated with hydrochloric acid gas. The solid dissolved after heating under reflux for 30 minutes. The ethanolic solution was concentrated to yield the dihydrochloride of N-(2-hydroxy-3-o-chlorophenoxy)-propyl piperazine which had m.p. 205 to 208° after crystallisation from ethanol. Yield 8.6 g. Found: C, 46.0; H, 6.0; N, 7.7. C<sub>13</sub>H<sub>21</sub>O<sub>2</sub>N<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>3</sub> requires C, 45.4; H, 6.2; N, 8.1 per cent The original gummy base yielded a monopicrate which separated from ethyl acetate and had m.p. 195 to 197°. Found: C, 45.8; H, 4.3; N, 14.3. C<sub>18</sub>H<sub>22</sub>O<sub>9</sub>N<sub>5</sub>Cl requires C, 45.6; H, 4.4; N, 14.0 per cent.

3-cyclo*Hexyloxy-2-hydroxy-propyl chloride*. To a mixture of *cyclo*hexanol (300 g., 3 moles) and 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride (92.5 g., 1 mole), concentrated sulphuric acid (2.3 ml.) was added dropwise with intermittent shaking over 10 minutes. The mixture was heated on the steam bath for 40 hours. It was then cooled, washed with water, dilute sodium carbonate solution and again with water and distilled at reduced pressure.

After recovery of unchanged *cyclo*hexanol (176 g.) there was obtained: Fraction (i) 19 g., b.p. 38 to  $76^{\circ}$  at 0.25 mm.

,, (ii) 72 g., b.p. 76 to 80° at 0.25 mm.

Fraction (ii) was redistilled to give the *product* as an oil, b.p.  $84^{\circ}$  at 0.5 mm. Found: C, 55.8; H, 8.6; Cl, 18.7. C<sub>9</sub>H<sub>17</sub>O<sub>2</sub>Cl requires C, 56.1; H, 8.9; Cl, 18.4 per cent.

3-cyclo Hexyloxy-1-piperidinopropan-2-ol. The foregoing chlorohydrin (9.6 g.) was heated with piperidine (9.3 g., 2.2 moles) on the steam bath for 16 hours. After addition of chloroform (50 ml.) piperidine hydrochloride was removed by washing with water. The chloroform extract was concentrated and the residue distilled at reduced pressure to yield the product as an oil, b.p.  $110^{\circ}$  at 0.3 mm.

3-(3':4':5'-Trimethoxyphenoxy)-2-hydroxypropyl chloride. 3:4:5-Trimethoxyphenol was dissolved by warming in 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride (24 g. = 4.5 moles). Pyridine (5 drops) was added and the mixture heated on the steam bath. Heating was stopped when an exothermic reaction occurred and was then continued for 6 hours. Excess of 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride was removed at reduced pressure, the residual oil was dissolved in chloroform (50 ml.), shaken with concentrated hydrochloric acid<sup>6</sup>, and then washed acid-free with water. After removal of the solvent, the residue was distilled at reduced pressure yielding an oil, b.p. 180° at 0.5 mm. which solidified on standing. It was purified by crystallisation from a mixture of ethyl acetate and light petroleum (b.p. 40 to 60°) to give white needles, m.p. 87 to 89°. Found: C, 52.0; H, 5.9; Cl, 13.4. C<sub>12</sub>H<sub>12</sub>O<sub>5</sub>Cl requires C, 52.1; H, 6.2; Cl, 12.8 per cent.

3-(3':4':5'-Trimethoxyphenoxy)-2-hydroxypropylamine hydrochloride. The foregoing chlorohydrin was dissolved in ethanol (50 ml.), concentrated ammonia (50 ml., d = 0.880) was added, the solution warmed on the steam bath for several hours, and then evaporated to dryness. The residue was treated with alcoholic hydrochloric acid, filtered, and the filtrate diluted with ether. The *product* separated on cooling and was purified by crystallisation from a mixture of ethanol and ether. It had m.p. 198 to 200°. Found: C, 49.2; H, 7.1; N, 5.1; Cl, 12.1.  $C_{12}H_{20}O_5NCl$  requires C, 49.0; H, 6.9; N, 4.8; Cl, 12.1 per cent.

3:4:5-Trimethoxyphenol and 3:4:5-Trimethoxyaniline. 2:6-Dimethoxybenzoquinone and 3:4:5-trimethoxynitrobenzene were prepared as follows by a variation of the published method<sup>12</sup>.

A solution of 1:2:3-trimethoxy benzene (42 g., 0.25 mole) in ethanol (200 ml.) was heated to boiling under reflux. Sodium nitrite (1 g.) was added, followed immediately by 60 per cent (v/v) nitric acid (100 ml.). Heating was stopped until the vigorous exothermic reaction was complete, when the mixture was heated for 10 minutes. It was cooled rapidly to

#### (MISS) Y. M. BEASLEY, V. PETROW AND O. STEPHENSON

 $25^{\circ}$  and the 2:6-dimethoxybenzoquinone collected. It was purified by boiling with a little ethanol and had m.p. 262 to 263°. Yield 24 g. The combined filtrate and washings by concentration and cooling yielded 3:4:5-trimethoxynitrobenzene (10·2 g., m.p. 98 to 100°). One crystallisation from methanol raised the m.p. to  $104^{\circ}$  (8·7 g.). This product was identical with that obtained by nitration of 3:4:5-trimethoxybenzoic acid<sup>13</sup>.

3:4:5-Trimethoxypher.ol was prepared via 2:6-dimethoxybenzoquinone by the method of Chapman, Perkin and Robinson<sup>14</sup>.

3:4:5-Trimethoxyaniline was prepared by reduction of the nitro compound with iron powder<sup>12</sup> or by catalytic reduction in ethanol using Raney nickel. By the latter method it was obtained in 97 per cent yield in fawn coloured needles, m.p. 112 to 114°.

The hydrochloride separated from ethanol in white needles, m.p.  $256^{\circ}$  (decomp.). Found: C, 49.5; H, 6.4. C<sub>9</sub>H<sub>14</sub>O<sub>3</sub>NCl requires C, 49.2; H, 6.4 per cent.

Treatment of the hydrochloride (2·2 g.) in water (20 ml.) with sodium cyanate (0·8 g.) furnished the *urea*, which separated from water in small white needles, m.p. 178°. Found: C, 53·2; H, 6·1; N, 12·1.  $C_{10}H_{14}O_4N_2$  requires C, 53·1; H, 6·2; N, 12·4 per cent.

3-o-Chlorophenoxy-1-piperidinopropan-2-ol. (a) A mixture of 3-ochlorophenoxy-1:2-epoxypropane (184.5 g.) and piperidine (89 g., 1.05 mole) in light petroleum (500 ml., b.p. 60 to  $80^{\circ}$ ) was heated on the steam bath for 2 hours, heating being controlled in the early stages when an exothermic reaction occurred. The product crystallised after cooling. Yield 233.5 g. m.p. 72 to 73° after crystallisation from light petroleum (b.p. 60 to  $80^{\circ}$ ).

Alternatively, after cooling, the solution was washed with water, the solvent removed and the base purified by distillation at reduced pressure. (b) A mixture of o-chlorophenol (12.85 g.) and 3-piperidino-1:2-epoxy-propane (14.1 g.) was warmed to 90° when an exothermic reaction occurred. Heating was discontinued to keep the reaction temperature below 105°. The mixture was warmed for a further 2 hours and was then distilled directly at reduced pressure. The product was obtained as an oil, b.p. 128° at 0.1 mm. which solidified and was purified by crystallisation from light petroleum (b.p. 60 to 80°). It had m.p. 72 to 73° and was identical with the material obtained under (a).

A solution of the foregoing base (2.7 g.) in ethanol (5 ml.) was treated with a solution of acetylsalicylic acid (1.8 g.) in ethanol (5 ml.). The mixture was warmed for a few minutes and then diluted with light petroleum (b.p. 40 to 60°). The solid obtained was crystallised from light petroleum (b.p. 60 to 80°) containing a trace of ethanol. The *acetylsalicylate* formed white needles, m.p. 114 to 116°.

3-(o-Methylcarbonylphenoxy)-1:2-epoxypropane was prepared by condensation of 2:3-epoxypropyl chloride with o-hydroxyacetophenone in aqueous alkaline solution. It was obtained as an oil, b.p. 120° at 0.3 mm. which solidified. The product separated from a mixture of ether and light petroleum (b.p. 40 to 60°) in white needles, m.p. 46 to 48°. Found: C, 68.5; H, 6.3.  $C_{11}H_{12}O_8$  requires C, 68.7; H, 6.3 per cent.
#### ANALGESICS. PART I

1-(o-Methylcarbonylphenoxy)-3-piperidinopropane-2-ol was prepared by condensation of the foregoing epoxide with piperidine. It was isolated as its hydrochloride which separated from a mixture of ethanol and ether in pink tinged crystals, m.p. 126 to 128°. Found: C, 60.6; H, 7.4; N, 4.3; Cl, 11.2. C<sub>16</sub>H<sub>24</sub>O<sub>3</sub>NCl requires C, 61.2; H, 7.7; N, 4.5; Cl, 11.3 per cent.

NN'-Bis-(2-hydroxy-3-0-toloxy)-propyl-4:4'-dipiperidyl was prepared by condensation of 3-o-toloxy-1:2-epoxypropane (2 moles equiv.) with 4:4'-dipiperidyl in benzene containing a trace of ethanol. The base crystallised from ethanol in small white needles, m.p. 153 to 156°. Found: C, 72.9; H, 8.7; N, 5.7. C<sub>30</sub>H<sub>44</sub>O<sub>4</sub>N<sub>2</sub> requires C, 72.5; H, 8.9; N, 5.6 per cent.

The *dihydrochloride* separated from aqueous ethanol in shining microcrystals, m.p. 293° (decomp.). Found: C, 63·3; H, 8·1; N, 5·0; Cl, 12·5. C<sub>30</sub>H<sub>46</sub>O<sub>4</sub>N<sub>2</sub>Cl<sub>2</sub> requires C, 63·2; H, 8·2; N, 4·9; Cl, 12·5 per cent.

N: N'-Bis-(3-o-allylphenoxy-2-hydroxy)-propyl-4: 4'-dipiperidyl crystallised from a mixture of ethyl acetate and light petroleum (b.p. 60 to 80°) in small cream coloured needles m.p. 106 to 107°. Found: C, 74·1; H, 8.7; N, 4.7.  $C_{34}H_{48}O_4N_2$  requires C, 74.4; H, 8.8; N, 5.1 per cent. The *dihydrochloride* crystallised from a mixture of ethanol and ether in white needles, m.p. 244 to 246°. Found: C, 65·4; H, 8·3; N, 4·6.  $C_{34}H_{50}O_4N_9Cl_4$  requires C, 65.7; H, 8.1; N, 4.5 per cent.

5-o-Chlorophenoxypentyl bromide, b.p. 200 to 204° at 20 mm., was prepared by condensation of o-chlorophenol with pentamethylene dibromide (3 mole equivs.) in ethanol containing 1 equivalent of sodium ethoxide. 3-p-Chlorophenoxypropyl bromide had b.p. 185 to 190° at 85 to 90 mm. 4-p-Chlorophenoxybutyl bromide had b.p. 198 to 200° at 20 mm. Found: Total halogen, 43.8. C<sub>10</sub>H<sub>12</sub>OCl Br requires total halogen 43.8 per cent. 5-p-Chlorophenoxypentyl bromide had b.p. 226 to 228° at 30 mm. 3-o-Methoxyphenoxypropyl bromide had b.p. 98° at 0.25 mm. Found: C, 49.4; H, 5.3; Br, 32.2. C<sub>10</sub>H<sub>13</sub>O<sub>2</sub> requires C, 49.0; H, 5.4; Br, 32.6 per cent. It formed a low-melting solid. 5-o-Methoxyphenoxypropyl bromide b.p. 118° at 0.25 mm.

#### References

- Petrow, Stephenson and Thomas, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1956, 8, 666. 1.
- Ing and Ormerod, ibid., 1952, 4, 21. 2.
- Way, Takemori, Smith, Anderson and Brodie, J. Pharmacol., 1953, 108, 450. Boyd and Knowlton, J. chem. Soc., 1909, 1802. Boyd, *ibid.*, 1910, 1791. 3.
- 4.
- 5.
- Stephenson, ibid., 1954, 1573. 6.
- Fourneau, J. Pharm. Chimie, 1910, VII, (i), 99. 7.
- 8.
- Fourneau, Chem. Zbl., 1910, 11, 1790. Fourneau, Trefouel and Trefouel, Bull. Soc. Chim. Fr., 1928, 43, 454. 9.
- 10.
- Pyman, J. chem. Soc., 1917, 167. Petrow and Stephenson, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1953, 6, 359. 11.
- Graebe and Hess, Annalen, 1905, 340, 237. 12.
- Hughes, Neill and Ritchie, Aust. J. Sci. Research, 1950, 3A, 497. 13.
- 14. Chapman, Perkin and Robinson, J. chem. Soc., 1927, 3028.

## ANALGESIC AND OTHER PHARMACOLOGICAL PROPERTIES OF 1-△<sup>3</sup>-PIPERIDEINO-3-O-TOLOXY PROPAN-2-OL HYDROCHLORIDE (TOLPRONINE)

BY A. DAVID, FIONA LEITH-ROSS AND D. K. VALLANCE

From the Biological Laboratories, The British Drug Houses, Ltd., Godalming, Surrey

#### Received August 16, 1957

 $1-\Delta^3$ -Piperideino-3-o-toloxypropan-2-ol hydrochloride, Tolpronine, possesses marked analgesic activity, being approximately 20 times as active as metamizolum subcutaneously and approximately 11 times as active orally. The induction time after subcutaneous injection is shorter than with metamizolum and the duration similar. Excessively large amounts constipate normal mice; a weak spasmolytic effect is seen in the isolated guinea pig ileum and rabbit duodenum. The jejunum of the anaesthetised cat shows a spasmogenic effect. Chronic administration to rats and rabbits caused a reduction in the growth rate of rats.

THE local anaesthetic activity of some 1-amino-3-aryloxy-propan-2-ols was described by Petrow, Stephenson and Thomas<sup>1</sup>. Certain of these compounds were also found to possess analgesic properties (*cf.* Fourneau<sup>2</sup>) and a comprehensive series of 1-amino-3-aryloxypropan-2-ols (I)

## ArO CH2 CHOH CH2NRR'

**(I)** 

was prepared by Dr. V. Petrow and his colleagues<sup>3</sup>, and evaluated for analgesic activity. The results proved encouraging and the work was extended to the formally related types indicated below.

> ArO· $(CH_2)_n$ ·NRR′ ArO· $CH_2$ ·CHOH· $CH_2$ ·OCH<sub>2</sub>· $CH_2$ ·NRR′ ArO· $CH_2$ ·CHOH· $CH_2$ ·O· $CH_2$ CHOH· $CH_2$ ·NRR′ ArO· $CH_2$ · $CH_2$ ·O· $CH_2$ ·CHOH· $CH_2$ NRR′ ArO· $CH_2$ · $CH_2$ ·O· $CH_2$ ·CHOH· $CH_2$ NRR′ (o)-HO· $CH_2$ ·CHOH· $CH_2$ ·O· $C_6H_4$ ·CONRR′

 $1-\Delta^3$ -Piperideino-3-*o*-toloxypropan-2-ol hydrochloride, Tolpronine (II) was the most promising of more than 50 compounds examined and was selected for further studies.



It is a white crystalline substance, molecular weight  $283 \cdot 8$ , with a melting point of 136 to  $137 \cdot 5^{\circ}$ . It has a bitter taste and is readily soluble in water, a 10 per cent solution having a pH of approximately  $5 \cdot 8$ . Aqueous solutions are stable to heat but unstable to acids and alkalies.

#### **Methods**

## Acute Toxicity

This was estimated in male albino mice by the oral, intraperitoneal and subcutaneous routes. Mice weighing approximately 20 g., were fasted overnight before oral or intraperitoneal administration. The compounds were given in aqueous solution adjusted to 0.5 ml./20 g. body weight. Oral and subcutaneous toxicities were estimated by giving the compound at four, five or six dose levels, increasing in geometrical progression by a factor of 4/3. Ten animals were used at each dose. Intraperitoneal toxicities were estimated by giving the compounds at five dose levels increasing by a factor of 1.5, five animals being used at each dose level. The LD50s were calculated by Litchfield and Wilcoxon's<sup>4</sup> method or Kärber's<sup>5</sup> formula from the mortalities in seven days.

Acute oral and subcutaneous toxicities were also estimated in adult male albino rats. The animals were fasted overnight before oral administration and the compounds were given at four, five or six dose levels, with a dose ratio of 1.5. The volumes were adjusted to 25 ml./kg. for the oral route and to 10 ml./kg. for the subcutaneous route. Ten animals were used at each dose level. LD50s were calculated from the mortalities in seven days using Kärber's<sup>5</sup> formula.

## Chronic Oral Toxicity

Immature male albino rats in two groups of ten animals were given an aqueous solution of the compound by stomach tube five days a week or water only. The daily dose of 100 mg./kg. was adjusted to the individual body weights at the beginning of each week and all volumes were adjusted to 25 ml./kg. The animals were kept under identical conditions and were allowed diet 41 and water *ad lib*. At the end of the six weeks experimental period five animals from each group were sacrificed and the spleen, liver, kidney, heart and lung were examined histologically. The remaining animals were kept under observation for a further period of seven weeks.

Five immature rabbits were given 50 mg./kg. in aqueous solution by stomach tube five days a week for eight weeks. Five controls were given water, 5 ml./kg. daily. The animals were kept under identical conditions and were allowed diet 18 and water *ad lib*. Red, white and differential cell counts, haemoglobin values, and weights were determined weekly.

## Analgesic Activity

Analgesic acitivity after oral, intraperitoneal and subcutaneous administration was estimated in male albino mice, by the method of Bianchi and Franceschini<sup>6</sup>. The animals weighed 15 to 20 g. and were fasted overnight for the oral and intraperitoneal tests. A bulldog artery clip covered with catheter tubing was applied to the base of the tail; only those making continuous attempts to remove the clip within 15 seconds were regarded as sufficiently sensitive for use.

The compounds were given in aqueous solution, in volumes adjusted to 0.5 ml./20 g. body weight. They were given at four or five dose levels,

with dose ratios of 1.5 for the oral and 2.0 for the intraperitoneal and subcutaneous routes. Five animals were used initially at each dose level, the doses being injected in a random order. Thirty minutes after administration, the clip was applied to each mouse in turn. If no attempt was made to remove the clip within 30 seconds an analgesic state was assumed to be present.

In certain experiments the clip was also applied at 60 and 90 minutes after administration. The ED50 was calculated, using Litchfield and Wilcoxon's<sup>4</sup> method or Kärber's<sup>5</sup> formula.

## Duration of Analgesic Action

The compounds were given subcutaneously to groups of 20 mice at the ED80 dose level. The clip was then applied at 30 minute intervals after injection. Onset of analgesia was taken to be 15 minutes before the first failure to respond and the time of recovery to be 15 minutes before the normal response reappeared. The difference between the two provided an estimate of the duration of analgesia to the nearest half-hour.

# Local Anaesthetic Activity

The intracutaneous wheal test of Bülbring and Wajda<sup>7</sup> was employed. On the day before the test, the hair on the posterior half of each guinea pig's back was clipped and shaved. The animals were divided into three groups of six, the groups being allocated to high, medium or low concentrations. Three animals from each group were injected in the anterior half of the shaved area with the test compound and with the reference drug in the posterior half, the positions being reversed in the other three animals. The order of injection was unknown to the observer. Each dose was injected intracutaneously in the mid-line in 0.2 ml. of normal saline and the resultant wheal was outlined in ink. The response to six pin pricks applied at various points inside each wheal area was determined 5 minutes after injection and at 5 minute intervals for 30 minutes. The number of negative responses to the total of 36 stimuli was recorded. The mean of the six results for each concentration was calculated and plotted against the log of the concentration.

## Anticonvulsant Activity

The leptazol seizure test described by Goodman and others<sup>8</sup> was used. Aqueous solutions or suspensions in 5 per cent acacia mucilage were given orally to groups of five fasted male albino mice at four dose levels, in volumes adjusted to 0.5 ml./20 g. body weight. The doses increased by a factor of 2-0. Two hours after administration the animals were given a rapid intravenous injection of a convulsant dose (50 mg./kg.) of leptazol. Those animals not developing the hindleg tonic extensor component of the convulsion were counted. The dose required to give protection to 50 per cent of the animals was calculated.

# Action on the Gastrointestinal Tract

Isolated rabbit duodenum. Segments of rabbit duodenum were suspended in Ringer solution in a 70 ml. bath at 35°. A mixture of 95 per

cent oxygen and 5 per cent carbon dioxide was bubbled through the solution. When rhythmic contractions started, varying volumes of 0.1, 1.0 and 10 per cent aqueous solutions of the compound were added at suitable intervals and usually allowed to act for 2 minutes before washing out.

Isolated guinea pig ileum. Spasmolytic activity was estimated on the isolated guinea pig ileum. A 4 cm. segment was suspended in Tyrode's solution in a 25 ml. bath at 35°. A mixture of 95 per cent oxygen and 5 per cent carbon dioxide was bubbled through the solution. Submaximal doses (0.8  $\mu$ g.) of acetylcholine were added at 3 minute intervals and allowed to act for 30 seconds. Varying amounts of the compounds were added 30 seconds before the addition of acetylcholine. The response to acetylcholine was allowed to return to normal between doses of the spasmolytics. The heights of the contractions immediately before and after the addition of the spasmolytic were measured. The inhibition per cent was plotted against log dose and the amount causing 50 per cent inhibition determined.

The effect on the peristaltic reflex was investigated on a 5 cm. segment suspended in oxygenated Tyrode's solution at  $36^{\circ}$  in a 70 ml. bath. Using the method of Trendelenberg, a record of peristaltic contractions was obtained by raising the pressure in the lumen by 3 cm. of Tyrode's solution for 2 minutes at 5 minute intervals. The compound was added to the bath 1 minute before raising the pressure and was washed out on reducing the pressure.

Defaecation. The method was based on that described by Lou<sup>9</sup> for the assay of vegetable purgatives. Male albino mice, weighing approximately 20 g., were divided into five groups of nine animals. Four groups were given varying amounts of the compound in aqueous solution by stomach tube, the volume being adjusted to 0.5 ml./20 g. body weight. The fifth group served as controls and were given a similar volume of water. Fifteen minutes after administration, the mice were placed in individual compartments over a wire grid and the faeces collected on blotting paper. The 15 minute interval was considered advisable as defaecation frequently occurred after handling. The mice were allowed free access to a paste made of Rat Diet 41 and water. The total number of faecal pellets from each animal was counted at 8 and 24 hours after administration.

Cat jejunum in situ. The cat was anaesthetised with ether followed by chloralose, 60 mg./kg. intravenously. A water filled balloon was inserted into the jejunum through an abdominal incision and contractions were recorded by means of a water/air transmission system connected to a small piston recorder. The pressure in the balloon was approximately 10 cm. of water. Aqueous solutions of the compound were injected intravenously when spontaneous rhythmic contractions had become established.

# Actions on the Cardiovascular and Respiratory Systems

Cat blood pressure. The carotid blood pressure was recorded in cats anaesthetised with ether followed by chloralose, 60 to 80 mg./kg.,

ntravenously. Heparin, 500 to 1000 units, was injected intravenously to prevent clotting. All doses were given in aqueous solution through the cannulated femoral vein.

Isolated rabbit heart. A Langendorff preparation was perfused with Ringer-Locke's solution at  $39^{\circ}$  and aerated with a mixture of 95 per cent oxygen and 5 per cent carbon dioxide. The amplitude of the cardiac

Compound	Route	LD50 mg./kg.	Limits of error (P=0.95) mg./kg.
Tolpronine Metamizolum	Oral	330 4030	290-380 3570-4550
*Tolpronine Metamizolum	Intraperitoneal	200 3050	
Tolpronine Metamizolum	Subcutaneous	500 3440	430-590 2940-4020
*Tolpronine Codeine phosphate	Subcutaneous	390 220	
Tolpronine	Subcutaneous	530	460-620
hydrochloride	Succession	1210	1050-1390

 TABLE I

 Acute toxicity in male albino mice

\*Calculated by Kärber's formula.

contractions was recorded by means of a thread attached to a heart lever. Varying volumes of an aqueous solution of the compound were administered by injection into the perfusion cannula.

Respiration of the anaesthetised cat. Respiration was recorded by Paton's<sup>10</sup> method.

# RESULTS

#### Acute Toxicity

The acute toxicity of Tolpronine in mice was compared with metamizolum, codeine phosphate and procaine hydrochloride by various routes. Metamizolum was usually employed as the reference compound as it is not related chemically to the opium alkaloids and possesses moderate analgesic properties. Table I records the LD50s.

TABLE II	
----------	--

ACUTE TOXICITY IN MALE ALBINO RATS

Route	Compound	LD50 mg./kg.
Oral	Tolpronine Metamizolum	340 4250
Subcutaneous	Tolpronine Metamizolum	1030 2780

Tolpronine was rapidly fatal by the oral and intraperitoneal routes but death was frequently delayed for 24 hours after subcutaneous doses. Loss of the righting reflex was observed at near lethal subcutaneous doses.

Table II records LD50 values in rats. Death, as in mice, occurred somewhat more rapidly following oral than subcutaneous administration.

Loss of the righting reflex was observed with near lethal amounts by the latter route.

## Chronic Oral Toxicity

The mean growth curves of control animals and rats given 100 mg./kg. of Tolpronine on five days a week are compared in Figure 1. The mean increase in weight of the treated group after six weeks was 62.9 g., standard



FIG. 1. Effect of Tolpronine (100 mg./kg./ day) on the growth of immature male rats.  $\bigcirc \longrightarrow \bigcirc$  treated group,  $\times \longrightarrow \times$  control group,  $\uparrow$  indicates where treatment discontinued.



FIG. 2. Local anaesthetic activity of Tolpronine  $(\bigcirc - \bigcirc \bigcirc)$  and procaine hydrochloride  $(\times - \frown \times)$ . Guinea pig intracutaneous wheal test.

error 5.25 g., compared with  $81 \cdot 1$  g.,  $\pm 5.28$  g. for the controls. This difference was statistically significant ("Student's" test). No deaths occurred. Histological examination of spleen, liver, kidney, lung and heart from animals killed at the end of six weeks revealed no significant changes.

	ΤA	BL	Æ	III	
--	----	----	---	-----	--

Route	ED50 mg./kg.	Limits of error (P=0.95) mg./kg.
Oral	130 1470	90–180 1100–1976
Intraperitoneal	65 710	=
Subcutaneous	35 730	23-54 495-1070
Subcutaneous	45 30	Ξ
	Route Oral Intraperitoneal Subcutaneous Subcutaneous	RouteED50 mg./kg.Oral130 1470Intraperitoneal65 710Subcutaneous35 730Subcutaneous45 30

ANALGESIC ACTIVITIES IN MALE ALBINO MICE

<sup>\*</sup>Calculated by Kärber's formula.

There was no significant difference between the weekly body weights and haematological values of rabbits given Tolpronine 50 mg./kg. daily by mouth for eight weeks and the control animals. Histological examination of liver, spleen, kidney and stomach also failed to demonstrate any abnormalities.

## Analgesic Activity

Table III compares the analgesic activities of Tolpronine and metamizolum by various routes. For oral and subcutaneous routes, 15



FIG. 3. Effect of Tolpronine (3.2 mg. in 70 ml. bath for two minutes) on pendular movements of isolated rabbit duodenum.

# Local Anaesthetic Activity

animals were used at each dose level. Intraperitoneally, five animals at each dose level were tested at 30 and 60 minutes following administration. Table III gives the relative analgesic activities of Tolpronine and codeine phosphate by the subcutaneous route. Five animals at each dose level were tested at 30, 60 and 90 minutes after the injection.

### Duration of Analgesic Action

Tolpronine and metamizolum were compared for duration of analgesia at the ED80 level, i.e., 85 and 1600 mg./kg. respectively. After subcutaneous injection of Tolpronine, 17 of 20 animals showed analgesia. The mean induction time was 15 minutes and the mean duration 180 minutes (range 30 to 270 minutes). Metamizolum induced analgesia in 19 of 20 mice with a mean induction time of 30 minutes and a mean duration of 195 minutes (range 60 to 330 minutes).

Tolpronine was injected as 0.11, 0.33 and 1.00 per cent solutions and procaine hydrochloride as 0.22, 0.67 and 2.00 per cent solutions. Figure 2 shows the mean number of negative responses plotted against log concentration. From this graph the concentration producing 18 out of a possible 36 negative responses, was determined. The value for Tolpronine was 0.45 per cent and for procaine hydrochloride 0.67 per cent. Tolpronine produced no local irritation or tissue damage.

#### Anticonvulsant Activity

Tolpronine had no anticonvulsant properties in mice at doses up to 200 mg./kg., i.e., appreximately 60 per cent of its oral LD50. Troxidone,

#### TABLE IV

THE EFFECT OF TOLPRONINE AND METHANTHELINE BROMIDE ON THE ACETYLCHOLINE INDUCED CONTRACTION OF THE ISOLATED GUINEA PIG ILEUM

Compound	Dose µg.	Per cent reduction	Dose causing 50 per cent reduction µg.
Tolpronine	10 20 40 80	28 40 61 77	25
Methantheline bromide	0-01 0-02 0-04 0-08	22 42 54 71	0.03

suspended in 5 per cent acacia, had a PD50 of approximately 300 mg./kg., corresponding to approximately 10 per cent of its oral LD50.

# Action on the Gastrointestinal Tract

Isolated rabbit duodenum. Tolpronine had no effect on normal rhythmic contractions in amounts below 0.4 mg. Larger amounts, up to 12.8 mg, had slight spasmolytic action. The higher concentrations

cause a reduction in tone, but complete recovery occurred on washing out. Figure 3 records a typical response.

Isolated guinea pig ileum. The spasmolytic activity of Tolpronine was estimated using methantheline bromide as the reference compound. The results are recorded in Table IV.

At 0.1 mg. Tolpronine produced little or no inhibition of the peristaltic reflex, while 0.2 mg. caused a partial or complete inhibition. The addition of 0.4 mg. or of larger amounts caused complete inhibition. Figure 4 records typical responses.

Defaecation. Tolpronine, 240 mg./kg., had no effect on the number of pellets passed in the first 8 hours. In the



FIG. 4. Effect of Tolpronine on peristaltic reflex. Guinea pig ileum; 70 ml. bath; Trendelenberg preparation. Upper recordlongitudinal contractions; lower recordvolume changes. (a) Normal record, (b) one minute after 0.2 mg. Tolpronine, (c) normal record, (d) one minute after 0.4 mg. Tolpronine.

next 16 hours the number of faecal pellets passed was reduced to 35 per cent of the controls. There was little or no effect at lower doses.

Cat jejunum in situ. Tolpronine, 0.25 to 2 mg./kg., produced a considerable increase in the tone of the jejunum of an anaesthetised male cat weighing 2.7 kg. The increase occurred within a few seconds of injection and persisted for several minutes before a rapid fall to initial level. Amounts below 0.25 mg./kg. had no effect. Figure 5 illustrates a typical response.

# Action on the Cardiovascular and Respiratory Systems

Cat blood pressure. Four cats weighing between 2.7 and 4.8 kg. were used. Amounts from 0.5 to 2.0 mg./kg. caused falls in blood pressure



FIG. 5. Effect of intravenous injection of Tolpronine on intact jejunum of 2.7 kg. cat anaesthetised with chloralose, 60 mg./kg. intravenously.

which did not exceed 50 mm. Hg., followed by a gradual return towards the initial level. The fall in blood pressure was not abolished by the intravenous injection of 2 mg. atropine sulphate nor by section of both vagi. Figure 6 shows a typical response following 1 mg./kg. of Tolpronine and codeine phosphate. No effects were observed following 20 mg./kg. of metamizolum.

Isolated rabbit heart. 2 mg. of Tolpronine caused a 50 per cent reduction in the amplitude of contraction of the isolated rabbit heart with recovery in approximately 90 seconds. Smaller amounts had little effect.

Respiration of the anaesthetised cat. Respiratory changes in three cats used in the blood pressure experiments were also recorded. Doses of Tolpronine from 0.55 to 1.1 mg./kg. usually produced a transient slight reduction in respiratory minute volume although the rate was increased.

Figure 6 illustrates a typical response and also shows the slight respiratory depression produced by a similar amount of codeine phosphate.

#### DISCUSSION

Tolpronine possesses significant analgesic properties in mice by the subcutaneous, oral and intraperitoneal routes. The compound is most active subcutaneously, having approximately 20 times the activity of metamizolum on a weight for weight basis. The therapeutic indices of Tolpronine and metamizolum are 14.3 and 4.3 respectively, giving Tolpronine a wider margin of safety. Subcutaneously, the duration of action of the compounds is similar, but the new compound appears to have a rather more rapid onset of action. Compared with codeine phosphate, Tolpronine is approximately 0.7 times as active and has a

therapeutic index of 8.7 compared with 7.3 for codeine phosphate. Given orally, tolpronine is approximately 11 times as active as metamizolum; their therapeutic indices are similar, being 2.5 and 2.6 respectively. Tolpronine is also approximately 11 times as active as metamizolum when injected intraperitoneally.

It appears that there is a decrease in toxicity and an increase in activity of Tolpronine by the subcutaneous as compared with the oral and intraperitoneal routes, thus changes in activity and toxicity do not parallel



FIG. 6. Effects of intravenous injection of Tolpronine and codeine phosphate on blood pressure and respiration of chloralosed cat.

each other. This indicates that the analgesic action of Tolpronine in mice is not merely a manifestation of general toxicity. Bianchi and Franceschini<sup>6</sup> and Jackson<sup>11</sup>, using mice and rats respectively, have reported similar findings with other analgesics.

The tail pinch technique, which is rapid and easy to carry out, appears to be particularly useful for screening new compounds with moderate analgesic activity.

In addition to its analgesic activity, Tolpronine also possesses local anaesthetic properties, being approximately 1.5 times as active as procaine hydrochloride in the guinea pig intracutaneous wheal test. It is, however, at least twice as toxic by the subcutaneous route. The local anaesthetic action is perhaps not surprising as Tolpronine has structural similarities with piperocaine and mephenesin, the latter also having local anaesthetic activity of the same order as procaine.



Its effect on the gastrointestinal tract is somewhat variable but a weak spasmolytic effect is usually observed. It has an anti-acetylcholine action on the isolated guinea pig ileum, although it has only about 0.1 per cent of the activity of methantheline bromide. In large amounts it causes inhibition of the pendular movements of the isolated rabbit duodenum and of the peristaltic reflex in the isolated guinea pig ileum. It has a constipating effect in normal mice only at very high dose levels. In contrast, the intravenous injection of Tolpronine has a spasmogenic effect on the jejunum of the anaesthetised cat.

Rapid intravenous injection of moderate amounts causes a fall in blood pressure and transient respiratory depression in the anaesthetised cat. The effects produced, however, are no greater than those observed after similar amounts of codeine phosphate.

The continued oral administration of 100 mg./kg. daily to immature rats for six weeks and of 50 mg./kg. daily to rabbits for eight weeks did not produce any untoward effects, apart from some reduction in the growth rate of rats. In particular, there was no deleterious action on the haemopoietic system of rabbits.

The authors wish to thank Professor T. Crawford for carrying out the histological investigations.

#### References

- 1. Petrow, Stephenson and Thomas, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1956, 8, 666.
- 2. Fourneau, J. Pharm. Chim., 1910, 7, 99.
- 3.
- Petrow and others, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1958, 10. Litchfield and Wilcoxon, J. Pharmacol., 1949, 95, 99. 4.
- Kärber, Arch. Exp. Path. Pharmak., 1931, 162, 480. 5.
- Bianchi and Franceschini, Brit. J. Pharmacol., 1954, 9, 280. 6.
- 7.
- Bülbring and Wajda, J. Pharmacol., 1945, 85, 78. Goodman, Grewal, Brown and Swinyard, *ibid.*, 1953, 108, 168. 8.
- Lou, J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 1949, 1, 673. 9.
- Paton, J. Physiol., 1949, 108, 57P.
   Jackson, Brit. J. Pharmacol., 1952, 7, 196.
- Haley and McCormick, J. Pharmacol., 1955, 113, 371. 12.

# ABSTRACTS OF PAPERS PUBLISHED IN OTHER JOURNALS

# PHARMACY

Transmission of Forces Through a Powder Mass During the Process of Pellet-D. Train. (Trans. Instn. Chem. Engrs., 1957, 35, 258.) A manganin ing. wire resistance gauge, protected by glyco-gelatin, has been developed to facilitate the measurement of pressure response within a mass of particulate matter under compaction. A number of such gauges have been used under specified conditions to obtain data so that the movement of isobars or pressure levels could be traced through a cylindrical mass of heavy magnesium carbonate subjected to an increasing pressure up to 2000 kg./sq. cm. from one end. Evidence for the development of a complex pressure pattern was confirmed by determining the relative density distributions in a number of compacts pressed to various levels within the pressure range, and a close relation was found to exist between the pressure developed and the apparent density produced at a point within a compact. A sequence of diagrams is presented for the development of the pressure pattern which is in accord with the work reported previously (J. Pharm. *Pharmacol.*, 1956, 8, 745) and a tentative explanation is advanced for its development. When pressure is applied through the top punch, an uneven reaction develops in the powder just beneath because of opposing frictional forces at the die wall. This produces a high intensity wedge in the outer edges of the top of the powder mass because more material is impacted into this zone as the punch descends and this can be accommodated only by an increase of the local stresses. Resolution of such stresses indicates that the resultants within the particulate mass will be along an oblique line towards the lower centre of the pressing and coinciding with the ridge of relatively high intensity previously reported. By reason of symmetry the combination of this cone of resultant stresses produces a higher intensity region near the lower centre of the compact.

Further comment is made on the influence of shearing stresses on interparticulate bonding. D. T.

#### PHARMACOLOGY AND THERAPEUTICS

Analgesics, Strong, Some Ethyl-1-aralkyl-4-phenylpiperidine-4-carboxylates. B. Elpern, L. N. Gardner and L. Grumbach. (J. Amer. chem. Soc., 1957, 79, 1951.) A series of ethyl-1-aralkyl-4-phenylpiperidine-4-carboxylates have been prepared by treating various aralkyl halides with ethyl 4-phenylpiperidine-4-carboxylate, and by minor modifications of this procedure. Substituted N-phenethyl derivatives were of equal or greater potency than the N-methyl derivative, the most potent substance carrying the 4-aminophenethyl substituent. Replacement of phenethyl by pyridylethyl enhanced the potency, 4-pyridylethyl being more effective than 2-pyridylethyl. Maximum activity was seen with three methylene groups separating the aryl group from the nitrogen. A double bond in this position still further enhances activity, but a triple bond abolishes activity. J. B. S.

Glycyrrhetinic Acid, A Non-steroidal Anti-Inflammatory Agent in Dermatology. E. Colin-Jones and G. F. Somers. (*Med. Press*, 1957, 238, 206.) This paper reviews the pharmacology of glycyrrhetinic acid and reports on its anti-inflammatory activity as evidenced by tests on experimental animals and an extensive clinical investigation in a variety of skin diseases. Glycyrrhetinic acid is a complex triterpene derived from glycyrrhizic acid, the sweet constituent

of liquorice. The authors have demonstrated the anti-inflammatory action of the biologically active isomers of glycyrrhetinic acid in established experimental methods in laboratory animals:--the cotton pellet method of Meier, Schuler and Desaulles, inhibition of tuberculin reaction in B.C.G. infected guinea pigs, the rat foot test and the granuloma pouch test. It is also reported that it heals experimentally induced inflammatory lesions on the skin of the rabbit and reduces induced inflammation in the rabbit eye. It was also demonstrated that a "commercially pure" glycyrrhetinic acid did not suppress the tuberculin reaction in B.C.G. infected guinea pigs, and the authors postulate that this may be due to method of extraction and purification. Clinically, the topical application of ointments containing the active isomers of glycyrrhetinic acid (Biosone G.A.) in 254 cases has shown its value in a variety of dermatological conditions. A trial against the inert base gave a probability figure P < 0.001. In a comparison with hydrocortisone ointments it compared favourably in subacute and chronic conditions. The ointment was found to be most effective in flexural eczema, traumatic and contact dermatitis, napex neurodermatitis, disseminated neurodermatitis, pruritus associated with psoriasis and in pustular psoriasis. Some value was found in infantile eczema, nummular eczema and in pruritus vulvae and ani. Glycyrrhetinic acid has been shown to act synergistically with the antibiotic neomycin, giving excellent results in impetigo and impetiginised eczema. In psoriasis the depressive action of glycyrrhetinic acid on the inflammatory process, combined with the antieczematous action of tar and the keratolytic action of salicylic acid gave more effective and speedier results than any of these used alone. The active form of glycyrrhetinic acid brought relief in cases which had hitherto been intractable to other forms of treatment. It was concluded that certain fractions of the acid have a marked anti-inflammatory action and were effective in a variety of skin diseases, and compared favourably in subacute and chronic conditions, with hydrocortisone. G. F. S.

Iron, Effect of Massive Overload in the Rat. L. Golberg, J. P. Smith and L. E. Martin. (Nature, Lond., 1957, 179, 734.) Iron-dextran complex ("Imferon") was administered intramuscularly to rats over a period of 18 months, the total dose being 1,650 mg. of iron per kg. Control animals were given equivalent amounts of dextran, in the same way. The iron-loaded rats remained in good health, although growth rate, particularly in males, was less than with the controls. At intervals during the period of treatment groups of rats were killed. The dextran-treated control animals showed no abnormality; in those receiving the iron-dextran there was organ siderosis, but no haemochromatosis. The only changes in the iron-treated animals resembled the characteristic signs of vitamin E deficiency in the rat: rapid post-mortem renal autolysis (from 9 weeks onwards), brown uterus (from 50 weeks onwards) and testicular atrophy (in two instances, only, at 47 and 52 weeks). The most striking feature in all the animals was massive accumulation of ceroid-like pigments, particularly in the kidney. Comparison of iron-treated and vitamin E deficient rats revealed some differences. The increase in tissue non-protein nitrogen accompanying renal autolysis seen in the vitamin deficiency was absent in the iron-treated group. Nor did the kidneys of the iron-loaded rats have a higher  $Q_{0_2}$ . Some of the most important signs of vitamin E deficiency were not evident in the animals receiving the iron-dextran complex; muscles, nervous and adipose tissue and incisor teeth were normal. The absence of these characteristics suggests that if a vitamin E deficiency exists in iron-loaded rats this must be localised in susceptible tissues. G. P.